

VIRSCEND EDUCATION COMPANY LIMITED 成實外教育有限公司

2022 ANNUAL REPORT

(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability) Stock Code: 1565

> A Profound Chinese Foundation, A Panoramic Global Outlook, An Innovative Future

CONTENTS

Company Profile	2
Corporate Information	3
Financial Highlights	5
Chairwoman's Statement	7
Management Discussion and Analysis	10
Directors and Senior Management	31
Report of Directors	35
Corporate Governance Report	66
Independent Auditor's Report	82
Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss	87
Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	88
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	89
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	91
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	92
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	95
Definitions	187

COMPANY PROFILE

The Group is a leading provider of pre-school to grade 12 and university private education services. Through our schools, we provide education services to students in every age group from kindergarten through university. For academic year 2022-2023, the total student enrolment of the Group's self-operated schools was 27,155, with 6,871 students enrolled in the high-schools, 20,284 students enrolled in Chengdu Institute Sichuan International Studies University (the "**University**") and 9,319 students enrolled in our network schools, and we employed an aggregate of 1,319 teachers in China. In addition, the Group operates the Virscend University located in Irvine, California, the United States. In March 2021, Virscend University received "Candidacy" status from WASC and expects to receive full accreditation in March 2023. Virscend University currently offers an Master of Business Administration program and has graduated 43 students since 2018.

We currently operate 7 high schools and one university in five cities in Sichuan Province, China. Through these schools, we offer formal education with comprehensive education programs. We are one of the few private education companies in Southwest China that offer high school and university education. The Group aspires to provide a pathway to first-tier universities in China and reputable colleges and universities abroad for interested students.

All the standalone high schools within the Group and the schools providing compulsory education being deconsolidated since 31 August 2021 (collectively as "**Chengshiwai Schools**") are stand-alone legal entities but still operating with the same brands as "branch campus" of Chengdu Foreign Languages School and Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School which are the two Flagship Schools.

For Gaokao administered in 2022 (the "**2022 Gaokao**"), approximately 94.7% (2021: 90.4%) of graduates from the Flagship Schools who achieved scores that allowed them to apply for and be accepted by first-tier universities in China. 47 of their graduating high school students were admitted into Peking University or Tsinghua University (2021: 27) and 75 of their graduating high school students were recommended for admission into first-tier universities without taking the Gaokao (2021: 74). Other than the Flagship Schools, for 2022 Gaokao, approximately 72.4% of graduates from the rest Chengshiwai Schools achieved scores that allow them to apply for university admission. Such a ratio well exceeded the average university admission rate of schools in Sichuan Province of approximately 36.4%.

For students who are interested in attending colleges and universities overseas, the Group established international programs at various schools under which PRC/overseas standard high-school curriculum, overseas standardised college entrance examinations, language testing examinations or United States University Advanced Placement ("**AP**") course are offered to them. Such programs allow students to take overseas high-school curriculum taught by foreign teachers as well as PRC high school curriculum taught by PRC teachers. In 2022, two (2021: one) high school graduates received offers to be admitted into Cornell University which is one of the Ivy League Schools in the United States, one high school graduates received offers to be admitted into Stanford University in the United States while two (2021: two) high school graduates received offers to be admitted into Oxford University in the United Kingdom. In 2022 and 2021, 145 and 145 of students were admitted into the top 100 universities in the QS World University Rankings respectively.

The University currently offers 29 bachelor programs and 21 diploma programs. In 2022, according to WuShulian's "China Independent College Rankings", the University ranked 18th among all 157 independent colleges. The University ranked 64th in terms of comprehensive capabilities, and ranked 22nd in terms of quality of undergraduates among all 396 independent colleges and private universities.

Through over 20 years of operating private schools in Sichuan Province, we believe that we have established a strong reputation, which helps us attract high-quality students and teachers and pave the way for our success. We intend to maintain and strengthen our market position in the private education industry in China.

CORPORATE INFORMATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Executive Directors

Ms. Wang Xiaoying *(Chairwoman of the Board)* Mr. Yan Yude *(Chief Executive Officer)* Mr. Ye Jiayu Mr. Deng Bangkai

Independent Non-executive Directors

Mr. Sit Chiu Wing Mr. Chan Kim Sun Mr. Wen Ruizheng

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Mr. Chan Kim Sun *(Chairman)* Mr. Sit Chiu Wing Mr. Wen Ruizheng

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Sit Chiu Wing *(Chairman)* Ms. Wang Xiaoying Mr. Wen Ruizheng

NOMINATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Sit Chiu Wing *(Chairman)* Mr. Yan Yude Mr. Wen Ruizheng

AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVES

Ms. Wang Xiaoying Mr. Deng Bangkai

COMPANY SECRETARY

Ms. Ho Yin Kwan

LEGAL ADVISORS

As to Hong Kong law: Morgan, Lewis & Bockius Suites 1902-09, 19/F, Edinburgh Tower The Landmark 15 Queen's Road Central Hong Kong

As to Cayman Islands law: Conyers Dill & Pearman Cricket Square Hutchins Drive P.O. Box 2681 Grand Cayman KY1-1111 Cayman Islands

AUDITOR

Elite Partners CPA Limited Certified Public Accountant 10/F., 8 Observatory Road Tsim Sha Tsui Kowloon Hong Kong

CORPORATE INFORMATION

REGISTERED OFFICE

Cricket Square Hutchins Drive, P.O. Box 2681 Grand Cayman, KY1-1111 Cayman Islands

HEADQUARTERS AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS IN THE PRC

No. 18 Sandongqiao Road Jinniu District Chengdu The PRC

PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS IN HONG KONG

40/F, Dah Sing Financial Centre No. 248 Queen's Road East Wanchai Hong Kong

CAYMAN ISLANDS SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE

Conyers Trust Company (Cayman) Limited Cricket Square Hutchins Drive P.O. Box 2681 Grand Cayman KY1-1111 Cayman Islands

HONG KONG SHARE REGISTRAR

Computershare Hong Kong Investor Services Limited Shops 1712–1716, 17th Floor, Hopewell Centre 183 Queen's Road East Wanchai Hong Kong

PRINCIPAL BANK

Industrial and Commercial Bank of China

INVESTOR RELATIONS

Mr. Chen Keyu Investor Relations Manager Email: ir@virscendeducation.com Address: No. 18 Sandongqiao Road, Jinniu District, Chengdu, the PRC

COMPANY'S WEBSITE

www.virscendeducation.com

STOCK CODE

1565

DATE OF LISTING

15 January 2016

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

A summary of the results and of the assets and liabilities of the Group for the last five financial years, as extracted from published audited financial statements, is set out below:

FIVE YEARS COMPARISON OF KEY FINANCIAL FIGURES

Result of operation					
				For the	
	For the year	For the year	For the year	eight months	For the year
	ended	ended	ended	ended	ended
	31 December	31 December	31 December	31 August	31 August
	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Revenue	1,167,954	1,493,032	372,696	253,546	551,118
Gross profit/(loss)	501,274	596,722	109,434	(656)	167,607
Profit/(loss) for the year/period	363,161	408,055	(140,842)	(198,855)	3,891
Adjusted net profit/(loss) (note)	355,875	420,201	(10,802)	(107,051)	12,091
Adjusted net profit/(loss) attributable to owners of the parent <i>(note)</i>	356,371	409,286	406	(102,908)	19,886
Basic earning per share (RMB)	0.12	0.13	0.07	(0.58)	0.00

Note: The adjustment represented 1) exchange gains or loss, 2) one-off settlement payment arising from converting the University from independent college to a private higher education institution, 3) amortization of intangible assets arising from the acquisition of school, and 4) gain on disposal of an associate.

Financial ratio					
				For the	
	For the year	For the year	For the year	eight months	For the year
	ended	ended	ended	ended	ended
	31 December	31 December	31 December	31 August	31 August
	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022
Gross profit/(loss) margin (%)	42.9%	40.0%	29.4%	-0.3%	30.4%
Net profit/(loss) margin (%)	31.1%	27.3%	-37.8%	-78.4%	0.7%
Adjusted net profit/(loss) margin (%)	30.5%	28.1%	-2.9%	-42.2%	2.2%

The financial data for the year ended 31 December 2020, the eight months the ended 31 August 2021, and the year ended 31 August 2022 only contains continuing operations.

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

Assets and liabilities					
	As at	As at	As at	As at	As at
	31 December	31 December	31 December	31 August	31 August
	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Non-current assets	4,005,904	5,395,136	6,712,764	3,559,905	3,494,838
Current assets	929,532	934,815	873,983	1,358,869	471,301
Current liabilities	1,485,759	2,234,213	3,129,198	3,083,102	1,294,850
Net current liabilities	(556,227)	(1,299,398)	(2,255,215)	(1,724,233)	(823,549)
Total assets less current liabilities	3,449,677	4,095,738	4,457,549	1,835,672	2,671,289
Non-current liabilities	616,744	1,341,671	1,685,495	974,816	1,872,947
Total equity	2,832,933	2,754,067	2,772,054	860,856	798,342
Property, plant and equipment	3,543,997	4,121,145	4,509,076	2,360,938	2,448,030
Cash and cash equivalents	639,392	394,386	773,832	631,735	389,265
Contract liabilities/Deferred revenue	712,163	861,780	1,062,362	428,516	580,495
Interest-bearing bank and					
other borrowings	1,082,000	1,944,903	3,150,808	1,334,360	1,426,687
Financial ratio					
	As at	As at	As at	As at	As at
	31 December	31 December	31 December	31 August	31 August
	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022
Current ratio	0.63	0.42	0.28	0.44	0.36

Note: Gearing ratio equals total debt divided by total equity as of the end of the period/year. Total debt means all interest-bearing bank and other borrowings.

70.6%

38.2%

178.7%

155.0%

113.7%

Cash flows					
				For the	
	For the year	For the year	For the year	eight months	For the year
	ended	ended	ended	ended	ended
	31 December	31 December	31 December	31 August	31 August
	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Net cash from operating activities	712,627	915,718	820,965	819,347	256,774

Gearing ratio (note)

CHAIRWOMAN'S STATEMENT

Dear Shareholders,

On behalf of the Board, I hereby present the annual report of the Group for the year ended 31 August 2022.

RESULTS, DIVIDENDS AND SHARE REPURCHASE

The Group's audited adjusted net profit for the year ended 31 August 2022 was RMB12.1 million representing an increase of RMB41.8 million compared to the corresponding twelve months ended 31 August 2021. Revenue for the year ended 31 August 2022 increased to RMB551.1 million representing an increase rate of 14.1%. The Board has resolved not to recommend the payment of dividend for the year ended 31 August 2022.

As at 31 August 2022, the Group spent approximately HKD21.5 million in total repurchasing in the open market an aggregate of 45,650,000 Shares of the Group for employee share award scheme.

Implication of Implementation Regulations on the Business

On 14 May 2021, the PRC State Council issued the Implementation Regulations of the People's Republic of China on the Law Regarding the Promotion of Private Education (《中華人民共和國 民辦教育促進法實施條例》), which prohibited us from providing compulsory education services. As a result, we deconsolidated all of our schools providing compulsory education services and canceled our business expansion plan in compulsory education schools.





CHAIRWOMAN'S STATEMENT



BUSINESS HIGHLIGHTS

Fundamental Education

Through over 20 years of operating private schools in Sichuan Province, the Group has established a strong reputation and believes that the schools are highly recognizable in China, particularly Chengdu, Sichuan Province and are often viewed by students and their parents as a pathway to first-tier universities in China and reputable colleges and universities abroad. For the year ended 31 August 2022, the total number of the high-school students of the Group is 4,449 representing a growth rate of 32.0%.

Leveraged on the Group's credential in operating preK-12 schools, the Group provided educational management services to five third party owned K-12 schools during the year ended 31 August 2022 and entered into contracts with four more third party owned preK-12 schools up to date.

Higher Education

In 2022, according to WuShulian's "China Independent College Rankings", the University ranked 18th among all 157 independent colleges. The University ranked 64th in terms of comprehensive capabilities, and ranked 22nd in terms of quality of undergraduates among all 396 independent colleges and private universities. For the year ended 31 August 2022, the total number of university students is 18,518 representing an increase rate of 5.5%.



CHAIRWOMAN'S STATEMENT

PROSPECTS

The "2021 Implementation Rules" brought significant impact on the Group's current business operation as well as future development plan. The Group will focus of following three business aspects of providing: non-compulsory formal education services to students through its boarding students, educational management services to third party owned preK-12 schools and non-educational students related services.

The formal education services offered to higher education and high school students: the Group will seek opportunity of setting up new high-schools, further increase the campus utilization of existing high schools and universities and increase the tuition fees gradually.

Non-formal education services offered to third party owned preK-12 schools: the demanding of such service is growing because the network preK-12 schools delivered significant improvement in operation and education quality which attributed many public and private schools joining the network.

Students related services: although the Group will no longer consolidate the Affected Entities, the Group is still seeking business opportunity by providing to students enrolled in schools of the Affected Entities non-educational services such as student's local life services, after-class non-subject based activities, overseas study consultancy services and etc.

APPRECIATION

On behalf of the Board, I would like to thank all our Shareholders and stakeholders for their continued trust and confidence. I would also like to extend our sincere gratitude to the management and the staff to carry out the Group's strategies with outstanding professionalism, integrity and dedication. The Group will strive to continue to expedite the development of our business and focus on maximizing returns to Shareholders.

Wang Xiaoying Chairwoman Hong Kong, 30 November 2022

BUSINESS REVIEW

The Group primarily engages in provision of formal private education services. PRC formal education industry primarily consists of fundamental education and higher education. The PRC fundamental education market can be further divided into four phases: pre-school, primary school, middle school and high school. Among the four phases of fundamental education, primary school and middle school constitute the nine-year compulsory education, while pre-school and high school constitute the non-compulsory education.

Discontinued Operation - Compulsory Education

On 14 May 2021, the PRC State Council issued the 2021 Implementation Rules, which contain various provisions related to the operation of non-profit schools providing compulsory education. Articles 45 of the 2021 Implementation Rules provides that, among others, a private school offering compulsory education shall not conduct any transaction with any "related party" since 1 September 2021. It would have significant negative impact on private education group engaging in the provision of compulsory education business through contractual arrangements amongst schools, sponsors and other related business entities. Tibet Huatai and PRC Operating Entities providing compulsory education would be highly likely to be considered related parties. Therefore in accordance with the 2021 Implementation Rules, the services provided pursuant to the Exclusive Technical Service and Management Consultancy Agreements would be prohibited since 1 September 2021 and the Group accordingly re-assessed Tibet Huatai's control over the PRC Operating Entities providing compulsory education Rules is power to affect the return from those PRC Operating Entities providing compulsory education services, the Group concluded it lost control over those PRC Operating Entities providing compulsory education services since 31 August 2021.

Below is a list of all the name of the schools that provide compulsory education services, which had been deconsolidated from the consolidated financial statements of the Company since 31 August 2021 and a description of their business:

- 1. Chengdu Foreign Languages School (成都外國語學校) Provision of high and middle school education services
- 2. Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School (成都市實驗外國語學校) Provision of high and middle school education services.
- 3. Primary School Attached to Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School (成都市實驗外國語學校附屬小學) Provision of elementary school education services
- 4. Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School (Western Campus) (成都市實外西區學校, formerly known as 成都 市實驗外國語學校(西區)) Provision of elementary, middle and high school education services.
- 5. Primary School Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages School (Xichen Campus) (成都市金牛區成外附小西宸學校)
 Provision of elementary school education services
- 6. Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Xindu Wulongshan (成都實外新都五龍山學校) Provision of elementary and middle school education services
- Gaoxin Meinian Campus Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages School (Meinian Campus) (成都市高新區成外 美年學校, formerly known as 成都外國語學校高新美年校區(美年校區)) – Provision of elementary and middle school education services

- 8. Renshou Chengdu Foreign Languages School (仁壽成都外國語學校) provision of elementary and middle school education services
- 9. Primary School of Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin (宜賓市翠屏區成外附屬小學) Provision of elementary school education services
- 10. Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin (宜賓市翠屏區成外學校) Provision of middle school education services
- 11. Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Ya'an (雅安市雨城區成實外學校) Provision of elementary and middle school education services
- 12. Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Quxian (渠縣成都市實驗外國語學校) Provision of middle school education services
- 13. Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Panzhihua (攀枝花市成都外國語學校) Provision of elementary, middle and high school education services
- 14. Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Deyang (德陽成都外國語學校) Provision of elementary and middle school education services
- 15. Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Xinjin (成都市新津區成外學校) Provision of elementary, middle and high school education services
- 16. Primary School Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages School (成都外國語學校附屬小學) Provision of elementary school education services
- 17. Kindergarten of the Primary School attached to Chengdu Jinniu District Foreign Languages School (成都市金牛區成 外附小幼稚園) – Provision of kindergarten education services

According to article 19 of the Law for Promoting Private Education promulgated by the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress of the PRC in 2016, which was further revised in December 2018, the sponsors of non-profit private schools are not entitled to the distribution of profits or proceeds from the non-profit private schools, and all operation surplus of non-profit private schools shall be used for the operation of the schools. As such, the PRC Operating Entities providing compulsory education services are not free to distribute their retained earnings and profits to anyone the schools see fit.

According to article 59 of the Law for Promoting Private Education, upon completion of the liquidation of the non-profit schools, the remaining assets of non-profit private schools after settling any liabilities accrued shall be used in the operations of other non-profit schools. As such, the Company is not allowed to obtain any residual value in the event that the schools providing compulsory education are liquidated.

Comparative Information

All operating and financial data related to schools providing compulsory education not consolidated since 31 August 2021 has been excluded from current and comparative periods to provide a meaningful analysis.

As at 31 August 2022, the Group operated 11 high schools, universities and after-class tutoring centers in five cities in Sichuan Province, China, Hong Kong SAR and Irvine, the United States. Those 11 schools are categorized based on the table disclosed on page 20 of this annual report. Through these schools, the Group primarily offer formal education with comprehensive education programs in highschool and higher education.

Besides, the Group offered educational management and consultation service to one public high school, two public K-9 schools, and five privately owned kindergartens in Sichuan.

Beginning from 1 September 2022, two self-owned for-profit high-schools in Chengdu have already commenced operation. One public K-12 school and one private K-12 school will be added into the Group's network which the Group will provide educational management and consultation service.

High School Student Placement

All the standalone high schools within the Group and the schools providing compulsory education being deconsolidated since 31 August 2021 (i.e. the "Chengshiwai Schools") are stand-alone legal entities but still operating with the same brands as "branch campus" of Chengdu Foreign Languages School and Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School which are the two Flagship Schools.

For 2022 Gaokao, approximately 94.7% (2021: 90.4%) of graduates from the Flagship Schools who achieved scores that allowed them to apply for and be accepted by first-tier universities in China. 47 of their graduating high school students were admitted into Peking University or Tsinghua University (2021: 27) and 75 of their graduating high school students were recommended for admission into first-tier universities without taking the Gaokao (2021: 74).

Other than the Flagship Schools, for 2022 Gaokao, approximately 72.4% of graduates from the rest Chengshiwai Schools achieved scores that allow them to apply for university admission. Such a ratio well exceeded the average university admission rate of schools in Sichuan Province of approximately 36.4%.

For students who are interested in attending colleges and universities overseas, the Group established international programs at various schools under which PRC/overseas standard high-school curriculum, overseas standardised college entrance examinations, language testing examinations or United States University AP course are offered to them. Such programs allow students to take overseas high-school curriculum taught by foreign teachers as well as PRC high school curriculum taught by PRC teachers. In 2022, two (2021: one) high school graduates received offers to be admitted into Cornell University which is one of the Ivy League Schools in the United States, one high school graduates received offers to be admitted into be admitted into Stanford University in the United States while two (2021: two) high school graduates received offers to be admitted into the top 100 universities in the QS World University Rankings respectively.

Besides, in 2022, 59 students from Chengshiwai Schools (2021: 70) won first prize in provincial academic contests including mathematics, physics, chemistry, biology and information science ("**Five Academic Contests**"). 11 of Chengshiwai Schools students (2021: 10) were elected into the Sichuan provincial contests teams. Furthermore, three of Chengshiwai Schools students (2021: six) won the gold medal in national Five Academic Contests, three of Chengshiwai Schools students (2021: six) won the national team.

In 2022, one high school student from Chengshiwai Schools won a gold medal in International Olympiad in Informatics and this is the only gold medal won in the international Five Academic Contests by students from Sichuan province in current academic year. Furthermore, one middle school graduate from Chengshiwai Schools is qualified to join Peking University physical exceptional plan (北大物理卓越計劃) and therefore becomes the only one in the nation who is admitted into Peking University as a middle school graduate.

Chengdu Institute Sichuan International Studies University

The University currently offers 29 bachelor programs and 21 diploma programs. In 2022, according to WuShulian's "China Independent College Rankings", the University ranked 18th among all 157 independent colleges. The University ranked 64th in terms of comprehensive capabilities, and ranked 22nd in terms of quality of undergraduates among all 396 independent colleges and private universities.

In June 2021, the University had obtained provisional approval from the MOE for conversion with new school name "Chengdu International Studies College" ("成都外國語學院").

For academic year 2022-2023, the total student enrolment of the Group's self-operated schools was 27,155, with 6,871 students enrolled in the high-schools and 20,284 students enrolled in the University.

Tuition and Other Ancillary Education Fee

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Group has witnessed growth of the schools operated by the Group in terms of revenue. Revenue increased from RMB483.0 million for the twelve months ended 31 August 2021 to RMB551.1 million for the year ended 31 August 2022. The Group generated its revenue from (i) student fees and (ii) educational management and consultation services provided to several private schools and government owned public schools. Student fees are typically comprised of tuition fees, boarding fees and overseas studies consulting fees.

The following table sets forth the breakdown of the revenue of the Group:

	For the	For the twelve		
	year ended	months ended		
	31 August	31 August		Percentage
	2022	2021	Change	Change
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	
		(Unaudited)		
Tuition fees	436,266	397,794	38,472	9.7%
Boarding fees	31,770	25,672	6,098	23.8%
School canteen operations fees	40,167	24,439	15,728	64.4%
Educational management and consultation				
service fees	21,730	9,724	12,006	123.5%
Non-formal tutoring tuition fees	13,923	17,966	(4,043)	(22.5%)
Consultation services fees for overseas				
studies	5,129	4,695	434	9.2%
Others	2,133	2,671	(538)	(20.1%)
	551,118	482,961	68,157	14.1%

The following table sets forth the revenue generated by each of the categories of the schools:

		For the		
	For the	twelve months		
	year ended	ended		
	31 August	31 August		
	2022	2021		
	RMB'000	RMB'000	Change	Percentage
		(Unaudited)	RMB'000	Change
High school	160,271	133,941	26,330	19.7%
University	275,995	248,922	27,073	10.9%
Kindergarten		14,931	(14,931)	(100.0%)
Total tuition fees	436,266	397,794	38,472	9.7%

The rise of the total revenue of the Group was mainly attributable to the combined effects: (i) the increase in tuition fees, boarding fees and canteen operations fees in line with the increase of the Group's student enrolment; and (ii) the increase in educational management and consultation services fees.

The following table sets forth the average tuition fees of each of the categories of the schools operated by the Group:

		School Year	
	2022/2023	2021/2022	2020/2021
	Average	Average	Average
Categories of the schools	Tuition Fees	Tuition Fees	Tuition Fees
	RMB	RMB	RMB
High school – domestic program	41,621	37,998	35,359
High school – international program	116,314	107,548	104,973
University	15,873	14,956	14,165

Note: Average tuition fees are calculated as the gross tuition fees (excluding boarding fees) a particular school received for a given school year divided by the total number of students enrolled at such school for the same school year.

Student Enrollment

The table below sets forth information relating to the student enrollment for each of the categories:

	2022/2023	2021/2022	2020/2021
High school students – domestic program	6,427	3,954	2,943
High school students – international program	444	495	428
Kindergarten students	_	_	706
University students	20,284	18,518	17,557
Total number of students	27,155	22,967	21,634

Although the entry demand of the Group's AP and A level programs primarily targeting American and UK universities remain strong, sino-Canadian program suffered difficulty in enrollment in recent years. The Group will further increase its investment in AP and A level program to eliminate the negative impact from other program and anticipate steady growth rate in the total enrollment of international high school program.

Teachers

	2021/2022	2020/2021
Total number of teachers	1,319	1,177

The Group believes the quality of education provided is strongly tied to the quality of its teachers. The Group considers that teachers who are capable of and are dedicated to teaching will be instrumental in shaping the learning habits of students, which will be crucial to the Group's success and educational philosophy. The Group seeks to hire teachers who (i) demonstrate outstanding teaching track records; (ii) hold necessary academic credentials (i.e. bachelor and above); (iii) are passionate about education and improving students' academic performance and overall well being; (iv) demonstrate competence in their subject areas; (v) possess strong communication and interpersonal skills; and (vi) are able to effectively use a variety of teaching tools and methods tailored to their students.

For academic year 2021/2022, the Group had 1,319 teachers, of which all hold a bachelor's degree or above, and approximately 54.1% hold a master's degree or above. Most of our teachers are full-time teachers. The Group also values the recognition bestowed upon teachers who have achieved teaching excellence.

Approximately 19.2% of our teachers held the advanced teaching qualification, and 76 of our teachers were recognised as exceptional teachers. The Group offers mandatory and continuing training courses and seminars to our teachers and offers mandatory professional teaching technique training courses for newly hired teachers.

Future Development

The Group is optimistic about the strong demand for high-quality private education in Southwest China backed by the strong brand reputation and recognition of our schools. In order to solidify and strengthen its market-leading position in the region, the Group intends to achieve future growth by means of multiple expansion strategies. Specifically, the Group plans to undertake the following strategies:

- (i) Establishment of new high schools (primarily under asset-light model) by collaborating with third-party business partners;
- (ii) Increasing of utilisation rate of our existing school network and tuition fee;
- (iii) Establishment of international education programs within our schools and provision of overseas studies consulting services;
- (iv) Provision of non-formal education services:
 - a. Provide educational management and consultation services to K-12 schools and pre-schools;
 - b. Collaborate with certain commercial property owners to establish one- stop comprehensive education program; and
 - c. Student's local life services, after-class non-subject based activities and etc.
- *(i)* Establishment of new high schools (primarily under asset-light model) by collaborating with third-party business partners

The Group has already opened two high schools in Chengdu City. As at the date of this annual report, it is expected that there will be one new for-profit high school that will be opened in Meishan, Sichuan province, in September 2024.

(ii) Increase in utilisation rate of our existing school network and tuition fee

School Utilisation

Utilisation rate is calculated as the total number of students enrolled divided by the estimated capacity for a given school either already commenced operation or under construction. Except for our kindergarten, our schools are generally boarding schools.

	2022/2023	2021/2022
Total number of students enrolled	27,155	22,967
Total student capacity	51,630	52,830
Overall utilisation rate	52.6 %	43.5%

Tuition Fee

On 15 May 2020, the Education Department of Sichuan Province and two other departments issued the "Notice on Improving the Price Management of Private Higher Education Institution and Strengthening Operational and Post-operational Oversight in our Province" (《關於完善我省民辦高校價格管理方式加強事中事後監督的通知》), which set out opinions and requirements in respect of determining tuition fee of higher education institutions and permitted such institutions to adjust the tuition fee and related fees every three years since September 2020. Based on the new policies, the tuition fees for new undergraduate and diploma students of University increased to RMB17,000 and RMB15,000 since 2020/2021 academic year. And the upcoming tuition fee adjustment will be effective since academic year 2023/2024. Furthermore in June 2021, the University has obtained provisional approval from the MOE for conversion. It is anticipated upon the conversion is approved, the enrollment quote of University for 2022/2023 and onwards will increase accordingly.

Certain of our not-for-profit high schools have submitted applications with regulatory bodies to be registered as forprofit high schools and upon approval by the government the high-schools will be entitled to determine their tuition fee discretionally.

The following table sets forth the standard of current tuition fee:

Category of schools	Current tuition fee standard
High school	Range from RMB30,000 to RMB59,800
University	Range from RMB12,000 to RMB15,000 (diploma)
	Range from RMB17,000 to RMB20,000 (bachelor)
High-school international program	Range from RMB96,000 to RMB128,000

(iii) Establishment of international education programs within our schools and provision of overseas studies consulting services

In addition to traditional high school programs, the Group also established the international department. Since 2019, the international department has started to manage programs with elite international partners, offering A-level courses, Advanced Placement. In both of 2021 Yixiao Ranking List "Best international Second Schools" and 2021 KingLead Ranking List "China International School Competitiveness Ranking (Undergraduate UK)", the international department of Chengdu Foreign Languages School ranked first in Sichuan Province.

In 2022, the Group expanded educational product layout. In addition to the traditional Anglo-American international program, the Group were also expanding our international education program in Europe and Asia. At the same time, the Group also built matrix academic expansion projects and social practice projects based on the school curriculum.

The international department also expanded its business by offering overseas study consulting services to our own students since later 2019 and recorded revenue of RMB5.1 million in 2021/2022 school year.

(iv) Provision of non-formal education services

a. Education management and consultation services

Since 2019, the Group entered into school management cooperation agreements with certain K-12 public schools and kindergartens to provide education management and consultation services including, among others, education quality control, curriculum development, daily operation, teachers recruitment and training, branding, teaching methodology support and campus design. As at 31 August 2022, the Group provided education management and consultation services to totally eight schools including five kindergartens, two K9/ K12 schools and one high school.

The Group began to provide aforementioned services to one public K-12 school and one private K-12 school since September 2022.

b. One stop comprehensive education program

The Group has been cooperating with certain commercial property owners to establish one-stop comprehensive education program in commercial complex with a floor area of approximately 5,000 to 10,000 square meters where various types of tailor-made education services will be offered to both the parents and their children simultaneously. In addition, it provides curriculum and management output services for institutions and individuals who intend to invest in the education program. The high-quality education courses independently developed and iterated by the Group offered among others, Chinese traditional culture, STEAM (Science, Technology, Engineer, Arts and Mathematics) and sports. The daily management of enrollment, recruitment, teaching and research of all educational projects implements the operation mode of unified scheduling of the complex but relatively independently operation of sub-projects. The Group recorded revenue of RMB13.9 million in 2021/2022 academic year.

c. Student's local life services, after-class non-subject based activities

The Group is still seeking business opportunity to providing non-educational student's local life service such as accommodation, canteen and after-class caring to the students enrolled in schools within the affected entities that the Group lost control since 31 August 2021.

The following table shows a summary of the number of our schools by category as of the dates indicated:

		Schools under
	Self-owned	education
	schools	management
	established	service established
	as at 31 August	as at 31 August
Category of schools	2022	2022
High school	7	1
Kindergarten	0	5
University (China)	1	0
University (United States)	1	0
Schools providing non-formal education services	2	0
K9/K12 schools	0	2
	11	8

		Schools under
		education
	Self-owned	management
	schools	service
	established	established
Category of schools	2022/2023	2022/2023
High school	9	1
Kindergarten	0	5
University (China)	1	0
University (United States)	1	0
Schools providing non-formal education services	2	0
K9/K12 schools	0	4
	13	10

Beginning from 1 September 2022, two self-owned for-profit high-schools in Chengdu will commence operation and one public K-12 school and one private K-12 school will be added into the Group's network under educational management and consultation service arrangements.

Risk Management

The Group is exposed to various risks in the operations of the Group's business and the Group believes that risk management is important to the Group's success. Key operational risks faced by the Group include, among others, changes in general market conditions and perceptions of private education, changes in the regulatory environment in the PRC education industry, the ability of the Group to offer quality education to students, the ability of the Group to increase student enrollment and/or raise tuition fees, the potential expansion of the Group into other regions in Southwest China, availability of financing to fund the Group's expansion and business operations and competition from other school operators that offer similar quality of education and have similar scale.

In addition, the Group also faces numerous market risks, such as interest rate and liquidity risks that arise in the normal course of the Group's business.

Interest Rate Risk

The Group's fair value interest rate risk relates primarily to its fixed-rate bank borrowings. The Group is also exposed to cash flow interest rate risk through the impact of rate changes on interest bearing financial assets and liabilities, mainly bank balances and bank borrowings which carry interest at prevailing market interest rates. It is the Group's policy to keep certain borrowings at floating rates of interest so as to minimize the fair value interest rate risk. The Group currently does not use any derivative contracts to hedge its exposure to interest rate risk. However, the Directors will consider hedging significant interest rate risk should the need arise.

Liquidity Risk

The Group's objective is to maintain a balance between continuity of funding and flexibility through the use of bank borrowings. The Group regularly reviews its major funding positions to ensure that it has adequate financial resources in meeting its financial obligations.

To properly manage these risks, the Group has established the following risk management structures and measures:

- The Board is responsible and has the general power to manage the Group's operations of the schools, and is in charge of managing the overall risks of the Group. It is responsible for considering, reviewing and approving any significant business decisions involving material risk exposures, such as the Group's decisions to expand its school network into new geographic areas, to raise the Group's tuition fees, and to enter into cooperative business relationships with third parties to establish new schools;
- The Group maintains insurance coverage, which the Group believes is in line with customary practice in the PRC education industry, including school liability insurance; and
- The Group has made arrangements with the Group's lenders to ensure that the Group will be able to obtain credit to support its business operation and expansion.

Environment, Health and Safety

The businesses of the Group are not in violation of the applicable PRC environmental laws and regulations in any material aspects.

The Group is dedicated to protecting the health and safety of the students. The Group has on-site medical staff or health care personnel at each of the schools the Group operates to handle routine medical situations involving students. In certain serious and medical emergency situations, the Group promptly sends the students to local hospitals for treatment. With respect to school safety, the Group engaged a qualified property management company to provide property security services at the Group's school premises.

As far as the Board and management of the Company are aware, the Group has complied in material respects with the relevant laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the business and operation of the Group. During the Reporting Period, there was no material breach of or non-compliance with the applicable laws and regulations by the Group.

FINANCIAL REVIEW

After the change of financial year end date, the whole year of the new financial year is from 1 September to 31 August this year. Due to the periodic nature of formal educational services ran by the Group, no tuition fees are generated in the spring and summer holidays in February, July and August each year. Therefore, the data for the year from 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 and for the eight-month period from 1 January 2021 to 31 August 2021 are not comparable, and without predictability from an analysis of obvious trends. For completeness, the Group sets out the comparison between the year ended 31 August 2022 and the eight months ended 31 August 2021 below. Further, in order to present the operating positions of the Group clearly, the Group voluntarily presents the audited financial information for the year commenced from 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 and the unaudited financial information for the twelve months commenced from 1 September 2020 to 31 August 2021 for the period-on-period comparison.

The unaudited financial information for the twelve months commenced from 1 September 2020 to 31 August 2021 and the audited financial information for the year commenced from 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 is set out below:

	For the	For the twelve		
	year ended	months ended		
	31 August	31 August		
	2022	2021	Change	Change
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	(percentage)
		(Unaudited)		
Revenue	551,118	482,961	68,157	14.1%
Cost of sales	(383,511)	(373,419)	10,092	2.7%
Gross profit	167,607	109,542	58,065	53.0%
Other income and gains	35,043	18,520	16,523	89.2%
Selling and distribution expenses	(6,621)	(9,577)	(2,956)	(30.9%)
Administrative expenses	(93,413)	(129,247)	(35,834)	(27.7%)
Other expenses	(11,753)	(47,037)	(35,284)	(75.0%)
Finance costs	(86,441)	(48,680)	37,761	77.6%
Share of profits and losses of associates		(2,326)	(2,326)	(100.0%)
PROFIT/(LOSS) BEFORE TAX	4,422	(108,805)	113,227	104.1%
Income tax expense	(531)	(30,463)	(29,932)	(98.3%)
Net profit/(loss) from continuing operations	3,891	(139,268)	143,159	102.8%

PERIOD TO PERIOD COMPARISON OF RESULTS OF OPERATION

(1) Year Ended 31 August 2022 Compared to Eight Months Ended 31 August 2021

Revenue

Revenue, which is also the Group's turnover, represents the value of services rendered, after deducting scholarships granted and refunds made to its students during the Reporting Period. Revenue of the Group is primarily derived from tuition fees, boarding fees, school canteen operations fees and overseas studies consulting fees the Group's schools collected from students, as well as educational management and consultation service fees received by the Group respectively from several private schools and government owned schools during the Reporting Period.

For the year ended 31 August 2022, revenue of the Group amounted to RMB551.1 million. This represents an increase of RMB297.6 million or 117.4%, as compared with revenue of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. This increase was primarily attributable to (i) five months of tuition and boarding fees recognised by the Group within the eight months ended 31 August 2021; (ii) two new schools commenced operation since 1 September 2022; and (iii) the increase of student enrolment.

Cost of Sales

Cost of sales primarily consists of staff costs, depreciation and amortization, cost of co-operative education, utilities, cost of repairs, office expense, student subsidies and other costs.

For the year ended 31 August 2022, cost of sales of the Group amounted to RMB383.5 million. This represents an increase of RMB129.3 million or 50.9%, as compared with cost of sales of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. This increase was primarily attributable to the combined effects of (i) a longer period of time under review for the Reporting Period; and (ii) the increase in staff costs, canteen operation costs, depreciation and amortization costs as a result of two new high schools that commenced operation since 1 September 2021.

Gross Profit and Gross Profit Margin

For the year ended 31 August 2022, gross profit of the Group amounted to RMB167.6 million, with gross profit margin of 30.4%. For the eight months ended 31 August 2021, gross loss of the Group amounted to RMB0.1 million, with gross loss margin of 0.3%. The increase in gross profit and gross profit margin was primarily due to a longer period of time under review for the Reporting Period.

Gross profit for the year ended 31 August 2022 increased by RMB168.3 million or 25,649.8%, as compared with gross loss for the eight months ended 31 August 2021, which was mainly due to (i) the increase in revenue of RMB297.6 million or 117.4%, as compared with revenue of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021, which was mainly attributable to: (1) five months of tuition and boarding fees recognised by the Group within the eight months ended 31 August 2021; (2) two new schools commenced operation since 1 September 2021; and (3) the increase of student enrolment. The Group usually recognise annual tuition and boarding fees over nine months within an academic year on a straight-line basis, which exclude three months of school holidays (i.e. February, July and August). The Group recognised nine months of tuition fees for the year ended 31 August 2022; which is more than the five months of tuition fees recognised for the eight months ended 31 August 2022; and (ii) cost of sales for the year ended 31 August 2022; increased by RMB129.3 million or 50.9%, as compared with cost of sales of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. The percentage of increase in the cost of sales of the Group was less than the percentage of increase in the revenue of the Group, primarily due to the fact that the Group incurred costs for the entire eight-month period while revenue recognised within the same period only represents five-month of the annual tuition and boarding fees in the eight months ended 31 August 2021.

Selling and Distribution Expenses

Selling and distribution expenses primarily consist of advertising expenses, student admission expenses and business entertainment expenses.

For the year ended 31 August 2022, selling and distribution expenses of the Group amounted to RMB6.6 million. This represent a decrease of RMB0.1 million or 1.5%, as compared with selling and distribution expenses of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. This decrease was primarily attributable to the implementation cost and expenses control measures.

Administrative Expenses

Administrative expenses primarily consist of the salaries and other benefits for general and administrative staff, oneoff settlement payment arising from commencement of conversion of the university, consultation service fees for legal, audit business development and evaluation services, office-related expenses, depreciation of office buildings and equipment, travel expenses and other expenses.

For the year ended 31 August 2022, administrative expenses of the Group amounted to RMB93.4 million. This represent an increase of RMB3.7 million or 4.1%, as compared with administrative expenses of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. This increase was primarily attributable to a longer period of time under review for the Reporting Period.

Other Income and Gains

Other income and gains primarily consist of foreign exchange gain, bank interest income, other interest income and rental income from leasing certain of the Group's properties to independent third parties.

For the year ended 31 August 2022, other income and gains of the Group amounted to RMB35.0 million. This represent an increase of RMB11.8 million or 50.9%, as compared with other income and gains of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. This increase was primarily attributable to the effect of gain on disposal of an associate of RMB11.4 million recognised for the Reporting Period while no gain recognised for the eight months ended 31 August 2021.

Other Expenses

Other expenses consist primarily of impairment loss of investment in an associate, foreign exchange loss, and disposal of various fixed assets.

For the year ended 31 August 2022, other expenses of the Group amounted to RMB11.8 million. This represents a decrease of RMB42.1 million or 78.8%, as compared with other expenses of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. This decrease was primarily attributable to RMB43.4 million impairment charge of investment in associate recognised for the eight months ended 31 August 2021.

Finance Costs

Finance costs primarily consist of the interest expenses for bank and other borrowings.

For the year ended 31 August 2022, finance costs of the Group amounted to RMB86.4 million. This represents an increase of RMB39.5 million or 84.2%, as compared with finance costs of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. The increase was primarily attributable to a longer period of time under review for the Reporting Period.

(2) Year Ended 31 August 2022 Compared to Twelve Months Ended 31 August 2021 (Financial Information of Twelve Months Ended 31 August 2021 Was Unaudited)

Revenue

Revenue for the year ended 31 August 2022 increased by RMB68.2 million, or 14. 1% from RMB483.0 million for the twelve months ended 31 August 2021 to RMB551.1 million. The increase was primarily attributed to (i) the increase of RMB35.5 million, or 9.7% in revenue from tuition fees for the twelve months ended 31 August 2021 to RMB436.3 million for the year ended 31 August 2022. The tuition fees of the Group received increased mainly attributable to the increase in the number of students enrolled in 2021/2022 school year, as two new high schools of Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Deyang and Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Chengdu Jinniu District commenced operation since September 2021; (ii) the increase of RMB15.7 million, or 64.4% in revenue from school canteen services for the twelve months ended 31 August 2022 mainly derived from providing educational management and consultation service to several private schools and government owned schools. For more information on student enrolment and school utilisation, please refer to the section headed "Business Review" above.

Cost of Sales

Cost of sales for the year ended 31 August 2022 increased by RMB10.1 million, or 2.7%, compared with the twelve months ended 31 August 2021. This increase was primarily attributable to:

- (1) staff costs increased by RMB15.7 million, or 9.9%, which was mainly attributable to (i) the increase in the number of Group's teachers; and (ii) two high schools and Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Deyang and Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Chengdu Jinniu District commenced operation since September 2021;
- (2) direct material costs of canteen operation increased by RMB11.1 million, or 45.4%, which was mainly due to the combined effect of increase in the number of students in the Reporting Period and two new high schools of Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Deyang and Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Chengdu Jinniu District that commenced operation since September 2021; and
- (3) depreciation and amortisation decreased by RMB16.9 million, or 15.9%, mainly as a result of the decrease in depreciation charge from the property, plant and equipment and renovation related to our existing campuses.

Gross Profit and Gross Profit Margin

Gross profit for the year ended 31 August 2022 increased by RMB58.1 million, or 53.0%, and the margin percentage increased by 7.7 percentage points, compared with the twelve months ended 31 August 2021, which was mainly due to (i) the increase in revenue as a result of the increase in student enrolment and tuition fees for certain schools; and (ii) the implementation of cost and expenses control measures.

Selling and Distribution Expenses

Selling and distribution expenses for the year ended 31 August 2022 decreased by RMB3.0 million, or 30.9%, compared with the twelve months ended 31 August 2021. The decrease of selling and distribution expenses was primarily due to implementation of cost and expenses control measures.

Administrative Expenses

Administrative expenses for the year ended 31 August 2022 decreased by RMB35.8 million, or 27.7%, compared with the twelve months ended 31 August 2021, primarily attributed to VAT impact arising from transaction between continued and discontinued operations in 2020/2021 school year.

Other Income and Gains

Other income and gains for the year ended 31 August 2022 increased by RMB16.5 million, or 89.2% compared with the twelve months ended 31 August 2021, mainly because gain on disposal of an associate of RMB11.4 million recognised for the Reporting Period.

Other Expenses

Other expenses for the year ended 31 August 2022 decreased by RMB35.3 million, or 75.0% compared with the twelve months ended 31 August 2021. The amount recorded for the twelve months ended 31 August 2021 included RMB43.4 million impairment charge of investment in an associate in Beijing providing early child (0-3) education and day care services of which the business was significantly disrupted by the COVID-19 pandemic.

Finance Costs

Finance costs for the year ended 31 August 2022 increased by RMB37.8 million, or 77.6%, compared with the twelve months ended 31 August 2021, mainly attributable to the increase in bank and other borrowings.

Unaudited Adjusted Net Profit/(Loss)

Unaudited adjusted net profit/(loss) was derived from net loss after adjusting those items, which are not audited and not indicative of the Group's operating performance. This is not an IFRSs measure and for illustrative purpose only. The Group has presented this item because the Group considers it an important supplemental measure of the Group's operational performance used by the Group's management as well as analysts or investors. The following table reconciles from net loss to adjusted net loss for both financial years:

	For the	For the twelve
	year ended	months ended
	-	
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
	Audited	Unaudited
Net profit/(loss)	3,891	(139,268)
Adjustments for:		
Amortisation of other intangible assets arising		
from the acquisition of school	21,832	21,832
Foreign exchange (gain)/loss	(2,213)	485
Income tax and VAT impact arising from transaction		
between continued and discontinued operations	-	43,779
Impairment loss on an associate company	—	43,430
Gain on disposal of an associate	(11,419)	—
Adjusted net profit/(loss)	12,091	(29,742)

EVENTS AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

On 30 November 2022, Tibet Huatai entered into the Lease Agreement and Integrated Management Services Agreement with Chengdu Tianren Hotel Co., Ltd, a connected person of the Company, in relation to the use of certain property of a total gross floor area of approximately 2,300 square metres and integrated management services from 1 December 2022 to 30 November 2025. For more details of the transaction, please refer to the Company's announcement dated 30 November 2022.

Capital Structure

The Group's financial department is responsible for the Group's financial risk management which operates according to policies implemented and approved by the senior management. As at 31 August 2022, all the bank and other borrowings were settled in RMB, while cash and cash equivalents were primarily held in RMB and HKD. The Group plans to maintain an appropriate mix of financial equity and debt to ensure an efficient capital structure. The outstanding balances of bank and other borrowings as at 31 August 2022 were at fixed interest rates or floating interest rates for loans denominated in RMB.

Foreign Exchange Risk Management

The functional currency of the Company is RMB. The majority of the Group's revenue and expenditures are denominated in RMB. As at 31 August 2022, certain bank balances were denominated in HKD and USD. During the Reporting Period, the Group did not experience any significant difficulties in or impacts on its operations or liquidity due to fluctuations in currency exchange rates. The Directors believe that the Group has sufficient foreign exchange to meet its own foreign exchange requirements and will adopt practical and effective measures to prevent exposure to exchange rate risk. The Group did not enter into any financial instrument for hedging purpose.

Significant Investments, Acquisitions and Disposals

Save as disclosed in this annual report, there were no significant investments held as at 31 August 2022, nor other material acquisitions and disposals of subsidiaries and associated companies during the Reporting Period.

Future Plan for Material Investments and Capital Assets

Save as disclosed in this annual report, the Group did not have other plans for material investments and capital assets.

Capital Commitments

The following table sets forth a summary of capital commitments as at the dates indicated:

	31 August 2022	31 August 2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Contracted, but not provided for:		
Land and buildings, equipment	198,673	183,621

VIRSCEND EDUCATION COMPANY LIMITED | ANNUAL REPORT 2022

MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

Gearing Ratio

The gearing ratio of the Group, which was calculated as total bank and other borrowings divided by total equity as at the end of the period, increased from approximately 155.0% as at 31 August 2021 to approximately 178.7% as at 31 August 2022, primarily due to the increase in the Group's interest-bearing bank and other borrowings.

Contingent Liabilities

As at 31 August 2022, the Group had no material contingent liabilities.

Pledge of Assets

As at 31 August 2022, RMB40.8 million (31 August 2021: RMB34.8 million) were paid to third party leasing companies as pledged deposits for certain borrowings, which will be repaid after settling those borrowings in 3 years.

Human Resources

As at 31 August 2022, the Group had 1,623 employees (31 August 2021: 1,561 employees).

The remuneration policy and package of the Group's employees are periodically reviewed in accordance with industry practice and results performance of the Group. The Group provides external and internal training programs to its employees. The Group also participates in various employee social security plans for its employees that are administered by local governments, including housing, pension, medical insurance, occupational injury insurance, maternity insurance and unemployment insurance.

The total remuneration cost incurred by the Group for the year ended 31 August 2022 was approximately RMB228.3 million (for the eight months ended 31 August 2021: RMB151.2 million).

DIRECTORS

Executive Directors

Ms. Wang Xiaoying (王小英), aged 61, was appointed as the Chairwoman of the Board and an executive Director on 31 August 2015. Ms. Wang has more than 20 years of experience in business management and is responsible for the overall management and strategic development of the Group. Ms. Wang has been a director of certain of the PRC Operating Entities since Ms. Wang joined the Group in April 2004. Ms. Wang has been responsible for the overall business strategy and development and management of the PRC Operating Entities in her capacity serving as the general manager of the education sector of Sichuan Derui since January 2008. In August 1999, Ms. Wang joined Sichuan Derui as the vice general manager responsible for general administration. In January 2008, Ms. Wang was then re-designated as the general manager of Sichuan Derui in charge of the education sector and has since been responsible for the overall management and strategic development of the PRC Operating Entities. Ms. Wang is the spouse of Mr. Yan Yude, the chief executive officer and an executive Director of the Company and one of the Controlling Shareholders.

Mr. Ye Jiayu (葉家郁), aged 63, was appointed as an executive Director on 31 August 2015. Mr. Ye has more than 30 years of experience in business management and is responsible for the campus safety management of all schools operated by the Group. Mr. Ye is also a supervisor of Tibet Huatai. Mr. Ye joined the Group as a director of certain of the PRC Operating Entities since September 2000. Since January 1993, Mr. Ye has joined Sichuan Derui and currently serves as an executive director of Sichuan Derui and is responsible for the overall management of Sichuan Derui. Mr. Ye obtained his diploma in mechanics from Sichuan Radio and TV University* (四川廣播電視大學) in the PRC in August 1985.

Mr. Yan Yude (嚴玉徳), aged 61, was appointed as a Director on 13 March 2015, was designated as an executive Director on 31 August 2015, and appointed as the chief executive officer of the Company with effect from 15 November 2018. Mr. Yan is also one of the Controlling Shareholders and a director of certain of the subsidiaries of the Group. Mr. Yan has over 20 years of experience in education management and is responsible for the overall strategic development of the Group. Mr. Yan has been a director of the PRC Operating Entities since September 2000. In January 1993, Mr. Yan made the investment in Sichuan Derui and remained as the controlling shareholder of Sichuan Derui since then. Mr. Yan joined Sichuan Derui in 1993 after he invested into Sichuan Derui and was involved in the overall management and strategic development of Sichuan Derui. Mr. Yan obtained his graduation certificate for postgraduate studies in criminology from the Sichuan University* (四川大學) in the PRC in July 1999. Mr. Yan is the husband of Ms. Wang Xiaoying, an executive Director.

Mr. Deng Bangkai (鄧幫凱), aged 41, was appointed as the executive Director and chief operating officer on 15 November 2018. Mr. Deng is currently responsible for the daily operations, business development, external investment, financing, M&A, and investor relations of the Group. Mr. Deng has more than 17 years of professional experience in accounting, financial management, corporate governance, and capital market transactions. Mr. Deng started his career in Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP Shenzhen Office in August 2005 and worked in Ernst & Young UK from September 2010 to March 2012. In July 2017, Mr. Deng was appointed as Partner of Ernst & Young. Mr. Deng obtained his bachelor degree in computer science from Shanghai University of Electric Power in the PRC in June 2003 and his master of science degree with commendation in management science from University of Hertfordshire in Great Britain in October 2004. Mr. Deng is a member of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and a member of The Chinese Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Independent Non-executive Directors.

Mr. Sit Chiu Wing (薛超穎), aged 72, was appointed as an independent non-executive Director on 28 December 2015 and is responsible for providing independent opinion and judgement to the Board. Prior to joining the Group, in December 1981, Mr. Sit worked at Shaws Brothers (Hong Kong) Company Limited (邵氏兄弟(香港)有限公司). Mr. Sit worked at Chuang's (Holdings) Limited (莊士集團有限公司) from 1984 to 1996. Mr. Sit has been appointed as the honorary president of Hong Kong Quanzhou Associations Limited since March 2001. Mr. Sit graduated from the Fujian Normal University* (福建師範大學) of the PRC with a bachelor's degree in history in July 1976.

Mr. Chan Kim Sun (陳劍桑), aged 41, was appointed as an independent non-executive Director on 28 December 2015 and is responsible for providing independent opinion and judgement to the Board. Prior to joining the Group, between October 2004 to March 2010, Mr. Chan joined HLB Hodgson Impey Cheng Limited with his latest position as an audit manager. From August 2011 to September 2014, Mr. Chan served as the finance controller and from September 2012 to September 2014 as the company secretary of China Infrastructure Investment Limited, the shares of which are listed on the Stock Exchange (stock code: 600). Mr. Chan is currently a non-practicing member of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and is a fellow of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants. Mr. Chan graduated from the Hong Kong University of Science and Technology with a bachelor's degree in business administration majoring in accounting and finance in June 2003. Since April 2018, Mr. Chan has been an independent non-executive director of Vision International Holdings Limited, the shares of which are listed on the Stock Exchange (stock code: 8107). Since February 2021, Mr. Chan has been an independent non-executive director of Hong Kong Resources Holdings Company Limited, the shares of which are listed on the Stock Exchange (stock code: 8107). Since February 2021, Mr. Chan has been an independent non-executive director of Hong Kong Resources Holdings Company Limited, the shares of which are listed on the Stock Exchange (stock code: 2882). Since January 2019, Mr. Chan has been the company secretary of WMCH Global Investment Limited, the shares of which are listed on GEM of the Stock Exchange (stock code: 8208).

Mr. Wen Ruizheng (溫瑞征), aged 78, was appointed as an independent non-executive Director on 15 November 2018 and is responsible for providing independent opinion and judgement to the Board. Prior to joining the Group, Mr. Wen has over 50 years of experience in education industry. Mr. Wen has excellent ability and abundant work experience in education management. Mr. Wen served as the secretary of the principal and the director of Students Affairs Office at Chengdu Experimental Foreign Language School (成都市實驗外國語學校) (formally known as Chengdu Xixiang Road Middle School* (成都市西鄉路中學) and Chengdu No.48 Middle School (成都市四十八中)) from February 1965 to August 1984. He served as the vice principal and principal of Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School (成都市實驗外國語學校) from August 1984 to August 1987 and from August 1987 to July 2014, respectively. Mr. Wen obtained his junior college diploma in political science from the Party College of Chengdu Municipal Party Committee* (中共成都市委黨校) in July 1987. He obtained the qualification of senior teacher of middle school in Sichuan Province* (四川省中學高級教師). He also obtained various honorary titles from relevant government authorities, including, among others, the "Excellent Principal in Chengdu City"* (成都市優秀校長) and the "Excellent Educator in Chengdu City"* (成都市優秀教育工作者).

Senior Management

Mr. Gu Daili (古代禮), aged 50, joined the Group in November 2018 and was appointed as a vice president of the Company on 21 November 2018. Mr. Gu is primarily responsible for supervising overall performance of teaching quality of all schools operated by the Group. Prior to joining the Group, Mr. Gu has over 25 years of experience in education. Mr. Gu has excellent teaching ability and abundant work experience in education management. Mr. Gu served successively as teacher, dean of students affairs and principal at Ningnan County Liucheng Middle School* (寧南縣六城中學) from July 1992 to November 1997, from November 1997 to September 1998 and from September 1998 to April 2003. He served as the principal of Ningnan County national middle school* (寧南縣民族中學) and Ningnan County Middle School* (寧南縣初 級中學) from April 2003 to April 2005 and from April 2005 to August 2009. He served as deputy director and director of Ningnan County Education Bureau* (寧南縣教育局) from August 2009 to March 2012 and from March 2012 to May 2015 respectively. During the same period, he was also the principal at Ningnan High School* (寧南中學) and dean of education supervision department of Ningnan county government. He served as director of Ningnan County Bureau of Education, Science, Technology and Intellectual property* (寧南縣教育和科學技術知識產權局) and dean of education supervision department of Ningnan county government from May 2015 to November 2016. He served as the municipal propaganda minister and standing committee member of Ningnan County Committee of the Communist Party of China* (中共寧南縣委) from November 2016 to November 2018. Besides, he served as chairman of social science union of Ningnan County from November 2016 to November 2018. Mr. Gu obtained his diploma in teaching from Mianning Normal School* (冕寧師範學 校) in July 1992. He received bachelor degree in administration management from the Party College of Sichuan Provincial Party Committee* (中共四川省委黨校) in December 2002.

Dr. Yan Hongjia (嚴弘佳), aged 36, member of Jiusan Society, was appointed as a vice president of the Company on 21 November 2018. Dr. Yan is primarily in charge of the international education, preschool education and non-subject based tutoring service. At the same time, she is also responsible for the Company's business development, mergers & acquisitions and etc. Prior to joining the Group, Dr. Yan served as an instructor in York University, United Kingdom.

Dr. Yan graduated from Hong Kong Baptist University with a bachelor of Statistics and Operations Research degree in 2009, and subsequently obtained her master degree in Operations Research and Business Statistics from Hong Kong Baptist University in 2010. Dr. Yan obtained her doctor degree in Statistics from York University where she was granted a full scholarship in 2014.

Dr. Yan also serves as guest professor, guest mentor of postgraduate students Southwest Jiaotong University, guest professor of Southwestern University of Finance and Economics, chair of Sichuan Silk-Road Youth International Communication Center, a committee member of Sichuan Federation of Industry and Commerce, a committee member of Sichuan Youth Federation.

In March 2022, Dr. Yan was honored Sichuan Woman pace-setter (四川省三八紅旗手) for year 2021.

Dr. Yan is the daughter of Mr. Yan Yude, the executive Director and chief executive officer of the Company.

Mr. Li Jun (李俊), aged 36, was appointed as financial controller of the Company on 21 November 2018. Mr. Li is responsible for financial management and providing financial analysis for investment and mergers and acquisition of the Group to the Board. Mr. Li started his career in Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP Chengdu Office in October 2012 and subsequently resigned in August 2018, where his last position was audit manager. Mr. Li received bachelor degree in Medicine from Anhui Medical University* (安徽醫科大學) in June 2009, and master degree in Economics from Southwestern University of Finance and Economic* (西南財經大學) in June 2012. He is a non-practising member of The Chinese Institute of Certificated Public Accountants.

* for identification purpose only

REPORT OF DIRECTORS

The Board is pleased to present its report together with the audited consolidated financial statements of the Group for the Reporting Period.

GLOBAL OFFERING

The Company was incorporated on 13 March 2015 as an exempted company with limited liability under the laws of the Cayman Islands. The Company's shares were listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange on 15 January 2016.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The Company is the leading provider of high school and university private education services in Southwest China. Analysis of the principal activities of the Group during the year ended 31 August 2022 is set out in note 1 to the financial statements.

SUBSIDIARIES

Details of the principal subsidiaries of the Company as at 31 August 2022 are set out in note 1 to the financial statements.

RESULTS

The results of the Group for the year ended 31 August 2022 are set out in the consolidated statement of profit or loss on page 87 of this annual report.

BUSINESS REVIEW

A review of the business of the Group during the year ended 31 August 2022 and analysis by using financial key performance indicators, the Company's environmental policies and performance and a discussion on the Group's future business development are contained in the Management Discussion and Analysis on pages 10 to 30 of this annual report.

RISKS AND UNCERTAINTIES

The principal risks and uncertainties that may cause the Group's financial conditions or results materially different from the expected or historical results are set out in note 28 to the financial statements and in the section headed "Management Discussion and Analysis" of this annual report. The relevant risk management and control measures are set out in the paragraph headed "Risk Management and Internal Controls" in the corporate governance report.

ENVIRONMENT, HEALTH AND SAFETY

The businesses of the Group are not in violation of the applicable PRC environmental laws and regulations in any material aspects.

The Group is dedicated to protecting the health and safety of the students. The Group has on-site medical staff or health care personnel at each of the schools the Group operates to handle routine medical situations involving students. In certain serious and medical emergency situations, the Group promptly sends the students to local hospitals for treatment. With respect to school safety, the Group engaged a qualified property management company to provide property security services at the Group's school premises.

As far as the Board and management of the Company are aware, the Group has complied in material respects with the relevant laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the business and operation of the Group. During the Reporting Period, there was no material breach of or non-compliance with the applicable laws and regulations by the Group.

FINAL DIVIDEND

The Board did not recommend the payment of final dividend for the year ended 31 August 2022 (eight months ended 31 August 2021: nil).

DIVIDEND POLICY

When determining distribution of dividends, the Board adopted such policy to share the profits of the Company with the Shareholders, while preserving sufficient reserves for the Company's future development.

The Company shall assess its dividend policy and distribution in any given year based on its financial condition, the current economic environment and expectations of future macroeconomic environment and business performance. The Board must take into account the following factors before any declaration of distribution or dividend recommendation:

- the actual and expected financial results of the Company;
- retained earnings and distributable reserves of the Company and its subsidiaries;
- expected working capital requirements, capital expenditure requirements and future expansion plans of the Group;
- liquidity position of the Group;
- any legal restrictions and restrictions under the financing agreements of the Company, including any financing agreements that may be entered into by the Company in the future; and
- other factors that the Board considers relevant.

The Company's payment of dividends is also subject to applicable laws and regulations, including the Cayman Islands Laws and the Articles of Association. The Board will review this dividend policy from time to time and does not guarantee that any particular amount of dividend will be paid in any given period.

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING AND CLOSURE OF REGISTER OF MEMBERS

The register of members of the Company will be closed from Tuesday, 21 February 2023 to Friday, 24 February 2023, both days inclusive, in order to determine the identity of the Shareholders who are entitled to attend the forthcoming annual general meeting of the Company (the "**AGM**") to be held on Friday, 24 February 2023, during which period no Share transfers will be registered. To be eligible to attend the AGM, all properly completed transfer forms accompanied by the relevant Share certificates must be lodged for registration with the Company's Hong Kong share registrar, Computershare Hong Kong Investor Services Limited, at Shops 1712-1716, 17th Floor, Hopewell Centre, 183 Queen's Road East, Wanchai, Hong Kong not later than 4:30 p.m. on Monday, 20 February 2023.

FINANCIAL SUMMARY

A summary of the Group's results, assets and liabilities for the last five financial years is set out in the section headed "Financial Highlights" on pages 5 to 6 of this annual report. This summary does not form part of the audited consolidated financial statements.

MAJOR CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS

Major Customers

For the year ended 31 August 2022, the Group's customers primarily consist of the Group's students and their parents. The Group did not have any single customer who accounted for more than 5% of the Group's revenue.

Major Suppliers

For the year ended 31 August 2022, the Group's five largest suppliers accounted for 34.1% of the Group's total purchases and the Group's single largest supplier accounted for 7.4% of the Group's total purchases.

For the year ended 31 August 2022, none of the Directors or any of their close associates or any Shareholders (which, to the best knowledge of the Directors, own more than 5% of the number of issued Shares of the Company) had any interest in the Group's five largest suppliers.

RELATIONSHIP WITH EMPLOYEES, SUPPLIERS AND CUSTOMERS

The Group understands the importance of maintaining a good relationship with its employees, suppliers and customers to meet its immediate and long-term goals. The Group maintains a good relationship with employees, suppliers and customers. During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Group strived to satisfy both the students and their parents by continuing to provide better education services. The Group also maintained ongoing communication with suppliers to shorten the delivering cycle and to obtain better payment terms. There was no material and significant dispute between the Group and its employees, suppliers and/or customers during the Reporting Period.

PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Details of movements in the property, plant and equipment of the Group during the year ended 31 August 2022 are set out in note 14 to the financial statements.

SHARE CAPITAL

Details of movements in the share capital of the Company during the year ended 31 August 2022 are set out in note 32 to the financial statements.

VIRSCEND EDUCATION COMPANY LIMITED | ANNUAL REPORT 2022

REPORT OF DIRECTORS

RESERVES

Details of movements in the reserves of the Group and the Company during the year ended 31 August 2022 are set out in the consolidated statement of changes in equity on page 91 of this annual report and note 33 to the financial statements.

CHARITABLE DONATIONS

During the Reporting Period, no charitable donations have been made by the Group.

DISTRIBUTABLE RESERVES

As at 31 August 2022, the Company's reserve available for distribution was nil (as at 31 August 2021: nil).

INTEREST BEARING BANK BORROWINGS

Particulars of interest-bearing bank borrowings of the Group as at 31 August 2022 are set out in note 29 to the financial statements.

DIRECTORS

The Directors during the Reporting Period and up to the date of this annual report are:

Executive Directors:

Ms. Wang Xiaoying *(Chairwoman of the Board)* Mr. Yan Yude *(Chief Executive Officer)* Mr. Ye Jiayu Mr. Deng Bangkai

Independent Non-executive Directors:

Mr. Sit Chiu Wing Mr. Chan Kim Sun Mr. Wen Ruizheng

In accordance with article 84 of the Articles of Association, one-third of the Directors shall retire from office by rotation at each annual general meeting of the Company and shall then be eligible for re-election. Accordingly, each of Mr. Yan Yude, Mr. Deng Bangkai and Mr. Chan Kim Sun shall retire by rotation, and being eligible, has offered himself for re-election at the AGM.

Details of the Directors to be re-elected at the AGM are set out in the circular to the Shareholders dated 29 December 2022.

BIOGRAPHIES OF DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Biographical details of the Directors and senior management of the Company are set out on pages 31 to 34 of this annual report.

CONFIRMATION OF INDEPENDENCE OF INDEPENDENT NON EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

The Company has received an annual confirmation of independence pursuant to rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules from each of the independent non-executive Directors and the Company considers such Directors to be independent throughout the year ended 31 August 2022 and remain so as of the date of this annual report.

DIRECTORS' SERVICE CONTRACTS AND LETTERS OF APPOINTMENT

Each of Ms. Wang Xiaoying, Mr. Ye Jiayu, Mr. Yan Yude and Mr. Deng Bangkai, being the executive Directors, has entered into a service contract with the Company for an initial fixed term of three years commencing from the Listing Date, Listing Date, Listing Date and 15 November 2018, respectively, and will continue thereafter until terminated by not less than three months' notice in writing served by either party on the other, which notice shall not expire until the end of the fixed term.

Each of Mr. Sit Chiu Wing, Mr. Chan Kim Sun and Mr. Wen Ruizheng, being the independent non-executive Directors, has entered into a letter of appointment with the Company for an initial fixed term of one year commencing from the Listing Date, Listing Date and 15 November 2018, respectively, and will continue thereafter until terminated by not less than three months' notice in writing served by either party on the other, which notice shall not expire until the end of the fixed term.

Save as disclosed above, none of the Directors has a service contract which is not determinable by the Group within one year without payment of compensation (other than statutory compensation).

DIRECTORS' AND CONTROLLING SHAREHOLDERS' MATERIAL INTERESTS IN TRANSACTIONS, ARRANGEMENTS OR CONTRACTS OF SIGNIFICANCE

Save as disclosed in the section headed "Non-exempt Continuing Connected Transactions and Connected Transactions" and otherwise disclosed in this annual report, no Directors or their connected entity (within the meaning in section 486 of the Companies Ordinance) had a material interest, either directly or indirectly, in any transaction, arrangement or contract of significance to the business of the Group to which the Company, or any of its subsidiaries or fellow subsidiaries was a party during the year ended 31 August 2022.

Save as disclosed in the section headed "Non-exempt Continuing Connected Transactions and Connected Transactions" and otherwise disclosed in this annual report, none of the Controlling Shareholders or any of their connected entity (within the meaning of section 486 of the Companies Ordinance) had a material interest, either directly or indirectly, in any transaction, arrangement or contract of significance to the business of the Group to which the Company, or any of its subsidiaries or fellow subsidiaries was a party during the year ended 31 August 2022.

No contract of significance for the provision of services to the Company or any of its subsidiaries or fellow subsidiaries by the Controlling Shareholders or any of their subsidiaries was entered into during the year ended 31 August 2022.

MANAGEMENT CONTRACTS

No contracts concerning the management and administration of the whole or any substantial part of the business of the Company were entered into or existed during the year ended 31 August 2022.

EMOLUMENT POLICY

A remuneration committee was set up for reviewing the Group's emolument policy and structure for all remuneration of the Directors and senior management of the Group, having regard to the Group's operating results, individual performance of the Directors and senior management and comparable market practices.

The Directors and senior management may also receive options to be granted under the Share Option Scheme. For further details of the Share Option Scheme, please refer to the section headed "Share Option Scheme" of this annual report.

Details of the emoluments of the Directors, and five highest paid individuals during the Reporting Period are set out in notes 8 and 9 to the financial statements.

RETIREMENT AND EMPLOYEE BENEFITS SCHEME

Details of the retirement and employee benefits scheme of the Company are set out in note 2.3 to the financial statements.

DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITION IN SHARES, UNDERLYING SHARES AND DEBENTURES

As at 31 August 2022, the interests and short positions of the Directors and the chief executive of the Company in the Shares, underlying Shares and debentures of the Company or any of its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO) which have been notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions which they were taken or deemed to have taken under such provisions of the SFO), or which were recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company pursuant to section 352 of the SFO or as otherwise notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to the Model Code as set out in Appendix 10 of the Listing Rules were as follows:

Name	Capacity/Nature of Interest	Number of Shares	Long/short position	Approximate Percentage of Shareholding in the Company (%)
Mr. Yan Yude ⁽¹⁾	Interest in a controlled corporation and, interest of spouse	1,388,132,045	Long position	44.94
Ms. Wang Xiaoying ⁽²⁾	Interest of spouse and, interest in a controlled corporation	1,388,132,045	Long position	44.94
Mr. Deng Bangkai	Beneficial owner	270,000	Long position	0.01

Notes:

(1) Mr. Yan Yude is the sole shareholder and sole director of Virscend Holdings and he is therefore deemed to be interested in 1,320,632,045 Shares held by Virscend Holdings. Mr. Yan Yude is also the husband of Ms. Wang Xiaoying and is therefore deemed to be interested in 67,500,000 Shares held by Ms. Wang Xiaoying through Smart Ally.

(2) Ms. Wang Xiaoying is the sole shareholder and director of Smart Ally and she is therefore deemed to be interested in 67,500,000 Shares held by Smart Ally. Ms. Wang Xiaoying is also the wife of Mr. Yan Yude and is therefore deemed to be interested in 1,320,632,045 Shares indirectly held by Mr. Yan Yude through Virscend Holdings.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 August 2022, none of the Directors or the chief executive of the Company had or was deemed to have any interest or short position in the Shares, underlying Shares or debentures of the Company or its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO) that was required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions which they were taken or deemed to have taken under such provisions of the SFO), or required to be recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company under Section 352 of the SFO, or as otherwise notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to the Model Code.

DIRECTORS' RIGHTS TO ACQUIRE SHARES OR DEBENTURES

Save as disclosed in the section headed "Share Option Scheme" of this annual report, at no time during the Reporting Period was the Company or any of its subsidiaries a party to any arrangement that would enable the Directors to acquire benefits by means of acquisition of Shares in, or debentures of, the Company or any other body corporate, and none of the Directors or any of their spouses or children under the age of 18 were granted any right to subscribe for the equity or debt securities of the Company or any other body corporate or had exercised any such right.

SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS' INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES

As at 31 August 2022, to the best knowledge of the Directors, the following persons (other than being a Director or chief executive of the Company) had interests or short positions in the Shares or underlying Shares which fall to be disclosed to the Company under the provisions of Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO as recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company pursuant to section 336 of the SFO:

Name	Capacity/Nature of Interest	Number of Shares	Long/short position	Approximate Percentage of Shareholding in the Company (%)
Virscend Holdings	Beneficial owner	1,320,632,045	Long position	42.76
Bank of China Limited	Security interest	458,876,100	Long position	14.86
Happy Venus Limited ⁽¹⁾	Beneficial owner	180,544,129	Long position	5.85
Ms. Yan Hongjia ⁽¹⁾	Interest in a controlled corporation	180,544,129	Long position	5.85
The Bank of New York	Interest in a controlled	277,985,000	Long position	8.99
Mellon Corporation	corporation	277,985,000	Lending pool	8.99
Invesco Canada Ltd.	Investment manager	277,964,000	Long position	8.99

Note:

 Ms. Yan Hongjia is the sole shareholder and sole director of Happy Venus Limited and she is therefore deemed to be interested in the Shares held by Happy Venus Limited.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 August 2022, the Directors were not aware of any persons (who were not Directors or chief executive of the Company) who had an interest or short position in the Shares or underlying Shares of the Company which would fall to be disclosed under Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO, or which would be required, pursuant to Section 336 of the SFO, to be entered in the register referred to therein.

SHARE OPTION SCHEME

The Company has adopted the Share Option Scheme on 28 December 2015 ("Adoption Date") for the purpose of giving the eligible persons an opportunity to have a personal stake in the Company and help motivate them to optimize their future contributions to the Group and/or to reward them for their past contributions, to attract and retain or otherwise maintain on-going relationships with such eligible persons who are significant to and/or whose contributions are or will be beneficial to the performance, growth or success of the Group, and additionally in the case of executives (as defined below), to enable the Group to attract and retain individuals with experience and ability and/or to reward them for their past contributions.

Eligible persons include (a) any executive director of, manager of, or other employee holding an executive, managerial, supervisory or similar position in any member of our Group ("**Executive**"), any proposed employee, any full-time or part-time employee, or a person for the time being seconded to work full-time or part-time for any member of our Group ("**Employee**"); (b) a director or proposed director (including an independent non-executive director) of any member of our Group; (c) a direct or indirect shareholder of any member of our Group; (d) a supplier of goods or services to any member of our Group; (e) a customer, consultant, business or joint venture partner, franchisee, contractor, agent or representative of any member of our Group; (f) a person or entity that provides design, research, development or other support or any advisory, consultancy, professional or other services to any member of our Group; and (g) an associate of any of the persons referred to in paragraphs (a) to (f) above.

The maximum number of Shares which may be issued upon exercise of all options to be granted under the Share Option Scheme and any other schemes of the Group shall not in aggregate exceed 10% of the Shares in issue as at the Listing Date, which is 300,000,000 Shares excluding Shares which may fall to be issued upon the exercise of the over-allotment option granted by the Company, representing approximately 9.71% of the issued shares as at the date of this annual report.

No option may be granted to any one person such that the total number of Shares issued and to be issued upon exercise of options granted and to be granted to that person in any 12-month period exceeds 1% of the Company's issued share capital from time to time. Where any further grant of options to such an eligible person would result in the Shares issued and to be issued upon exercise of all options granted and to be granted to such eligible person (including exercised, cancelled and outstanding options) in the 12-month period up to and including the date of such further grant representing in aggregate over 1% of the Shares in issue, such further grant shall be separately approved by the Shareholders in general meeting with such eligible person and his close associates (or his associates if such eligible person is a connected person) abstaining from voting.

The Board shall be entitled at any time within 10 years from the Adoption Date to offer the grant of an option to any eligible person as the Board may in its absolute discretion select to subscribe at the subscription price for such number of Shares as the Board may (subject to the terms of the Share Option Scheme) determine (provided the same shall be a board lot for dealing in the Shares on the Stock Exchange or an integral multiple thereof). Subject to such terms and conditions as the Board may determine (including such terms and conditions in relation to their vesting, exercise or otherwise), there is no minimum period for which an option must be held before it can be exercised and no performance target which need to be achieved by the grantee before the Option can be exercised.

An offer of the grant of an option shall remain open for acceptance by the eligible person concerned for a period of 28 days from the offer date provided that no such grant of an option may be accepted after the expiry of the effective period of the Share Option Scheme. An option shall be deemed to have been granted and accepted by the eligible person and to have taken effect when the duplicate offer letter comprising acceptance of the offer of the option duly signed by the grantee together with a remittance in favor of the Company of HK\$1.00 by way of consideration for the grant thereof is received by the Company on or before the date upon which an offer of an option must be accepted by the relevant eligible person, being a date no later than 28 days after the offer date.

The subscription price in respect of any particular option shall be such price as the Board may in its absolute discretion determine at the time of grant of the relevant option (and shall be stated in the letter containing the offer of the grant of the option) but the subscription price shall not be less than whichever is the highest of: (a) the nominal value of the Share; (b) the closing price of the Share as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotations sheet on the offer date; and (c) the average closing price of the Share as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotations sheets for the 5 business days (as defined in the Listing Rules) immediately preceding the offer date.

The Share Option Scheme shall be valid and effective for a period of 10 years from the date on which it becomes unconditional, after which no further options will be granted or offered but the provisions of the Share Option Scheme shall remain in force and effect in all other respects. All options granted prior to such expiry and not then exercised shall continue to be valid and exercisable subject to and in accordance with the Share Option Scheme. The remaining life of the Share Option Scheme is around 3 years and 1 month.

Since the Adoption Date, no options under the Share Option Scheme have been granted, exercised, lapsed or cancelled.

EQUITY LINKED AGREEMENTS

Save as disclosed in the section headed "Share Option Scheme" of this annual report, during the year ended 31 August 2022, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries had entered into (i) any agreement that will or may result in the Company issuing Shares; or (ii) any agreement requiring the Company to enter into any agreement specified in (i).

PURCHASE, SALE OR REDEMPTION OF LISTED SECURITIES

During the year ended 31 August 2022, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries had purchased, sold or redeemed any of the Company's listed securities.

Reference is made to the announcement of the Company dated 10 October 2021 in relation to the adoption of the share award scheme (the "**Scheme**") by the Board of the Company. The trustee purchased an aggregate of 45,650,000 shares on the Stock Exchange for a settlement costs of HK\$ 21,520,858.40 for the purpose of the Scheme during the period from 22 October 2021 to 26 November 2021 and the period from 10 May 2022 to 20 May 2022. For more details, please refer to the Company's announcements date 31 October 2021, 8 November 2021, 12 November 2021, 22 November 2021 and 20 May 2022. No Shares was granted to any eligible participants in the Scheme by the issue date of this annual report.

PRE-EMPTIVE RIGHTS

There is no provision for pre-emptive rights under the Articles of Association or the laws of the Cayman Islands that would oblige the Company to offer new Shares on a pro rata basis to existing Shareholders.

NON-COMPETITION UNDERTAKING

As of 31 August 2022, the Controlling Shareholders do not have any other interest in any business that may, directly or indirectly, compete with the business of the Group.

Under the Structured Contracts, Mr. Yan Yude has provided certain non-competition undertaking in favor of the Company (the "**Non-competition Undertaking**"). For details of the Non-Competition Undertaking, please refer to the Prospectus.

The Company has received confirmations from the Controlling Shareholders confirming their compliance with the Non-Competition Undertaking during the Reporting Period for disclosure in this annual report.

The independent non-executive Directors have reviewed the compliance with the Non-Competition Undertaking during the Reporting Period based on the information and confirmation provided by or obtained from the Controlling Shareholders, and were satisfied that the Controlling Shareholders have duly complied with the Non-Competition Undertaking.

DIRECTORS' INTEREST IN COMPETING BUSINESS

Save as disclosed in this annual report, during the year ended 31 August 2022, none of the Directors or their respective associates had engaged in or had any interest in any business which competes or is likely to compete, either directly or indirectly, with the businesses of the Group.

NON-EXEMPT CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS AND CONNECTED TRANSACTION

During the year, the Group conducted certain transactions with connected persons which constituted continuing connected transactions for the Group under the Listing Rules. Details of those continuing connected transactions which are subject to the reporting requirements pursuant to Chapter 14A of the Listing Rule are summarised below:

Continuing connected transactions

(1) Structured Contracts

A. Overview

The Group currently conducts its private education business through the PRC Operating Entities in the PRC as PRC laws and regulations generally prohibit or restrict foreign ownership in the private education industry in the PRC. PRC laws and regulations currently prohibit foreign ownership of primary and middle schools in the PRC and restrict the operation of preschools, high schools and higher education institutions to Sino-foreign ownership, in addition to imposing qualification requirements on the foreign owners. The Company does not hold any equity interest in the PRC Operating Entities. The Structured Contracts, through which the Company obtains control over and derives the economic benefits from the PRC Operating Entities, have been narrowly tailored to achieve the Group's business purpose and minimize the potential conflict with relevant PRC laws and regulations. Since 1 September 2021, the 2021 Implementation Rules prohibits the service fee charge between related parties, therefore, the Group is unable to obtain control over PRC Operating Entities conducted primary and middle schools education business.

To comply with the above mentioned PRC laws and regulations, at the same time, advancing the Group's access to the international capital markets and effectively control of all of the operations, Tibet Huatai entered into various agreements that constitute the Structured Contracts with, among others, the PRC Operating Entities, under which all economic benefits arising from the business of the PRC Operating Entities are transferred to Tibet Huatai by means of services fees payable by the PRC Operating Entities to Tibet Huatai (subject to approval under PRC laws and regulations). Since the 2021 Implementation Rules became effective on 1 September, the economic benefit arising from the business of the Affected Entities are not longer transferred to Tibet Huatai.

B. Summary of the Material Terms of the Structured Contracts

(1) Business Cooperation Agreements

Pursuant to the Business Cooperation Agreements, Tibet Huatai shall provide technical service, management support and consulting service necessary for the private education business, and in return, the PRC Operating Entities shall make payments pursuant to the Structured Contracts. To ensure the due performance of the Structured Contracts, each of the PRC Operating Entities agreed to comply, and procure any of its subsidiaries to comply with, and Sichuan Derui and the Registered Shareholders agreed to procure the PRC Operating Entities to comply with the obligations as prescribed under in the Business Cooperation Agreements. The Registered Shareholders, Sichuan Derui and each of the PRC Operating Entities, had also made certain undertaking in favor of Tibet Huatai, including but not limited to undertaking not to engage in competing business.

(2) Exclusive Technical Service and Management Consultancy Agreements

Pursuant to the Exclusive Technical Service and Management Consultancy Agreements, Tibet Huatai agreed to provide exclusive technical services to the PRC Operating Entities, and Tibet Huatai shall have exclusive propriety rights to any technology and intellectual property developed and materials provided in the course of such provision of exclusive technical services. Furthermore, Tibet Huatai agreed to provide exclusive management consultancy services to the PRC Operating Entities.

In consideration of the technical and management consultancy services provided by Tibet Huatai, each of the PRC Operating Entities agreed to pay Tibet Huatai a service fee equal to all or portion (up to the percentage of school's sponsor interest held by Sichuan Derui) of their respective amount of net profit (after deducting all costs, expenses, taxes, losses from the previous year (if required by the law) and the legally compulsory development fund of the respective school (if required by the law)); PRC Operating Entities agreed to pay Tibet Huatai a service fee equal to the net profit attributable to Sichuan Derui's school sponsor interest (after deducting all costs, expenses, taxes, losses from the previous year (if required by the law) and legally compulsory development fund of the school (if required by the law)). The compulsory development fund is included as statutory surplus reserve at the Group's level and retained at schools' level. Tibet Huatai has the right (but not the obligation) to adjust the amount of such service fee by reference to the actual services provided and the actual business operations and needs of the PRC Operating Entities, provided that any adjusted amount shall not exceed the amount mentioned above. The PRC Operating Entities do not have any right to make any such adjustment.

(3) Exclusive Call Option Agreements

Under the Exclusive Call Option Agreements, Sichuan Derui has irrevocably granted Tibet Huatai or its designated purchaser the right to purchase all or part of the school sponsor's interest of Sichuan Derui in the PRC Operating Entities (the "**Equity Call Option**"). The purchase price payable by Tibet Huatai in respect of the transfer of such school sponsor's interest upon exercise of the Equity Call Option shall be the lowest price permitted under the PRC laws and regulations. Tibet Huatai or its designated purchaser shall have the right to purchase such proportion of the school sponsor's interest of the PRC Operating Entities as it decides at any time.

In the event that PRC laws and regulations allow Tibet Huatai or us to directly hold all or part of the equity interest in the PRC Operating Entities and operate private education business in the PRC, Tibet Huatai shall issue the notice of exercise of the Equity Call Option as soon as practicable, and the percentage of equity interest purchased upon exercise of the Equity Call Option shall not be lower than the maximum percentage then allowed to be held by Tibet Huatai or us under PRC laws and regulations.

(4) School Sponsors' and Directors' Rights Entrustment Agreements

Pursuant to the School Sponsors' and Directors' Rights Entrustment Agreements, Sichuan Derui has irrevocably authorised and entrusted Tibet Huatai to exercise all its rights as school sponsor of each of the PRC Operating Entities to the extent permitted by the PRC laws. Pursuant to the School Sponsors' and Directors' Rights Entrustment Agreement, each of the directors nominated by Sichuan Derui has irrevocably authorised and entrusted Tibet Huatai to exercise all his/her rights as directors of the PRC Operating Entities as appointed by Sichuan Derui and to the extent permitted by the PRC laws.

In addition, each of Sichuan Derui and the Appointees have irrevocably agreed that (i) Tibet Huatai may delegate its rights under the School Sponsors' and Directors' Rights Entrustment Agreements to the directors of Tibet Huatai or its designated person, without prior notice to or approval by Sichuan Derui and the Appointees; and (ii) any person as successor of civil rights of Tibet Huatai or liquidator by reason of subdivision, merger, liquidation of Tibet Huatai or other circumstances shall have authority to replace Tibet Huatai to exercise all rights under the School Sponsors' and Directors' Rights Entrustment Agreement.

(5) School Sponsors' Powers of Attorney

Pursuant to the School Sponsors' Powers of Attorney executed by Sichuan Derui in favor of Tibet Huatai, Sichuan Derui authorised and appointed Tibet Huatai, the sole director of which is Mr. Yi Yu (who is not a director of any of the PRC Operating Entities and does not give rise to any conflicts of interest), as its agent to act on its behalf to exercise or delegate the exercise of all its rights as school sponsor of each of the PRC Operating Entities.

Tibet Huatai shall have the right to further delegate the rights so delegated to directors of Tibet Huatai or other designated person. Tibet Huatai confirms that it will not delegate any of these rights to anyone whose interest would potentially conflict with those of the Company. Sichuan Derui irrevocably agreed that the authorization appointment in the School Sponsor's Powers of Attorney shall not be invalid, prejudiced or otherwise adversely affected by reason of Sichuan Derui's subdivision, merger, winding up, consolidation, liquidation or other similar events. The School Sponsor's Power of Attorney shall constitute a part and incorporate terms of the School Sponsors' and Directors' Rights Entrustment Agreement.

(6) Directors' Powers of Attorney

Pursuant to the Directors' Powers of Attorney executed by each of the Appointees in favor of Tibet Huatai, each of the Appointees authorised and appointed Tibet Huatai, the sole director of which is Mr. Yi Yu (who is not a director of any of the PRC Operating Entities and does not give rise to any conflicts of interest), as his/her agent to act on his/her behalf to exercise or delegate the exercise of all his/her rights as directors of the PRC Operating Entities.

Tibet Huatai shall have the right to further delegate the rights so delegated to directors of Tibet Huatai or other designated person. Tibet Huatai confirms that it will not delegate any of these rights to anyone whose interest would potentially conflict with those of the Company. Each of the Appointees irrevocably agreed that the authorization appointment in the Directors' Powers of Attorney shall not be invalid, prejudiced or otherwise adversely affected by reason of his/her loss of or restriction on capacity, death or other similar events. The Directors' Power of Attorney shall constitute a part and incorporate terms of the School Sponsors' and Directors' Rights Entrustment Agreement.

(7) Spouse Undertakings

Pursuant to the Spouse Undertakings, the respective spouse of each of the Registered Shareholders (if any) has irrevocably undertaken that:

- (a) the spouse has full knowledge of and has consented to the entering into of the Structured Contracts by the relevant Registered Shareholder, and in particular, the arrangement as set out in the Structured Contracts in relation to the restrictions imposed on the equity interest in Sichuan Derui, pledge or transfer the equity interest in Sichuan Derui, or the disposal of the equity interest in Sichuan Derui in any other forms;
- (b) the spouse has not, is not and shall not in the future participate in the operation, management, liquidation, dissolution and other matters in relation to Sichuan Derui and the PRC Operating Entities (except for Mr. Yan Yude and Ms. Wang Xiaoying);
- (c) the spouse authorizes the respective Registered Shareholder and/or his/her authorised person to execute all necessary documents and perform all necessary procedures from time to time for and on behalf of the spouse in relation to the spouse's equity interest in Sichuan Derui in order to safeguard the interest of Tibet Huatai under the Structured Contracts and give effect to the fundamental purposes thereunder, and confirms and agrees to all such documents and procedures;
- (d) any undertaking, confirmation, consent and authorization under the Spouse Undertakings shall not be revoked, prejudiced, invalidated or otherwise adversely affected by death, loss of or restriction on capacity of the spouse, divorce or other similar events; and
- (e) all undertakings, confirmations, consents and authorizations under the Spouse Undertakings shall continue to be valid and binding until otherwise terminated by both Tibet Huatai and the spouse in writing.

The Spouse Undertakings shall have the same term as and incorporate the terms of the Business Cooperation Agreements.

(8) Equity Pledge Agreements

Pursuant to the Equity Pledge Agreements, each of the Registered Shareholders unconditionally and irrevocably pledged and granted first priority security interests over all of his/her equity interest in Sichuan Derui together with all related rights thereto to Tibet Huatai as security for performance of the Structured Contracts and all direct, indirect, consequential damages and foreseeable loss of interest incurred by Tibet Huatai as a result of the any event of default on the part of the Registered Shareholders, Sichuan Derui or each of the PRC Operating Entities and all expenses incurred by Tibet Huatai as a result of the Registered Shareholders, Sichuan Derui and/or each of the PRC Operating Entities and all expenses incurred by Tibet Huatai as a result of performance of the PRC Operating Entities and all expenses incurred by Tibet Huatai as a result of enforcement of the obligations of the Registered Shareholders, Sichuan Derui and/or each of the PRC Operating Entities and all expenses incurred by Tibet Huatai as a result of enforcement of the obligations of the Registered Shareholders, Sichuan Derui and/or each of the PRC Operating Entities and Expenses incurred by Tibet Huatai as a result of enforcement of the Structured Contracts (the "Secured Indebtedness").

Pursuant to the Equity Pledge Agreements, without the prior written consent of Tibet Huatai, the Registered Shareholders shall not transfer the equity interest or create further pledge or encumbrance over the pledged equity interest. Any unauthorised transfer shall be invalid, and the proceeds of any transfer of the equity interest shall be first used in the payment of the Secured Indebtedness or deposited to such third party as agreed to by Tibet Huatai. The Registered Shareholders also waived any pre-emptive rights upon enforcement and agreed to any transfer of the pledged equity pursuant to the Equity Pledge Agreements. The pledge under the Equity Pledge Agreement was registered with the relevant Administration of Industry and Commerce of the PRC on 18 September 2015 and became effective on the same date.

Under the Structured Contracts, there is no equity pledge arrangement between the Company and Sichuan Derui over the school sponsor's interest in the PRC Operating Entities held by Sichuan Derui. As advised by the PRC Legal Advisors, if the Company were to make an equity pledge arrangement with Sichuan Derui where Sichuan Derui pledges its school sponsor's interest in each of the PRC Operating Entities in favor of us, such arrangement would be unenforceable under PRC laws and regulations given that school sponsor's interests in schools are not pledgeable under PRC laws and any equity pledge arrangements with respect to School Sponsor's interests in schools cannot be registered with the relevant PRC regulatory authorities.

(9) Loan Agreements

Pursuant to the Loan Agreements, Tibet Huatai agreed to provide interest-free loans to Sichuan Derui in accordance with the PRC laws and regulations and Sichuan Derui agreed to utilize the proceeds of such loans to contribute as capital of the PRC Operating Entities in its capacity as school sponsor of the schools operated by the Group in accordance with our instructions. Both parties agree that all such capital contribution will be directly settled by Tibet Huatai on behalf of Sichuan Derui.

The term of the Loan Agreements shall continue until all school sponsor's interest of the PRC Operating Entities are transferred to Tibet Huatai or its designee and the registration process required thereafter has been completed with the relevant local authorities. Each loan to be granted under the Loan Agreements will be for an infinite term until termination at the sole discretion of Tibet Huatai.

C. Business Activities of PRC Operating Entities

The consolidated affiliated entities of the Group include the PRC Operating Entities and their respective school sponsors and other investment holding companies which were consolidated to the Group by virtue of the Structured Contracts, as amended from time to time.

The primary business activities of PRC Operating Entities are to offer formal high-school and higher education services and non-formal culture and art training to students. All of the school sponsors are investment holding companies.

D. Significance and financial contributions of PRC Operating Entities to the Group

Pursuant to the Structured Contracts, the Group obtains control over and derives the economic benefits from the PRC Operating Entities. The table below sets out the financial contribution of the PRC Operating Entities to the Group:

	Significances and financial contribution to the Group					
	Revenue		Net Profit*		Total assets	
		For the eight		For the eight		For the eight
	For the year	months	For the year	months	For the year	months
	ended	ended	ended	ended	ended	ended
	31 August	31 August	31 August	31 August	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021	2022	2021	2022	2021
PRC Operating Entities	95.6%	98.1%	420.3%	36.5%	62.8%	69.6%

* Before service fee charged under Structured Contracts

E. Revenue and assets involved in Structured Contracts

The table below sets out (i) revenue; and (ii) assets involved in the PRC Operating Entities, they would be consolidated into the Group's financial statements pursuant to the Structural Contracts:

	Revenue	Assets
	RMB'000	RMB'000
	For the year	For the year
	ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2022
PRC Operating Entities	527,097	2,489,878

F. Regulatory Framework

The Group currently conducts its private education business through the PRC Operating Entities in the PRC as PRC laws and regulations generally prohibit or restrict foreign ownership in the private education industry in the PRC. PRC laws and regulations currently prohibit foreign ownership of primary and middle schools in the PRC and restrict the operation of preschools, high schools and higher education institutions to Sino- foreign ownership, in addition to imposing qualification requirements on the foreign owners. The Company does not hold any equity interest in the PRC Operating Entities. The Structured Contracts, through which the Company obtains control over and derive the economic benefits from the PRC Operating Entities, have been narrowly tailored to achieve the Group's business purpose and minimize the potential conflict with relevant PRC laws and regulations.

1. Primary School and Middle School Education

Pursuant to the Implementation Opinions on Encouraging and Guiding Private Fund's Entry into the Education Sector and Promoting Healthy Development of Private Education (關於鼓勵和引導民間 資金進入教育領域促進民辦教育健康發展的實施意見) promulgated by the MOE on 18 June 2012 (the "Implementation Opinions"), foreign-invested companies that engage in educational activities in the PRC should comply with the Foreign Investment Catalog. Under the Special Management Measures for Foreign Investment Access (Negative List) (2020 version) (外商投資准入特別管理措施(負面清單) (2020年版)) promulgated by the National Development and Reform Commission ("NDRC") and the Ministry of Commerce of the PRC ("MOFCOM") on June 23, 2020 and became effective from July 23, 2020, primary schools and middle schools offering compulsory education for students from grade one to nine fall within the "prohibited" category. As a result of the prohibition on such foreign ownership, foreign investors (including individuals, companies, partnerships, educational institution and any other entities) are prohibited from owning primary schools or middle schools in the PRC, whether through direct investments or through wholly-owned subsidiaries in the PRC. Therefore, the Company does not hold any direct equity interest in any of Chengdu Foreign Languages School, Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School, Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School (Western Campus), Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Xindu Wulongshan, Meinian Campus, Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Panzhihua, Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Quxian, Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Ya'an, Xinchen Yuanzhu Campus Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Deyang, Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Xinjin, Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Renshou, each of which offers either primary school or middle school education, and controls each of them through the Structured Contracts.

2. Preschool, High School and Higher Education

Pursuant to the Special Management Measures for Foreign Investment Access (Negative List) (2020 version) (外商投資准入特別管理措施(負面清單) (2020年版)), the Sino- Foreign Regulation and its implementation rules, the foreign investor in a Sino-foreign joint venture school offering preschool, high school and higher education must be a foreign education institution with relevant qualification and high quality of education ("Qualification Requirement"), hold less than 50% of the capital in a Sino-foreign education institute ("Foreign Ownership Restriction") and the domestic party shall play a dominant role ("Foreign Control Restriction"), meaning (a) the principal or other chief executive officer of the schools shall be a PRC national (with which the Group had fully complied); and (b) the representative of the domestic party shall account for no less than half of the total members of the Board, the executive council or the joint administration committee of the Sino-foreign cooperative educational institution.

In relation to the interpretation of Sino-foreign cooperation, if the Company were to apply for any of the schools operated by the Group to be reorganized as a Sino-foreign joint venture private school for PRC students at a preschool, high school and schools offering higher education ("**Sino-Foreign Joint Venture Private School**"), in addition to the Qualification Requirements and the Foreign Ownership Restriction, pursuant to the Implementation Opinions, the establishment of these schools is subject to approval of education authorities at the provincial or national level.

The PRC Legal Advisors have advised that as at the date of this annual report, it is currently uncertain as to what specific criteria must be met by a foreign investor (such as length of experience and form and extent of ownership in the foreign jurisdiction) in order to demonstrate to the relevant educational authority that it meets the Qualification Requirement.

As advised by the PRC Legal Advisors, the Sichuan governmental authority has not promulgated any implementing measures or specific guidance in respect of the Qualification Requirement as at 31 August 2022 and up to the date of this annual report.

Given that as at 31 August 2022 and up to the date of this annual report, as advised by the PRC Legal Advisors, there is no implementing measures or specific guidance in respect of the Qualification Requirement, it is therefore not practicable for us to seek to apply to reorganize any of the PRC Operating Entities as a Sino-Foreign Joint Venture Private School or convert any of the University into a Sino-Foreign Joint Venture Private School or convert any of the University into a Sino-Foreign Joint Venture Private School.

3. Plan to Comply with the Qualification Requirement

In March 2021, Virscend University received "Candidacy" status from WASC and expects to receive full accreditation in March 2023. Virscend University currently offers Master of Business Administration program and has graduated 43 students as of December 2022.

The California Bureau for Private Postsecondary Education ("**BPPE**") has approved Virscend University to grant 2 degree programs, Bachelor of Science in Business Administration (BS) and Master of Business Administration (MBA) programs on 18 November 2016. The University, named Virscend University, has graduated 43 MBA students since its opening. Virscend University is in the process of gaining accreditation from WSCUC, the most prestigious accreditation body in higher education in the West region of the United States. The University received Eligibility Status from WSCUC on 3 June 2019 and Candidacy for Accreditation on 3 March 2021, which means that the institution met or has a plan to meet all of the standards at a substantial level of compliance for accreditation.

In October 2022 Virscend University submitted a Substantive Change proposal to WASC for approval to offer the MBA program online. In November 2022 Virscend University submitted the same proposal for the BS program. Both applications are currently pending WASC approval.

- 4. Regulation Updates
 - (i) Impact of the "Law of the People's Republic of China on Foreign Investment"

On 15 March 2019, the "Law of the People's Republic of China on Foreign Investment" ("Foreign Investment Law") was passed and promulgated by the National People's Congress, and became effective from 1 January 2020. The Foreign Investment Law defines foreign investment as an investment activity conducted directly or indirectly by a foreign investor, and enumerates the situations that should be deemed as foreign investment. At the same time, the Foreign Investment Law stipulates that foreign investment activities are granted with the pre-establishment national treatment and shall follow the Negative List (as defined hereunder) management system. Foreign investors shall not invest in areas that are prohibited in the Negative List for the Access of Foreign Investment ("Negative List"). Foreign investors shall meet the conditions stipulated in the Negative List in order to invest into the areas that are categorized by the Negative List as restricted category. Foreign investors shall follow the same principle as domestic investment in order to invest in areas that are not on the Negative List. There are no provisions in the Foreign Investment Law that explicitly mention the "actual control" or the "contractual arrangements". Nevertheless, further laws and regulations on the above-mentioned are not ruled out. Therefore, there are still uncertainties on whether the structure under the contractual arrangements will be included in the scope of foreign investment supervision in the future, and on the supervision framework if it is included in the scope of supervision. As at the date of this annual report, the Company's operations have not been affected by the Foreign Investment Law. The Company will closely monitor the development of the Foreign Investment Law and the related laws and regulations.

(ii) Impact of the "Implementation Plan for Accelerating the Conversion of Independent Colleges"

In May 2020, the MOE issued the "Implementation Plan for Accelerating the Conversion of Independent Colleges" (關於加快推進獨立學院轉設工作的實施方案), which provided that independent colleges are required to develop a work plan for the conversion by the end of 2020, while promoting a number of independent colleges to achieve the conversion. In the plan, it is particularly specified that for those independent colleges having an established school operation agreement, a clear delineation of rights and obligations between the school operation entities, the school operation conditions to meet the undergraduate universities establishment standards, they are permitted to convert into an independently organized private undergraduate universities.

Given that as at 31 December 2021 and up to the date of this annual report, as advised by the PRC Legal Advisors, completion of conversion of the University controlled through the Structured Contracts will benefit to the operation of the University on recruitment, project application and academic specialties. The implementation plan encourages the local government in the University's neighborhood to give policies support on subsidies per student, financial incentives and subsidies, interest deduction against loans, talent introduction, purchasing services, the supply of land, tax credit, financial support and etc.

(iii) Impact of the decision on the revision of the "Law of the People's Republic of China on the Promotion of Private Education"

On 7 November 2016, the decision on the revision of the "Law of the People's Republic of China on the Promotion of Private Education" (the "**Decision**") was passed by and promulgated by the National People's Congress, and has become effective since 1 September 2017. The Decision made certain amendments on the "Law of the People's Republic of China on the Promotion of Private Education". According to the Decision, the school sponsors of private schools can choose to set up non-profit or for-profit private schools, but schools offering compulsory education can only be established as non-profit private schools.

The Sichuan Implementation Regulations was promulgated by the Education Department of Sichuan Province and four other relevant government authorities on 2 May 2018 and has become effective since 1 June 2018, establishing certain framework procedures for the transformation of existing private school in Sichuan Province into for-profit private schools or non-profit private schools.

To the best knowledge of the Company, there is uncertainty on the interpretation and application of the Decision, especially having considered that no detailed regulations and rules were enacted for the financial liquidation, property ownership division and tax payment in relation to the transformation of schools into for-profit private schools under the Sichuan Implementation Regulation as at the date of this annual report, which can affect or may affect the entire industry or several of our schools. Hence, as at the date of this annual report, we were unable to measure the impact of the implementation of the Decision on the business operation of our Group.

(iv) Impact of the "Opinions of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China on the Deepening Reform and Standardization of Preschool Education"

On 7 November 2018, the "Opinions of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China on the Deepening Reform and Standardization of Preschool Education" was issued by the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China. Certain Opinions on the deepening reform and standardization of preschool education were put forward, including: (i) private capital shall not control non-profit kindergartens or kindergartens run by state-owned assets or collective assets through mergers and acquisitions, entrusted operations, franchise chains, use of variable interest entities, and agreement control; (ii) for-profit kindergartens participating in mergers and acquisitions, franchise agreement and chain operations shall report the agreements signed with relevant enterprises interested therein to the education department that are at or above the county level for publication to the public; (iii) private kindergartens are not allowed to be listed separately or as part of the listed assets. A listed company may not invest in a for-profit kindergarten through financing in the stock market, and may not purchase assets of the for-profit kindergartens by issue of shares or cash payment; and (iv) encouraging social force to operate kindergartens. The government has increased support, guiding social forces to operate more inclusive kindergartens. Before the end of June 2019, all provinces, including autonomous regions and municipalities directly under the Central Government, should further improve the recognition standards, subsidy standards and support policies for inclusive kindergartens private schools (普惠性民辦園). The development of inclusive private kindergartens is supported by among others, purchased of services, comprehensive awards, rent reduction, stationed public teachers, teachers training and guidance on teaching and research. The number of enrollment capacity in inclusive kindergartens and the quality of the inclusive kindergartens are the important indicators for incentives subsidies and support.

On 9 January 2020, the "Identification and management measures of inclusive private kindergartens in Sichuan Province" (四川省普惠性民辦幼兒園認定和管理辦法) was issued by the Education Department of Sichuan Province and two other relevant government authorities and has become effective since 10 February 2020, establishing identification procedures for inclusive private kindergartens, support policy and management measures.

After consulting our PRC legal advisor, we are of view that with experiences in managing and operating kindergartens over the past years, the Group is able to participate in the development of kindergarten business by delivering services and explore such participation in teachers training services market.

(v) Impact of the Implementation Rules for the Law for Promoting Private Education of the PRC

On 14 May 2021, the PRC State Council promulgated the 2021 Implementation Rules, which has been implemented since 1 September 2021. The 2021 Implementation Rules stipulate that: (1) private schools may enjoy the preferential tax policies stipulated by the State, among which non-profit private schools may enjoy the same preferential tax policies as public schools; (2) for the construction or expansion of non-profit private schools, the local people's governments shall grant preferential treatments in terms of land use by means of allocation in accordance with the principle of treating non-profit private schools equally as public schools. For the land use of private schools that implement preschool education and education for academic credentials, the governments may provide lands by means of agreement, bidding, auction and etc. according to the laws. Lands may also be supplied by long-term lease, lease and assignment, and combination of sale and rental. Charges for the assignment or rental of land may be paid in instalments within the specified time limit as agreed in the contract. The 2021 Implementation Rules do not involve specific provisions on preferential taxation and land use policies. Therefore, there are still uncertainties as to what kind of tax and land use policies and other aspects of government supports the private schools under the Group will enjoy in the future.

The 2021 Implementation Rules further stipulate that: (1) private schools that provide compulsory education are not allowed to enter into transactions with their interested parties, and other private schools shall conduct transactions with their interested parties in a manner that is open, justified and fair, shall be reasonably priced, shall establish standardized decision-making for such transactions and shall not harm the interests of the State, schools and teachers and students. Private schools shall set up an information disclosure mechanism for dealing with their interested parties. The relevant governmental authorities, such as the education department, the human resources and social security departments and the financial departments, shall strengthen the supervision of the agreements entered into between non-profit private schools and their interested parties, and shall review the connected transactions annually; (2) if the sponsor is a legal person, its controlling shareholder and the actual controller shall meet the requirements stipulated by laws and administrative regulations for the establishment of a private school, and any change of the controlling shareholder or the actual controller, shall be reported to the competent department for record-filing and publicity; (3) any social organizations and individuals shall not control compulsory education private schools or non-profit private schools which implement preschool education through mergers or Structured Contracts; and (4) the start-up capital and registered capital of a private school shall be paid in full when it is formally established and shall be compatible with the type, level and scale of the school.

The Structured contracts may be considered as transactions with interested parties of private schools under the Group, and we may incur significant compliance costs due to the establishment of a disclosure mechanism. If the private school under the Group chooses to register as a non- profit private school, the competent government department shall review its relevant transactions annually. These processes may not be under our control and may be very complex and cumbersome, and may divert management attention. During the review process, government departments may require us to modify or terminate the structured contract, which may lead to penalties, resulting in a material adverse impact on the operation of the structured contract.

G. Risks associated with the arrangements and the actions taken to mitigate the risks

The Structured Contracts are used to enable the Group to consolidate the financial results of the PRC Operating Entities which engage in the operation of high schools and university where the PRC laws and regulations currently restrict operation of high schools and higher education institutions to Sino- foreign ownership, in addition to imposing Qualification Requirements on the foreign owners and withholding government approval in respect of Sino-foreign ownership.

The PRC government may find that the Structured Contracts do not comply with applicable PRC laws and regulations, which may subject us to severe penalties and the Group's business may be materially and adversely affected. The Group relies on the Structured Contracts to obtain control over and derive the economic benefits from the PRC Operating Entities, which may not be as effective in providing operational control as direct ownership. The registered owners of the PRC Operating Entities may have conflicts of interest with the Group or there is deterioration of relations, which may materially and adversely affect the Group's business and financial condition. The Group's execution on the option to acquire school sponsor's interest of the PRC Operating Entities may be subject to certain limitations and the Company may incur substantial costs and expend significant resources to enforce the Structured Contracts if any of the PRC Operating Entities fails to perform its obligations thereunder. The Structured Contracts may be subject to scrutiny of PRC tax authorities and additional tax may be imposed, which may materially and adversely affect the Group's results of operation and value of the investment by the Shareholders or potential investors of the Company. Certain terms of the Structured Contracts may not be enforceable under PRC laws. The PRC Operating Entities may be subject to limitations on their ability to operate private education or make payments to related parties. The Company relies on dividend and other payments from Tibet Huatai to pay dividends and other cash distributions to the Shareholders. If any of the PRC Operating Entities or Sichuan Derui becomes subject to winding up or liquidation proceedings, the Company may lose the ability to enjoy certain important assets, which could negatively impact the Group's business and materially and adversely affect the Group's ability to generate revenue. For more details, please refer to the section headed "Risk Factors - Risks relating to our Structured Contracts" in the Prospectus and "Impact of the 'Law of the People's Republic of China on Foreign Investment'" in this annual report.

The Group has adopted the following measures to ensure the effective operation of the Group with the implementation of the Structured Contracts and the Group's compliance with the Structured Contracts:

- (a) major issues arising from the implementation and compliance with the Structured Contracts or any regulatory enquiries from government authorities will be submitted to the Board, if necessary, for review and discussion on an occurrence basis;
- (b) the Board will review the overall performance of and compliance with the Structured Contracts at least once a year;
- (c) the Company will disclose the overall performance and compliance with the Structured Contracts in its annual reports and interim reports to update the Shareholders and potential investors;
- (d) the Company and the Directors undertake to provide periodic updates in the annual and interim reports regarding the Qualification Requirement and the Group's status of compliance with the Foreign Investment Law as stipulated under the section headed "Structured Contracts — Background of the Structured Contracts" and the latest development of the Foreign Investment Law as disclosed under the section headed "Structured Contracts — Development in the PRC Legislation on Foreign Investment" of the Prospectus, including the latest relevant regulatory development as well as the Group's plan and progress in acquiring the relevant experience to meet the Qualification Requirement; and
- (e) the Company will engage external legal advisors or other professional advisors, if necessary, to assist the Board to review the implementation of the Structured Contracts, review the legal compliance of Tibet Huatai and the PRC Operating Entities to deal with specific issues or matters arising from the Structured Contracts.

For the year ended 31 August 2022, the Board has reviewed the overall performance of the Structured Contracts and believed that the Group has complied with the Structured Contracts in all material respects.

We have been advised by our PRC Legal Advisors that the provision of non-compulsory education services by the Group through the Structured Contracts is not prohibited by the Implementation Regulations and does not violate any laws and mandatory provisions of any administrative regulations in the PRC.

In addition, notwithstanding that the executive Directors, Mr. Yan Yude, Ms. Wang Xiaoying and Mr. Ye Jiayu, are also the Registered Shareholders, the Company believes that the Directors are able to perform their roles in the Group independently and the Group is capable of managing its business independently after the Listing under the following measures:

(a) the decision-making mechanism of the Board as set out in the Articles includes provisions to avoid conflict of interest by providing, amongst other things, that in the event of conflict of interest in such contract or arrangement which is material, a Director shall declare the nature of his or her interest at the earliest meeting of the Board at which it is practicable for him or her to do so, and if he or she is to be regarded as having material interest in any contracts or arrangements, such Director shall abstain from voting and not be counted in the quorum;

- (b) each of the Directors is aware of his fiduciary duties as a Director which requires, among other things, that he acts for the benefits and in the best interests of the Group;
- (c) the Company has appointed three independent non-executive Directors, comprising over one-third of the Board, to provide a balance of the number of interested and independent Directors with a view to promoting the interests of the Company and the Shareholders as a whole; and
- (d) the Company will disclose in the announcements, circulars, annual and interim reports of the Company in accordance with the requirements under the Listing Rules regarding decisions on matters reviewed by the Board (including independent non-executive Directors) relating to any business or interest of each Director and his associates that competes or may compete with the business of the Group and any other conflicts of interest which any such person has or may have with the Group.

H. Material changes

As of the date of this annual report, there were no material changes in the Structured Contracts and/or the circumstances under which the Structured Contracts were adopted.

During the Reporting Period, the Group completed the establishment of Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages High School of Sichuan Tianfu New Area and Virscend High School of Chengdu Xinjin District. All of them entered into the Structured Contracts, with Tibet Huatai, upon their establishment, the framework of which is a reproduction of the existing arrangements of the Structured Contracts as disclosed in the Prospectus. Two schools remain as consolidated affiliated entities of the Company.

I. Unwinding of the Structured Contracts

As of the date of this annual report, there has not been any unwinding of any Structured Contracts, nor has there been any failure to unwind any Structured Contracts when the restrictions that led to the adoption of the Structured Contracts are removed. For more details, please refer to the section headed "Structured Contracts – Operation of the Structured Contracts — Termination of the Structured Contracts" of the Prospectus. In the event that the PRC regulatory environment changes and all of the Qualification Requirement, the Foreign Ownership Restriction and the Foreign Control Restriction are removed (and assuming there are no other changes in the relevant PRC laws and regulations), Tibet Huatai will exercise the Equity Call Option in full to unwind the contractual arrangements so that the Company will be able to directly operate the schools without using the Structured Contracts.

(2) Confirmation of independent non-executive Directors

The independent non-executive Directors have reviewed the aforesaid Structured Contracts (the "**Continuing Connected Transactions**") and confirmed that, during the Reporting Period:

- (i) the Continuing Connected Transactions have been entered into in the ordinary and usual course of business of the Group;
- (ii) the Continuing Connected Transactions are on normal commercial terms; and
- (iii) the Continuing Connected Transactions have been entered into in accordance with relevant agreements governing them on terms that are fair and reasonable and in the interests of the Shareholders as a whole.

(3) Confirmation of auditor of the Company

Elite Partners CPA Limited, the Company's auditor, was engaged to report on the Group's Continuing Connected Transactions in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 740 "Auditor's Letter on Continuing Connected Transactions under the Hong Kong Listing Rules" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

After performing the procedures related to Continuing Connected Transaction, Elite Partners CPA Limited confirmed that:

- a. nothing has come to their attention that causes them to believe that the disclosed continuing connected transactions have not been approved by the Board of the Company.
- b. nothing has come to their attention that causes them to believe that the transactions were not entered into, in all material respects, in accordance with the relevant agreements governing such transactions.
- c. nothing has come to their attention that causes them to believe that dividends or other distributions have been made by Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Chengdu Jinniu District, Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Deyang, Virscend High School of Chengdu Xinjin District, Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages High School of Sichuan Tianfu New Area, Chengdu Institute Sichuan International Studies University, Wulongshan Campus of Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School, Virscend High School of Ya'an, Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Yibin, Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Chengdu Hi-tech Zone, Chengdu Jiaying Wentai Education Consulting Co., Ltd, Chengdu Fanmao Education Consulting Co., Ltd., Chengdu Jiaying Ruitai Education Consulting Co., Ltd, Chengdu High-tech Zone Jiayingtai Art and Science and Technology Training School, Chengdu Jiataihua Education Consulting Communication Center for Teenagers, Chengdu Xiyue Jiatai Education Management Co., Ltd, and Chengdu Pidu District Jiataihua Education and Training School ("**PRC Operating Entities**") to the holders of their school sponsor's interests which are not otherwise subsequently assigned or transferred to the Group.

d. with respect to the aggregate amount of the Continuing Connected Transactions, nothing has come to their attention that causes them to believe that the disclosed Continuing Connected Transactions have exceeded the annual cap as set by the Company.

Elite Partners CPA Limited has issued a letter containing their findings and conclusions in respect of the Continuing Connected Transactions in accordance with Rule 14A.56 of the Listing Rules. A copy of the auditor's letter has been provided by the Company to the Stock Exchange.

RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Details of the related party transactions entered into by the Group during the year ended 31 August 2022 are set out in note 37 to the financial statements. Save as disclosed in this annual report, none of these related party transactions constitutes a connected transaction or continuing connected transaction as defined under the Listing Rules, and the Company has complied with the disclosure requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules and disclosed in this annual report.

SIGNIFICANT LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Company was not engaged in any litigation or arbitration of material importance and no litigation or claim of material importance is known to the Directors to be pending or threatening against the Company.

COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND REGULATIONS

During the year ended 31 August 2022 and up to the date of this annual report, the Group has complied with the relevant laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the Company.

ENVIRONMENTAL POLICIES AND PERFORMANCE

The Group is committed to minimizing the impact on the environment from our business activities. In accordance with rule 13.91 and Appendix 27 to the Listing Rules, the Company's Environmental, Social and Governance Report for the year ended 31 August 2022 will be available on its website and the Stock Exchange's website within five months after the end of the Reporting Period.

PERMITTED INDEMNITY PROVISION

Pursuant to article 164(1) of the Articles of Association, the Directors shall be indemnified and secured harmless out of the assets and profits of the Company from and against all actions, costs, charges, losses, damages and expenses which they or any of the Directors shall or may incur or sustain by or by reason of any act done, concurred in or omitted in or about the execution of their duty, or supposed duty, in their respective offices or trusts; and none of them shall be answerable for the acts, receipts, neglects or defaults of the other or others of them or for joining in any receipts for the sake of conformity, or for any bankers or other persons with whom any moneys or effects belonging to the Company shall or may be lodged or deposited for safe custody, or for insufficiency or deficiency of any security upon which any moneys of or belonging to the Company shall be placed out on or invested, or for any other loss, misfortune or damage which may happen in the execution of their respective offices or trusts, or in relation thereto; provided that this indemnity shall not extend to any matter in respect of any fraud or dishonesty which may attach to any of said persons.

IMPORTANT EVENTS SINCE THE PERIOD END

On 30 November 2022, Tibet Huatai entered into the Lease Agreement and the Integrated Management Services Agreement with Tianren Hotel, a connected person of the Company, in relation to the use of certain property of a total gross floor area of approximately 2,300 square metres and integrated management services from 1 December 2022 to 30 November 2025. For more details of the transactions, please refer to the Company's announcement dated 30 November 2022.

AUDIT COMMITTEE

The audit committee of the Company (the "Audit Committee") has reviewed the accounting principles and practices adopted by the Group and discussed auditing, internal control and financial reporting matters. The Audit Committee, together with the Board and external auditor, has reviewed the Group's audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 August 2022.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The Company is committed to maintaining high standards of corporate governance practices. Information on the corporate governance practices adopted by the Company is set out in the Corporate Governance Report on pages 66 to 81 of this annual report.

SUFFICIENCY OF PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on information publicly available to the Company and to the best knowledge of the Directors, at least 25% of the Company's total issued Shares, the prescribed minimum percentage of public float approved by the Stock Exchange and permitted under the Listing Rules, was held by the public at all times during the Reporting Period and up to the date of this annual report.

AUDITOR

Elite Partners CPA Limited was appointed as the auditor of the Company for the year ended 31 August 2022 at the annual general meeting of the Company held on 17 June 2022. The accompanying financial statements prepared in accordance with IFRSs have been audited by Elite Partners CPA Limited.

Ernst & Young retired as the auditor of the Company at the annual general meeting of the Company held on 17 June 2022.

RECOMMENDATION TO CONSULT PROFESSIONAL TAX ADVICE

If the Shareholders are not sure about the tax effect on the purchase, holding, sale, trading or exercise of any rights attached to the relevant Shares of the Company, they are recommended to consult independent experts for advice.

On behalf of the Board Wang Xiaoying Chairwoman

Hong Kong, 30 November 2022

The Board is pleased to present this Corporate Governance Report in the Company's annual report for the year ended 31 August 2022.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE PRACTICES

The Group is committed to maintaining high standards of corporate governance to safeguard the interests of the Shareholders and to enhance corporate value and accountability. The Company has adopted the CG Code as its own code of corporate governance. The Company has complied with all applicable code provisions under the CG Code during the year ended 31 August 2022. The Company will continue to review and monitor its corporate governance practices to ensure compliance with the CG Code.

THE BOARD

Responsibilities

The Board is responsible for the overall leadership of the Group, oversees the Group's strategic decisions and monitors business and performance. The Board has delegated the authority and responsibility for day-to-day management and operation of the Group to the senior management of the Group. To oversee particular aspects of the Company's affairs, the Board has established three Board committees including the Audit Committee, the remuneration committee (the **"Remuneration Committee"**) and the nomination committee (the **"Nomination Committee"**) (together, the **"Board Committees"**). The Board has delegated to the Board Committees responsibilities as set out in their respective terms of reference.

All Directors have carried out duties in good faith and in compliance with applicable laws and regulations, and have acted in the interests of the Company and the Shareholders at all times.

The Company has arranged appropriate liability insurance in respect of legal action against the Directors. The insurance coverage will be reviewed on an annual basis.

BOARD COMPOSITION

As at the date of this annual report, the Board comprises four executive Directors and three independent non-executive Directors as follows:

Executive Directors:

Ms. Wang Xiaoying *(Chairwoman of the Board)* Mr. Ye Jiayu Mr. Yan Yude Mr. Deng Bangkai

Independent Non-executive Directors:

Mr. Sit Chiu Wing Mr. Chan Kim Sun Mr. Wen Ruizheng

The biographies of the Directors are set out under the section headed "Directors and Senior Management" in this annual report.

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Board has met at all times the requirements under rules 3.10(1) and 3.10(2) of the Listing Rules relating to the appointment of at least three independent non-executive Directors with at least one independent non-executive Director possesses appropriate professional qualifications or accounting or related financial management expertise.

The Company has also complied with rule 3.10A of the Listing Rules relating to the appointment of independent nonexecutive Directors representing at least one-third of the Board.

As each of the independent non-executive Directors has confirmed his independence pursuant to rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules, the Company considers all of them to be independent parties.

Save as disclosed in the Directors' biographies set out in the section headed "Directors and Senior Management" and otherwise disclosed in this annual report, none of the Directors have any personal relationship (including financial, business, family or other material or relevant relationship) with any other Director and chief executive.

All Directors, including independent non-executive Directors, have brought a wide spectrum of valuable business experience, knowledge and professionalism to the Board for its efficient and effective functioning. Independent non-executive Directors are invited to serve on the Audit Committee, the Remuneration Committee and the Nomination Committee.

As regards the CG Code provision requiring directors to disclose the number and nature of offices held in public companies or organisations and other significant commitments as well as the identity of the public companies or organisations and the time involved to the issuer, the Directors have agreed to disclose their commitments and any subsequent change to the Company in a timely manner.

Board Diversity Policy

The Company believes that the diversity of Board members will be immensely beneficial for the enhancement of the Company's performance. Therefore, the Company has adopted a Board diversity policy to ensure that the Company will, when determining the composition of the Board, consider Board diversity in terms of, among other things, age, cultural and educational background, professional experience, skills and knowledge. All Board appointments will be based on merits, and candidates will be considered against objective criteria with reference to the Company's business model and specific needs, including but not limited to gender, race, language, cultural background, educational background, industry experience and professional experience, having due regard for the benefits of diversity of the Board. Currently, the Board has a female board chair and fulfilled the requirement of CG Code provision.

Induction and Continuous Professional Development

Each newly appointed Director is provided with necessary induction and information to ensure that he/she has a proper understanding of the Company's operations and businesses as well as his/her responsibilities under relevant statues, laws, rules and regulations. The Company also arranges regular seminars to provide Directors with updates on latest development and changes in the Listing Rules and other relevant legal and regulatory requirements from time to time. The Directors are also provided with regular updates on the Company's performance, position and prospects to enable the Board as a whole and each Director to discharge their duties.

Directors are encouraged to participate in continuous professional development to develop and refresh their knowledge and skills. The company secretary of the Company has from time to time updated and provided written training materials relating to the roles, functions and duties of a Director.

The record of professional training received by the Directors during the year ended 31 August 2022 is as follows:

	Nature of
	Continuous
	Professional
	Development
Name of Directors	Programmes
Executive Directors	
Ms. Wang Xiaoying	A/B/C/D
Mr. Ye Jiayu	A/B/C/D
Mr. Yan Yude	A/B/C/D
Mr. Deng Bangkai	A/B/C/D
Independent Non-Executive Directors	
Mr. Sit Chiu Wing	A/C/D
Mr. Chan Kim Sun	A/C/D
Mr. Wen Ruizheng	A/C/D

Notes:

A: Attending seminars and/or meetings and/or forums and/or briefings

B: Giving talks in the seminars and/or meetings and/or forums

C: Attending training relevant to the Company's business conducted by lawyers

D: Reading materials relevant to corporate governance, director's duties and responsibilities, Listing Rules and other relevant ordinances

Chairwoman and Chief Executive Officer

Under code provision C.2.1 of the CG Code, the roles of chairman and chief executive officer should be separate and performed by different individuals.

The Chairwoman of the Board and the chief executive officer of the Company (the **"Chief Executive Officer"**) are currently two separate positions held by Ms. Wang Xiaoying and Mr. Yan Yude, respectively, with clear distinction in responsibilities. The Chairwoman of the Board is responsible for providing strategic advice and guidance on the business development of the Group, while the Chief Executive Officer is responsible for the day-to-day operations of the Group.

Appointment and Re-election of Directors

Pursuant to the article 84(1) of Articles of Association, at each annual general meeting one-third of the Directors for the time being (or, if their number is not a multiple of three (3), the number nearest to but not less than one-third) shall retire from office by rotation provided that every Director shall be subject to retirement at an annual general meeting at least once every three years.

The procedures and process of appointment, re-election and removal of Directors are set out in the Articles of Association. The Nomination Committee is responsible for reviewing the Board composition and making recommendations to the Board on the appointment or re-election of Directors and succession planning for Directors.

Each of the executive Directors has entered into a service contract with the Company for an initial fixed term of three years and will continue thereafter until terminated by not less than three months' notice in writing served by either party on the other, which notice shall not expire until the end of the fixed term.

Each of the Independent non-executive Directors has entered into a letter of appointment with the Company for an initial fixed term of one year and will continue thereafter until terminated by not less than three months' notice in writing served by either party on the other, which notice shall not expire until the end of the fixed term.

Board Meetings

The Company adopts the practice of holding Board meetings regularly, at least four times a year, and at approximately quarterly intervals. Notices of not less than fourteen days are given for all regular Board meetings to provide all Directors with an opportunity to attend and include matters in the agenda for a regular meeting.

For other Board and Board Committee meetings, reasonable notice is generally given. The agenda and accompanying board papers are dispatched to the Directors or Board Committee members at least three days before the meetings to ensure that they have sufficient time to review the papers and are adequately prepared for the meetings. When Directors or Board Committee members are unable to attend a meeting, they will be advised of the matters to be discussed and given an opportunity to make their views known to the Chairman prior to the meeting. Minutes of meetings are kept by the company secretary of the Company with copies circulated to all Directors for information and records.

Minutes of the Board meetings and Board Committee meetings are recorded in sufficient detail about the matters considered by the Board and the Board Committees and the decisions reached, including any concerns raised by the Directors. Draft minutes of each Board meeting and Board Committee meeting are sent to the Directors for comments within a reasonable time after the date on which the meeting is held. Minutes of the Board meetings are open for inspection by Directors.

During the year ended 31 August 2022, five Board meetings, one annual general meeting and one extraordinary general meeting were held and the attendance of each Director at the meetings is set out in the table below:

	Attendanc	Attendance/Number of meetings			
		Annual	Extraordinary		
	Board	General	General		
Directors	Meetings	Meeting	Meeting		
Ms. Wang Xiaoying	5/5	1/1	1/1		
Mr. Ye Jiayu	5/5	1/1	1/1		
Mr. Yan Yude	5/5	O/1	1/1		
Mr. Deng Bangkai	5/5	O/1	1/1		
Mr. Sit Chiu Wing	5/5	O/1	1/1		
Mr. Chan Kim Sun	5/5	O/1	1/1		
Mr. Wen Ruizheng	5/5	O/1	1/1		

Model Code for Securities Transactions

The Company has adopted the Model Code as set out in Appendix 10 of the Listing Rules as its own code of conduct regarding Directors' securities transactions during the year ended 31 August 2022. Having made specific enquiries of all the Directors, each of the Directors has confirmed that he/she has complied with the Model Code during the year ended 31 August 2022.

At the same time, during the year ended 31 August 2022, the Company has also adopted its own code of conduct regarding employees' securities transactions on terms no less exacting than the standard set out in the Model Code for the compliance by its relevant employees who are likely to be in possession of unpublished inside information of the Company in respect of their dealings in the Company's securities.

Delegation by the Board

The Board reserves for its decision all major matters of the Company, including approval and monitoring of all policy matters, overall strategies and budgets, internal control and risk management systems, material transactions (in particular those that may involve conflict of interests), financial information, appointment of Directors and other significant financial and operational matters. Directors could have recourse to seek independent professional advice in performing their duties at the Company's expense and are encouraged to access and to consult with the Company's senior management independently.

The daily management, administration and operation of the Group are delegated to the senior management. The delegated functions and responsibilities are periodically reviewed by the Board. Approval has to be obtained from the Board prior to any significant transactions entered into by the management.

Corporate Governance Function

The Board recognizes that corporate governance should be the collective responsibility of the Directors which includes:

- (a) to review and monitor the Company's policies and practices on compliance with legal and regulatory requirements;
- (b) to review and monitor the training and continuous professional development of Directors and senior management;
- (c) to develop, review and monitor the code of conduct and compliance manual applicable to employees and Directors;
- (d) to develop and review the Company's policies and practices on corporate governance and make recommendations to the Board and report to the Board on matters;
- (e) to review the Company's compliance with the CG Code and disclosure in the corporate governance report; and
- (f) to review and monitor the Company's compliance with the Company's whistleblowing policy.

The Board had performed the functions set out in the Corporate Governance Code during the Reporting Period.

BOARD COMMITTEES

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee comprises three members, namely Mr. Chan Kim Sun (chairman), Mr. Sit Chiu Wing and Mr. Wen Ruizheng, all of them are independent non-executive Directors.

The principal duties of the Audit Committee include the following:

- 1. to review the relationship with the auditor by reference to the work performed by the auditor, its fees and terms of engagement, and make recommendations to the Board on the appointment, re-appointment and removal of the auditor;
- to review the financial statements and reports and consider any significant or unusual items raised by the Company's staff responsible for the accounting and financial reporting function, compliance officer or the auditor before submission to the Board; and
- 3. to review the adequacy and effectiveness of the Company's financial reporting system, internal control system and risk management system and associated procedures, including the adequacy of the resources, staff qualifications and experience, training programmes and budget of the Company's accounting and financial reporting function.

The written terms of reference of the Audit Committee are available on the websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company.

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Audit Committee held two meetings. The attendance record of the meetings is set out in the table below:

	Attendance/
Name of Committee Member	Number of meetings
Mr. Chan Kim Sun <i>(Chairman)</i>	2/2
Mr. Sit Chiu Wing	2/2
Mr. Wen Ruizheng	2/2

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Audit Committee reviewed the annual results and reports for the eight months ended 31 August 2021 and the interim results and report for the six months ended 28 February 2022, the accounting principles and practices adopted by the Company, significant issues on the financial reporting and compliance procedures, internal control and risk management systems, scope of work and appointment of external auditor. Having reviewed the effectiveness of the external audit process as well as the independence, the Audit Committee is satisfied with this relationship.

The Group's annual audited results for the year ended 31 August 2022 have been reviewed by the Audit Committee on 30 November 2022.

Nomination Committee

The Nomination Committee currently comprises three members, including two independent non-executive Directors namely Mr. Sit Chiu Wing (chairman) and Mr. Wen Ruizheng and one executive Director namely Mr. Yan Yude.

The principal duties of the Nomination Committee include the following:

- to review the structure, size and composition (including the skills, knowledge and experience) of the Board at least annually and make recommendations on any proposed changes to the Board to complement the Company's corporate strategy;
- 2. to identify individuals suitably qualified to become Board members and select or make recommendations to the Board on the selection of individuals nominated for directorships;
- 3. to assess the independence of independent non-executive Directors;
- 4. to make recommendations to the Board on the appointment or re-appointment of Directors and the succession planning for Directors, in particular the chairman and the chief executive officer; and
- 5. to review the board diversity policy.

The Nomination Committee assesses the candidate or incumbent on criteria such as integrity, experience, skill and ability to commit time and effort to carry out the duties and responsibilities. The recommendations of the Nomination Committee will then be put to the Board for decision.

The written terms of reference of the Nomination Committee are available on the websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company.

Board Composition

Age	41-45	55-60	61-65	>70
	2	0	3	2
Assuming directorship of other listed companies s	simultaneously			
(number of companies)			0	1
			6	1
Number of years as Director of the Company			4-5	>5
			2	5
Gender			Male	Female
			6	1
Race			Chinese	Non-Chinese
			7	0

VIRSCEND EDUCATION COMPANY LIMITED | ANNUAL REPORT 2022

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

Skills and Experience of the Directors

	Administration, knowledge leadership and strategic	Professional knowledge of the China market	Experience in Mainland capital market	Professional knowledge in legal/ regulatory and compliance/ risk management	Professional knowledge in accounting/ financial management
Executive Directors					
	1	1	1	1	1
Wang Xiaoying (Chairwoman of the Board)	V	N /	V /	V	V
Ye Jiayu	V	V	V,	V	V
Yan Yude					
Deng Bangkai	\checkmark				
Independent Non-executive Directors					
Sit Chiu Wing		\checkmark			
Chan Kim Sun		\checkmark			
Wen Ruizheng	\checkmark			\checkmark	
Proportion (proportion to the total					
number of Directors)	100%	86%	71%	86%	71%

The Company recognizes and embraces the benefits of having a diverse Board to enhance its performance and has adopted a board diversity policy aiming to set out the approach to achieve diversity on the Board. The implementation of the policy is monitored by the Nomination Committee. In designing the Board's composition, board diversity has been considered from a number of measurable objectives, including but not limited to, gender, age, cultural and educational background, ethnicity, professional experience, skills, knowledge and length of service. The Nomination Committee will continue to monitor the implementation of the board diversity policy and will review the board diversity policy periodically to ensure its continued effectiveness.

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Nomination Committee held two meetings to review the nomination procedures and the composition. The attendance record of the meeting is set out in the table below:

	Attendance/
Name of Committee Member	Number of meetings
Mr. Sit Chiu Wing <i>(Chairman)</i>	2/2
Mr. Wen Ruizheng	2/2
Mr. Yan Yude	2/2

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Nomination Committee reviewed the structure, size and composition of the Board.

Remuneration Committee

The Remuneration Committee comprises three members, including two independent non-executive Directors namely Mr. Sit Chiu Wing (chairman) and Mr. Wen Ruizheng, and one executive Director namely Ms. Wang Xiaoying.

The principal duties of the Remuneration Committee include the following:

- to make recommendations to the Board on the Company's overall policy and structure for the remuneration of the Directors and senior management and on the establishment of a formal and transparent procedure for developing remuneration policy;
- to review and approve the management's remuneration proposals with reference to the corporate goals and objectives determined by the Board;
- 3. to determine the remuneration packages of individual executive Directors and senior management. These include benefits in kind, pension rights and compensation payments, including any compensation payable for loss or termination of their office or appointment;
- 4. to make recommendations to the Board on the remuneration of non-executive Directors;
- 5. to consider salaries paid by comparable companies, time commitment and responsibilities and employment conditions elsewhere in the Group;
- 6. to review and approve compensation payable to executive Directors and senior management for any loss or termination of office or appointment to ensure that it is consistent with contractual terms and is otherwise fair and not excessive;
- 7. to review and approve compensation arrangements relating to dismissal or removal of Directors for misconduct to ensure that they are consistent with contractual terms and are otherwise reasonable and appropriate; and
- 8. to ensure that no Director or any of his/her associates (as defined in the Listing Rules) is involved in deciding his/her own remuneration.

The written terms of reference of the Remuneration Committee are available on the websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company.

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Remuneration Committee held two meetings. The attendance record of the meeting is set out in the table below:

	Attendance/
Name of Committee Member	Number of meetings
Mr. Sit Chiu Wing <i>(Chairman)</i>	2/2
Mr. Wen Ruizheng	2/2
Ms. Wang Xiaoying	2/2

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Remuneration Committee reviewed and discussed the remuneration policy and structure of the Company, and the remuneration packages of the executive Directors and senior management and made recommendation to the Board and other related matters of the Company. The Remuneration Committee ensured that no individual or any of his associates was involved in determining his own remuneration. It also ensured that remuneration awards were determined by reference to the performance of the individual and the Company and were aligned to the market practice and conditions, the Company's goals and strategies. No changes on the policy were recommended by the Remuneration Committee.

Remuneration of Directors and Senior Management

For details of emolument policy, please refer to the section headed "Report of Directors" in this annual report. Details of the remuneration by band of the senior management of the Company, whose biographies are set out on pages 31 to 34 of this annual report, for the year ended 31 August 2022 are set out below:

	Number of
Remuneration band	individual
RMBO to RMB1 million	3
RMB1 million to RMB1.5 million	0

DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITIES FOR FINANCIAL REPORTING IN RESPECT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Directors acknowledge their responsibility for preparing the financial statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 which give a true and fair view of the affairs of the Company and the Group and of the Group's results and cash flows.

The management has provided to the Board such explanation and information as are necessary to enable the Board to carry out an informed assessment of the Company's financial statements, which are put to the Board for approval.

The Directors believe that the Group has adequate resources to continue operation for the foreseeable future of not less than twelve months from the end of the Reporting Period. For details, please refer to the note 2.1 to the financial statements.

The statement by the auditor regarding their reporting responsibilities on the consolidated financial statements of the Company is set out in the Independent Auditor's Report on pages 82 to 86 of this annual report.

RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROLS

The Board acknowledges that it is its responsibility to ensure that the Company establishes and maintains sound risk management and internal control systems within the Group and to review the effectiveness of the systems. Such systems are designed to manage and mitigate risks inherent in the Group's business faced by the Group to an acceptable level, but not eliminating the risk of failure to achieve business objectives, and can only provide reasonable assurance against material misstatement, loss or fraud.

The Board has entrusted the Audit Committee with the responsibility to oversee the risk management and internal control systems of the Group on an on-going basis and to review the effectiveness of the systems annually. The review covered all material controls, including financial, operational and compliance controls.

Under the Company's risk management and internal control structure, the management is responsible for the design, implementation and maintenance of risk management and internal control systems to ensure, amongst others, (i) appropriate policies and control procedures have been designed and established to safeguard the Group's assets against improper use or disposal; (ii) relevant laws, rules and regulations are adhered to and complied with; and (iii) that reliable financial and accounting records are maintained in accordance with relevant accounting standards and regulatory reporting requirements.

The main features of risk management and internal control structure of the Company is as follows:

- heads of major operation units or departments manage risks through identification and mitigating risks identified in accordance with the internal guidelines approved by the Board and the Audit Committee;
- the management ensures appropriate actions are taken on major risks affecting the Group's businesses and operations; and
- internal auditors provide independent assurance to the Board, the Audit Committee and the management concerning the effectiveness of risk management and internal control systems.

During the Reporting Period, major works performed by the management in relation to risk management and internal control include the following:

- each major operation unit or department was responsible for daily risk management activities, including identifying
 major risks that may impact on the Group's performance; assessing and evaluating the identified risks according to
 their likely impacts and the likelihood of occurrence; formulating and implementing measures, controls and response
 plans to manage and mitigate such risks;
- the management, together with the controller's department, monitored and reviewed the risk management and internal control systems on an ongoing basis and reported to the Audit Committee regarding the status of the systems;
- the management periodically followed-up and reviewed the implementation of the measures, controls and response plans to major risks identified in order to make sure that sufficient attention, monitor and responses were paid to all major risks identified;
- the management reviewed the risk management and internal control systems periodically to identify process and control deficiencies, and designed and implemented corrective actions to address such deficiencies; and
- the management ensured appropriate procedures and measures such as safeguarding assets against unauthorized use or disposition, controlling capital expenditure, maintaining proper accounting records and ensuring the reliability of financial information used for business and publications, etc. are in place.

The internal audit function of the Company monitored the internal governance of the Company and provided independent assurances as to the adequacy and effectiveness of the Company's risk management and internal control systems. The senior executive in charge of the internal audit function reported directly to the Audit Committee. The internal audit reports on control effectiveness were submitted to the Audit Committee in line with agreed audit plan approved by the Board. All Directors were informed of the findings of internal audit assignments. During the Reporting Period, the internal audit function carried out an analysis and independent appraisal of the adequacy and effectiveness of the risk management and internal control systems of the Company through, amongst others, examination of risk-related documentation prepared by operation units and the management and conducting interviews with employees at all levels. The senior executives in charge of the internal audit function attended meetings of the Audit Committee to explain the internal audit findings and responded to queries from members of the Audit Committee.

The Company has maintained internal guidelines for ensuring that inside information is disseminated to the public in an equal and timely manner in accordance with the applicable laws and regulations. Senior executives of the investor's relation, corporate affairs and financial control functions of the Group are delegated with responsibilities to control and monitor the proper procedures to be observed on the disclosure of inside information. Access to inside information is at all times confined to relevant senior executives and confined on "need-to-know" basis. Relevant personnel and other professional parties involved are reminded to preserve confidentiality of the inside information until it is publicly disclosed. Other procedures such as pre-clearance on dealing in Company's securities by the Directors and designated members of the management, notification of regular blackout period and securities dealing restrictions to Directors and employees, and identification of project by code name have also been implemented by the Company to guard against possible mishandling of inside information within the Group.

The Company has adopted arrangement to facilitate employees and other stakeholders to raise concerns, in confidence, about possible improprieties in financial reporting, internal control or other matters. The Audit Committee reviewed such arrangement regularly and ensured that proper arrangements are in place for fair and independent investigation of these matters and for appropriate follow-up action.

During the Reporting Period, the Audit Committee reviewed the effectiveness of the risk management and internal control systems of the Company. The annual review included works such as (i) review of reports submitted by heads of operation units or departments and the management regarding the implementation of the risk management and internal control systems; (ii) periodic discussions with the management and senior executives regarding the effectiveness of the risk management and internal control systems and the works of the internal audit function. Such discussions include the adequacy of resources, staff qualifications and experience, training programmes and budget of the Company's accounting, internal audit and financial reporting functions; (iii) evaluation on the scope and quality of management's ongoing monitoring of the risks management and internal control systems; (iv) review of the effectiveness of the internal audit function to ensure coordination within the Group and between the Company's internal and external auditors and to ensure the internal audit function is adequately resourced and has appropriate standing within the Group; and (v) made recommendations to the Board and the management on the scope and quality of the management's ongoing monitoring of the risk management on the scope and quality of the management and the management on the scope and quality of the management's ongoing monitoring to the Board and the management on the scope and quality of the management's ongoing monitoring of the risk management on the scope and quality of the management's ongoing monitoring of the risk discussions is adequately resourced and has appropriate standing within the Group; and (v) made recommendations to the Board and the management on the scope and quality of the management's ongoing monitoring of the risk management and internal control systems.

On the basis of the aforesaid, the Audit Committee was not aware of any significant issues that would have an adverse impact on the effectiveness and adequacy of the risk management and internal controls of the Company.

AUDITOR'S REMUNERATION

The remuneration for the audit and non-audit services provided by the auditor to the Group during the year ended 31 August 2022 was approximately as follows:

Type of Services	Amount (RMB)
Audit services Non-audit services (including Environmental, Social and Governance Report)	850,000 80.000
Total	930,000

COMPANY SECRETARY

Ms. Ho Yin Kwan, a president of SWCS Corporate Services Group (Hong Kong) Limited, a company engaged in the business of providing corporate services) is the company secretary of the Company and is responsible for advising the Board on corporate governance matters and ensuring that the Board policies and procedures, as well as the applicable laws, rules and regulations are followed. Her primary contact person at the Company is Mr. Deng Bangkai, the Chief Operating Officer and an executive Director.

During the year ended 31 August 2022, Ms. Ho Yin Kwan has undertaken not less than 15 hours of relevant professional training respectively in compliance with rule 3.29 of the Listing Rules.

COMMUNICATION WITH SHAREHOLDERS AND INVESTOR RELATIONS

The Company considers that effective communication with the Shareholders is essential for enhancing investor relations and understanding of the Group's business, performance and strategies. The Company also recognizes the importance of timely and non-selective disclosure of information, which will enable Shareholders and investors to make the informed investment decisions.

The annual general meeting of the Company provides opportunity for the Shareholders to communicate directly with the Directors. The Chairwoman and the chairmen of the Board Committees of the Company will attend the annual general meetings to answer Shareholders' questions. The auditor will also attend the annual general meetings to answer questions about the conduct of the audit, the preparation and content of the auditor's report, the accounting policies and auditor independence.

To promote effective communication, the Company adopts a Shareholders' communication policy which aims at establishing a two-way relationship and communication between the Company and the Shareholders and maintains a website of the Company at (<u>www.virscendeducation.com</u>), where up-to-date information on the Company's business operations and developments, financial information, corporate governance practices and other information are available for public access.

SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS

To safeguard Shareholders' interests and rights, a separate resolution will be proposed for each issue at general meetings, including the election of individual Directors.

All resolutions put forward at general meetings will be voted by poll pursuant to the Listing Rules and poll results will be posted on the websites of the Company and the Stock Exchange in a timely manner after each general meeting.

CONVENING OF EXTRAORDINARY GENERAL MEETING AND PUTTING FORWARD PROPOSALS

Shareholders may put forward proposals for consideration at a general meeting of the Company according to the Articles of Association. Any one or more members holding as at date of deposit of the requisition not less than one-tenth of the paid-up capital of the Company carrying the right of voting at general meetings of the Company shall at all times have the right, by written requisition to the Board or company secretary of the Company, to require an extraordinary general meeting of the Company to be called by the Board for the transaction of any business specified in such requisition; and such meeting shall be held within two months after the deposit of such requisition. If within 21 days of such deposit the Board fails to proceed to convene such meeting the requisitionist(s) himself (themselves) may do so in the same manner, and all reasonable expenses incurred by the requisitionist(s) as a result of the failure of the Board shall be reimbursed to the requisitionist(s) by the Company.

As regards proposing a person for election as a Director, the procedures are available on the website of the Company.

ENQUIRIES TO THE BOARD

Shareholders who intend to put forward their enquiries about the Company to the Board could send their enquiries to the company secretary of the Company at 40/F, Dah Sing Financial Centre, 248 Queen's Road East, Wanchai, Hong Kong (email address: ir@virscendeducation.com).

CHANGE IN CONSTITUTIONAL DOCUMENTS

The Company has adopted the amended and restated memorandum and Articles of Association on 28 December 2015, with effect from the same date and the Listing Date, respectively. There was no change in the memorandum and Articles of Association during the year ended 31 August 2022.



To the shareholders of Virscend Education Company Limited

(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability)

OPINION

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of Virscend Education Company Limited (the "Company") and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "Group") set out on pages 87 to 186, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 August 2022, and the consolidated statement of profit or loss, consolidated statement of comprehensive income, consolidated statement of changes in equity and consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 August 2022, and of its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRSs") issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB") and have been properly prepared in compliance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

BASIS FOR OPINION

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs") issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA"). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the HKICPA's Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (the "Code"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

KEY AUDIT MATTERS

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

Key audit matter

Revenue recognition

We identified revenue as a key audit matter due to the significance of the balance to the consolidated financial statements as a whole, combined with volume of transactions recognised in current year.

Revenue represents service income from tuition fees, school canteen operation fees, boarding fees, consultation services fee for overseas studies, non-formal tutoring tuition fees, management and consultation services fees. For the year ended 31 August 2022, revenue amounted to RMB551,118,000 of which details are included in note 5 to the consolidated financial statements.

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Our procedures in relation to revenue recognition included the followings:

- obtaining an understanding of and assessing the design, implementation and operating effectiveness of Group's key internal controls relating to revenue recognition process;
- on a sample basis, verifying the existence of the students in the financial year by checking the attendance records and the student register system;
- We selected tuition courses scheduled across the year end date on a sample basis and checked to the student enrollment records and the course schedules; recalculated the proportion of tuition fees recognised in contract liabilities as at year end; and traced the posting of contract liabilities to the general ledger.
- performing analytical procedures to assess the reasonableness of revenue recognised during the year.

OTHER MATTER

The consolidated financial statements of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021 were audited by another auditor who expressed an unmodified opinion on these statements on 6 May 2022.

OTHER INFORMATION

The directors of the Company are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

RESOPONSIBILITIES OF DIRECTORS AND THOSE CHARGED WITH GOVERNANCE FOR THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with IFRSs issued by the IASB and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud and error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion solely to you, as a body, in accordance with our agreed terms of engagement, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with HKSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with HKSAs, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud
 or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient
 and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from
 fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions,
 misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on
 the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast
 significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty
 exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial
 statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit
 evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group
 to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, actions taken to eliminate threats or safeguards applied.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement director on the audit resulting in this independent auditor's report is Mr. Siu Jimmy with Practising Certificate number: P05898.

Elite Partners CPA Limited

Certified Public Accountants

10/F., 8 Observatory Road Tsim Sha Tsui, Kowloon Hong Kong 30 November 2022

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS

		Year ended 31 August 2022	Eight months ended 31 August 2021
	Notes	RMB'000	RMB'000
CONTINUING OPERATIONS			
REVENUE	5	551,118	253,546
Cost of sales		(383,511)	(254,202)
Gross profit/(loss)		167,607	(656)
Other income and other gains	5	35,043	23,218
Selling and distribution expenses		(6,621)	(6,707)
Administrative expenses		(93,413)	(89,731)
Other expenses		(11,753)	(53,872)
Finance costs	7	(86,441)	(46,873)
Share of results of an associate			(2,326)
PROFIT/(LOSS) BEFORE TAX	6	4,422	(176,947)
Income tax expense	10	(531)	(21,908)
PROFIT/(LOSS) FOR THE YEAR/PERIOD FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS		3,891	(198,855)
DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS			
Loss for the year/period from discontinued operations	11		(1,622,050)
PROFIT/(LOSS) FOR THE YEAR/PERIOD		3,891	(1,820,905)
PROFIT/(LOSS) FOR THE YEAR/PERIOD ATTRIBUTABLE TO:			
Owners of the Company		11,380	(1,797,535)
Non-controlling interests		(7,489)	(23,370)
		3,891	(1,820,905)
EARNINGS/(LOSS) PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO			
OWNERS OF THE COMPANY	13		
For continuing and discontinued operations			
- Basic		RMB0.00	RMB(0.58)
– Diluted		RMB0.00	RMB(0.58)
For continuing operations			
- Basic		RMB0.00	RMB(0.06)
– Diluted		RMB0.00	RMB(0.06)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

	Year ended	Eight months
	31 August	ended 31
	2022	August 2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
PROFIT/(LOSS) FOR THE YEAR/PERIOD	3,891	(1,820,905)
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE (EXPENSE)/INCOME		
Item that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss:		
Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations	(620)	26
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE (EXPENSE)/INCOME FOR THE YEAR/PERIOD,		
NET OF INCOME TAX	(620)	26
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME/(EXPENSE) FOR THE YEAR/PERIOD	3,271	(1,820,879)
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME/(EXPENSE) FOR THE YEAR/PERIOD		
ATTRIBUTABLE TO:		
Owners of the Company	11,066	(1,797,524)
Non-controlling interests	(7,795)	(23,355)
		(1 000 070)
	3,271	(1,820,879)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

At 31 August 2022

		31 August	31 August
		2022	2021
	Notes	RMB'000	RMB'000
NON-CURRENT ASSETS			
Property, plant and equipment	14	2,448,030	2,360,938
Right-of-use assets	15(a)	624,798	642,272
Other intangible assets	16	116,072	138,643
Investment in an associate	17	_	_
Goodwill	18	104,298	104,298
Long-term pledged deposits	19	36,220	30,220
Long-term receivables	20	_	22,510
Other non-current assets	21	165,420	261,024
Total non-current assets		3,494,838	3,559,905
CURRENT ASSETS			
Inventories		24	33
Trade receivables	22	1,200	1,300
Prepayments and other receivables	23	56,268	81,311
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	24	24,544	26,463
Amounts due from related parties	37(b)	_	618,027
Cash and cash equivalents	25	389,265	631,735
Total current assets		471,301	1,358,869
CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Trade payables	26	1,352	3,396
Other payables and accruals	27	155,680	197,402
Financial guarantee contracts	28	4,839	5,326
Interest-bearing bank and other borrowings	29	644,223	365,292
Lease liabilities	15(b)	576	1,230
Tax payable		24,361	24,551
Contract liabilities	30	463,626	424,140
Deferred income	31	193	114
Amounts due to related parties	37(b)		2,061,651
Total current liabilities		1,294,850	3,083,102
NET CURRENT LIABILITIES		(823,549)	(1,724,233)
TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES		2,671,289	1,835,672

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

At 31 August 2022

		31 August	31 August
		2022	2021
	Notes	RMB'000	RMB'000
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Interest-bearing bank and other borrowings	29	782,464	969,068
Lease liabilities	15(b)	455	_
Deferred income	31	1,115	1,372
Contract liabilities	30	116,869	4,376
Other payables	27	37,698	_
Amounts due to related parties	37(b)	934,346	
Total non-current liabilities		1,872,947	974,816
Net assets		798,342	860,856
EQUITY			
Equity attributable to owners of the Company			
Share capital	32	26,051	26,051
Reserves		782,841	837,560
		808,892	863,611
Non-controlling interests		(10,550)	(2,755)
Total equity		798,342	860,856

The consolidated financial statements on pages 87 to 186 were approved and authorised for issue by the board of directors on 30 November 2022 and were signed on its behalf by:

Wang Xiaoying Director **Ye Jiayu** Director

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

For the year ended 31 August 2022

		Attributable to owners of the Company								
	Notes	Share capital RMB'000 Note 32	Capital reserve RMB'000 Note 33(a)	Statutory surplus reserve RMB'000 Note 33(b)	Shares held for share award scheme RMB'000 Note 41	Exchange fluctuation reserve RMB'000	Retained profits/ (accumulated losses) RMB'000	Sub-total RMB'000	Non- controlling interests RMB'000	Total RMB'000
At 1 January 2021		26,051	977,954	586,330		(40)	1,135,356	2,725,651	46,403	2,772,054
Loss for the period Other comprehensive income for the period: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations		_	_	_	_		(1,797,535)	(1,797,535) 11	(23,370) 15	(1,820,905) 26
Total comprehensive income/ (loss) for the period		_	_	_	_	11	(1,797,535)	(1,797,524)	(23,355)	(1,820,879)
Transfer from retained profits Addition to non-controlling interests		_		2,946		-	(2,946)	_	6,218	
Deconsolidation of subsidiaries 2020 final dividend recognised as distribution	12	_	(15,113) (64,516)	(527,842)	_	-	542,955	(64,516)	(32,021)	(32,021) (64,516)
At 31 August 2021 and 1 September 2021	IZ.	26,051	898,325*	61,434*		(29)	* (122,170)*	863,611	(2,755)	860,856
Profit for the year							11,380	11,380	(7,489)	3,891
Other comprehensive expense for the year: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations						(314)		(314)	(306)	(620)
Total comprehensive (expense)/ income for the year Transfer from retained profits		-	-	-	-	(314) 	11,380 	11,066 —	(7,795)	3,271
2021 interim dividend recognised as distribution Shares purchased for share award scheme	12 41	-	(48,081) —	-	 (17,704)	-	-	(48,081) (17,704)		(48,081) (17,704)
At 31 August 2022		26,051	850,244*	61,434*	(17,704)*	(343)*	(110,790)*	808,892	(10,550)	798,342

* These reserve accounts comprise the consolidated reserves of RMB782,841,000 (31 August 2021: RMB837,560,000) in the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 August 2022.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

	Notes	Year ended 31 August 2022 RMB'000	Eight months ended 31 August 2021 RMB'000
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES			
Profit/(loss) before tax			
From continuing operations		4,422	(176,947)
From discontinued operations		_	(1,622,033)
Adjustments for:			
Finance costs		86,441	143,742
Share of results of an associate		_	2,326
Impairment of loss on investment in an associate	6	_	43,430
Impairment losses on financial assets, net		3,937	1,071
Bank interest income	5	(467)	(665)
Loan interest income	5	(944)	_
Other interest income	5	(485)	(8,215)
Amortisation on financial guarantee contracts	28	(1,914)	_
Loss allowance on financial guarantee contracts	28	1,427	_
Loss on disposal of items of property, plant and equipment	6	23,912	8,882
Realisation of deferred income	31	(194)	(1,990)
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	14	78,073	131,797
Amortisation of other intangible assets	16	22,571	15,188
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	15	26,520	61,471
Gain on disposal of an associate	6	(11,419)	_
Gain on revision of lease contracts		—	(18,701)
Loss on deconsolidation of the affected entities	11		1,581,907
		231,880	161,263
Decrease in inventories		9	162
Decrease/(increase) in trade receivables, prepayments, other receivable	es		
and other non-current assets		187,196	(100,983)
Increase in trade payables		(2,044)	(1,777)
(Increase)/decrease in other payables and accruals		33,020	25,113
Decrease in amounts due to related parties		(345,012)	(9,843)
Increase in contract liabilities		151,979	769,955
Cash generated from operations		257,028	843,890
Interest received		467	665
Income tax paid		(721)	(25,208)
Net cash from operating activities		256,774	819,347

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

No	te	Year ended 31 August 2022 RMB'000	Eight months ended 31 August 2021 RMB'000
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Purchase of items of property, plant and equipment		(187,763)	(276,064)
Additions to right-of-use assets		(7,877)	_
Addition to other intangible assets		_	(275)
Proceeds from disposal of items of property, plant and equipment		_	112
Receipt of government grants for property, plant and equipment		16	254
Purchase of financial products		(29,600)	(26,463)
Proceeds from disposal of financial products		31,519	_
Loans to third parties		-	(493,975)
(Repayment)/proceeds of loans from third parties		(36,457)	393,724
Loans to an associate		-	(1,217)
Interest received		1,429	13,354
Deconsolidation of the affected entities 34	4		(770,405)
Net cash used in investing activities		(228,733)	(1,160,955)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
New bank loans		349,000	929,000
Repayments of bank loans		(283,100)	(710,310)
New other loans		206,011	402,600
Repayments of other loans		(179,584)	(56,178)
Addition to non-controlling interests		-	6,218
Increase in long-term pledged deposits		(6,000)	(16,008)
Increase in long term payables		37,698	—
Dividends paid		(122,823)	—
Principal portion of lease payments		(1,420)	(105,616)
Interest paid		(87,703)	(135,579)
Proceeds from related party loans		-	16,396
Purchase of shares for share award scheme		(17,704)	_
Repayment of related party loans		(164,266)	(131,038)
Net cash (used)/generated from financing activities		(269,891)	199,485

VIRSCEND EDUCATION COMPANY LIMITED | ANNUAL REPORT 2022

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

		Year ended 31 August	Eight months ended
		2022	31 August 2021
	Note	RMB′000	RMB'000
ANALYSIS OF BALANCES OF CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS			
NET (DECREASE)/INCREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		(241,850)	(142,123)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year/period		631,735	773,832
Effect of foreign exchange rate changes, net		(620)	26
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF YEAR/PERIOD	25	389,265	631,735
Cash and cash equivalents as stated in the consolidated statement of			
cash flows		389,265	631,735

For the year ended 31 August 2022

1. CORPORATE AND GROUP INFORMATION

Virscend Education Company Limited (the "Company") was incorporated in the Cayman Islands on 13 March 2015 as an exempted company with limited liability under the Companies Law (2013 Revision) of the Cayman Islands. Its parent is Virscend Holdings Company Limited, which was incorporated in the British Virgin Islands (the "BVI"), and its ultimate controlling shareholder is Mr. Yan Yude, who is also the director of the Company. The address of the registered office of the Company is Cricket Square, Hutchins Drive, PO Box 2681, Grand Cayman, KY1-1111, Cayman Islands. The shares of the Company were listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "Stock Exchange") on 15 January 2016 (the "Listing Date").

The principal activity of the Company is investment holding. During the year ended 31 August 2022 (the "period"), the Company and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "Group") were principally engaged in the provision of private education services in the People's Republic of China (the "PRC"). There has been no significant change in the Group's principal activities during the current year and the prior period, except for the impact from the 2021 Implementation Rules which caused the loss of controls over the affected entities (the "Affected Entities") since 31 August 2021 (note 11).

Particulars of principal subsidiaries

Particulars of the Company's principal subsidiaries during the year ended 31 August 2022 and eight months ended 31 August 2021 are as follows:

Name	Date of incorporation/ establishment and place of business	Issued ordinary/ registered share capital			rship interest and by the Company	I	Principal activities
			31 August	t 2022	31 August	2021	
			Direct	Indirect	Direct	Indirect	
Virscend Investment Holding Company Limited	20 March 2015, BVI	United States dollar ("USD") 50,000	100%	-	100%	_	Investment holding
Wah Tai (HK) Investment Limited	8 September 2014, Hong Kong	Hong Kong dollar ("HKD") 10,000	-	100%	_	100%	Investment holding
Tibet Huatai Education Management Consulting Co., Ltd. 西藏華泰教育管理有限公司 ("Tibet Huatai")	22 August 2015, the PRC	Renminbi ("RMB") 300,000,000	-	100% (b)	_	100% ^(b)	Provision of education services
Chengdu Institute Sichuan International Studies University 四川外國語大學成都學院 ("The University") (Note (a))	10 January 2001, the PRC	RMB 98,408,800	-	(Note (a)/(c))	_	(Note (a)/(c))	Provision of university education services

For the year ended 31 August 2022

1. CORPORATE AND GROUP INFORMATION - CONTINUED

Name	Date of incorporation/ establishment and place of business	Issued ordinary/ registered share capital	Prop vot	Principal activities			
			31 August	2022	31 Augus	: 2021	
		_	Direct	Indirect	Direct	Indirect	
Chengdu Foreign Languages School 成都外國語學校	14 January 2000, the PRC	RMB 52,000,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of high and middle school education services
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School 成都市實驗外國語學校	12 October 2001, the PRC	RMB 132,100,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of high and middle school education services
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School (Western Campus) 成都市實外西區學校	4 June 2003, the PRC	RMB 4,200,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of high and middle and elementa school education services
JSA Wahtai Educational Consulting Services Inc.	2 November 2015, the United States of America (the "USA")	USD100,000	-	51%	_	51%	Consulting services
Chengdu Derui Huatai Trading Co., Ltd. 成都德瑞華泰商貿有限公司	20 October 2015, the PRC	RMB100,000	-	100% ^(d)	_	100% ^(d)	Trading
Chengdu Tianfu New Area Derui Huatai Education Management Co., Ltd. 成都天府新區德瑞華泰教育管理有限公司	8 June 2016, the PRC	HKD 700,000,000	-	100% ^(b)	-	100% ^(b)	Provision of educatio services
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Panzhihua 攀枝花市成都外國語學校	17 May 2017, the PRC	RMB 3,000,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of high and middle and elaementa school education services
Primary School Attached to Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School 成都市實驗外國語學校附屬小學	1 June 2017, the PRC	RMB2,000,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of elementa school education services
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Xindu Wulongshan 成都實外新都五龍山學校	31 May 2017, the PRC	RMB1,200,000	-	-	-	(Note (e))	Provision of elementa and middle school education services
Wulongshan Campus of Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School 成都市實驗外國語學校五龍山校區	31 May 2017, the PRC	RMB3,000,000	-	45%* ^(C)	_	45%* ^(c)	Provision of high scho education services

For the year ended 31 August 2022

1. CORPORATE AND GROUP INFORMATION - CONTINUED

	Date of incorporation/ establishment and	Issued ordinary/ registered			rship interest and		
Name	place of business	share capital			by the Company		Principal activities
			31 August Direct	t 2022 Indirect	31 August Direct	2021 Indirect	
Gaoxin Meinian Campus Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages School (Meinian Campus) 成都市高新區成外美年學校	13 June 2017, the PRC	RMB5,000,000	_	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of middle and elementary schoo education services
Primary School of Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin 宜賓市翠屏區成外附屬小學	25 December 2019, the PRC	RMB1,000,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of elementar school education services
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Quxian 渠縣成都市實驗外國語學校	12 March 2018, the PRC	RMB1,000,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of middle school education services
Virscend High School of Quxian 渠縣成寶外高級中學有限公司	5 September 2018, the PRC	RMB1,000,000	-	100% ^(c)	-	100% ^(c)	Provision of high school education services
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Ya'an 雅安市雨城區成實外學校	24 April 2019, the PRC	RMB1,000,000	-	-	-	(Note (e))	Provision of middle and elementary schoo education services
Virscend High School of Ya'an 雅安市成實外高級中學有限公司	25 April 2019, the PRC	RMB1,000,000	-	100% ^(c)	_	100% ^(c)	Provision of high school education services
Primary School Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages School (Xichen Campus) 成都市金牛區成外附小西宸學校	15 July 2019, the PRC	RMB1,000,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of elementar school education services
Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Yibin 宜賓市成外高級中學有限公司	6 June 2019, the PRC	RMB1,000,000	-	100% ^(c)	_	100% ^(c)	Provision of high school education services
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin 宜賓市翠屏區成外學校	6 June 2019, the PRC	RMB1,000,000	_	-	-	(Note (e))	Provision of middle school education services
Sichuan Hongdemingzhi Consulting Co., Ltd. 四川弘徳明知教育資產有限公司	14 November 2005, the PRC	RMB60,000,000	-	100% ^(c)	_	100% ^(c)	Provision of education investing and management services

For the year ended 31 August 2022

1. CORPORATE AND GROUP INFORMATION - CONTINUED

Name	Date of incorporation/ establishment and place of business	Issued ordinary/ registered share capital			ship interest and by the Company		Principal activities
			31 August	2022	31 August	2021	
			Direct	Indirect	Direct	Indirect	
Yanqiang Education Consulting Co., Ltd. 成都嚴強教育諮詢有限公司	28 February 2011, the PRC	RMB93,000,000	-	(d)	_	100% ^(c)	Provision of education consulting services
Wah Tai Han Education Company Limited 華泰鑫瀚教育有限公司	9 January 2020, Hong Kong	HKD100,000	51%	-	51%	-	Provision of performin and art tutoring servic
Chengdu Foreign Languages School, Gaoxin Campus 成都高新區成外高級中學 (前稱:成都外國語學校高新校區)	9 June 2017, the PRC	RMB 3,000,000	-	100% ^(c)	_	100% ^(c)	Provision of high scho education services
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Xinjin 成都市新津區成外學校	18 June 2020, the PRC	RMB 1,200,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of high and middle and elementar school education services
Chengdu Jiaying Wentai Education Consulting Co., Ltd. 成都嘉盈文泰教育諮詢有限公司	15 January 2019, the PRC	RMB 2,000,000	-	100%	_	100% ^(c)	Provision of education consulting services
Chengdu Fanmao Education Consulting Co., Ltd. 成都繁懋教育諮詢有限公司	3 February 2020, the PRC	RMB1,000,000	-	100%	-	100% ^(c)	Provision of education consulting services
Chengdu Jiaying Ruitai Education Consulting Co., Ltd 成都嘉盈瑞泰教育諮詢有限公司	22 February 2019, the PRC	RMB 2,000,000	-	100%	-	100% ^(c)	Provision of education consulting services
Chengdu High-tech Zone Jiayingtai Culture and Art Training School 成都高新區嘉盈泰文化藝術培訓學校	11 August 2020, the PRC	RMB300,000	-	53% ^(c)	_	53% ^(c)	Provision of non- subject based tutoring education services
Chengdu Jiataihua Education Consulting Co., Ltd. 成都嘉泰華教育諮詢有限公司	10 January 2019, the PRC	RMB 2,000,000	-	100%	_	100% ^(c)	Provision of education consulting services
Chengdu Jiataihua Education Training School 成都嘉泰華教育培訓學校	11 November 2020, the PRC	RMB300,000	_	(Note (f))	-	100% ^(c)	Provision of after-class tutoring education services

For the year ended 31 August 2022

1. CORPORATE AND GROUP INFORMATION - CONTINUED

Name	Date of incorporation/ establishment and place of business	Issued ordinary/ registered share capital			rship interest and by the Company		Principal activities
			31 August	2022	31 August :	2021	
			Direct	Indirect	Direct	Indirect	
Chengdu Foreign Languages School Education Consulting Co., Ltd. 成都市成外教育語詞有限責任公司	15 July 2021, the PRC	2022: RMB2,000,000 (2021: RMB1,000,000)	-	100%	_	100%	Provision of education consulting services
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Deyang 德陽成都外國語學校	3 April 2020, the PRC	RMB 3,000,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of elementary and middle school education services
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Chengdu Jinniu District 成都市金牛區實外高級中學有限公司	18 September 2020, the PRC	RMB 3,000,000	-	100%	_	100%	Provision of high schoo education services
Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Deyang 德陽成外高級中學有限公司	16 January 2020, the PRC	RMB 3,000,000	-	100%	_	100%	Provision of high schoo education services
Primary School Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages School 成都外國語學校附屬小學 ("CDFL Primary School")**	23 May 2003, the PRC	RMB 1,000,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of elementary school education services
Renshou Chengdu Foreign Languages Schoo 仁壽成都外國語學校	ol 1 February 2021, the PRC	RMB 2,000,000	-	-	_	(Note (e))	Provision of elementary and middle school education services
Sichuan Tianfu New Area Shiwai Senior Middle School Co. Ltd. 四川天府新區實外高級中學有限公司	13 May 2022, the PRC	RMB 3,000,000	-	51%	-	51% ^(g)	Provision of high schoo education services
Virscend High School of Chengdu Xinjin District 成都市新津區成寶外高級中學有限公司	22 June 2022, the PRC	RMB 3,000,000	-	55%	_	51% ^(g)	Provision of high schoo education services

For the year ended 31 August 2022

1. CORPORATE AND GROUP INFORMATION - CONTINUED

Particulars of principal subsidiaries - Continued

The English name of certain of the subsidiaries represents the best effort by the management of the Group in translating their Chinese names as they do not have an official English name.

None of the subsidiaries had issued any debt securities during the year or outstanding at the end of the year.

The above table lists the subsidiaries of the Company which, in the opinion of the directors of the Company, principally affected the results or assets and liabilities of the Group. To give details of other subsidiaries would, in the opinion of the directors of the Company, result in particulars of excessive length.

Notes:

- (a) On 15 November 2016, Sichuan Derui Enterprise Development Co., Ltd. ("Sichuan Derui") and Xinhua Winshare Publishing and Media Co., Ltd. ("Xinhua Winshare") 新華文軒出版傳媒股份有限公司 entered into a School Sponsor's Interest Transfer Agreement, pursuant to which Xinhua Winshare agreed to sell and Sichuan Derui agreed to purchase 24.30% of the school sponsor's interest in The University at a cash consideration of RMB260,250,000. On 25 November 2016, the Group paid the consideration of RMB260,250,000 to Sichuan Derui to acquire the control of 24.30% of the school sponsor's interest mentioned above was in progress as at the date of approval of these consolidated financial statements.
- (b) Registered as a wholly-foreign-owned enterprise under PRC law.
- (c) Accounted for as subsidiaries by virtue of the Group's control over them.
- (d) Indirectly held through a wholly-foreign-owned enterprise of the Company.
- (e) Deconsolidated and excluded from the scope of the consolidated financial statements from 31 August 2021 (note 34).
- (f) Deregistered during the year ended 31 August 2022.
- (g) Incorporated during the eight months ended 31 August 2021.
- * The school is accounted for as a subsidiary of the Group based on the factors explained in note 3 to the consolidated financial statements even though the Group has an equity interest of 45% in the school.
- ** On 30 July 2021, the Group entered into an agreement with a cooperative partner of the school, Sichuan Derui Education Management Co., Ltd. ("Derui Education"), to dispose its equity interests in the CDFL Primary School and its subsidiary at a consideration of RMB7,500,000. As at the date of approval of the consolidated financial statements for the eight months ended 31 August 2021, the transfer of the school sponsor's interest in of the CDFL Primary School has not yet accomplished. However, as the CDFL Primary School and its subsidiary were two of the Affected Entities, they were deconsolidated from the Group as of 31 August 2021 as stated in note 11.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.1 BASIS OF PREPARATION

These consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRSs"), which comprise all standards and interpretations issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB") and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance. These consolidated financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention, except for certain financial instruments that are measured at fair value through profit or loss, and financial guarantee contracts which have been measured at fair value. These consolidated financial statements are presented in RMB and all values are rounded to the nearest thousand except when otherwise indicated.

Going concern

The Group had net current liabilities of approximately RMB823,549,000 as at 31 August 2022. Included in the Group's current liabilities, the Group had interest-bearing bank and other borrowings of RMB644,223,000 repayable within twelve months as set out in note 29 to the consolidated financial statements.

Notwithstanding the aforesaid condition, the consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis on the assumption that the Group will be able to operate as a going concern for the foreseeable future based on the following assessment and remedial actions taken by the directors of the Company.

- the directors of the Company have reviewed the Group's cash flow forecast prepared by the management, which covered a period of not less than twelve months from 31 August 2022. In the opinion of the directors of the Company, the Group will have sufficient working capital to meet its financial obligation as and when they fall due and carry on its business without a significant curtailment of operation of not less than twelve months from 31 August 2022;
- (ii) the Group has entered into a bank facility agreement with a bank subsequent to the reporting date, under which banking facilities up to a maximum amount of approximately RMB75,000,000 is available to the Group for not less than twelve months from 31 August 2022, and the Group has successfully obtained another new loan with amount of RMB100,000,000 with maturity of 36 months subsequent to the reporting date;
- (iii) the Group has total unutilised banking facilities of RMB1,400,000,000 which are available for drawdown within 19 months from 31 August 2022; and
- (iv) the Group shall implement cost-saving measures to maintain adequate cash flows for the Group's operations.

Should the going concern assumption be inappropriate, adjustments may have to be made to write down the values of assets to their recoverable amounts, to provide for any further liabilities that might arise, and to reclassify noncurrent assets and non-current liabilities as current assets and current liabilities, respectively. The effects of these adjustments have not been reflected in the consolidated financial statements.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.1 BASIS OF PREPARATION - CONTINUED

Change of financial year-end date

During the prior financial period, the financial year-end date of the Company and the Group was changed from 31 December to 31 August. The change of financial year-end date of the Company and the Group from 31 December to 31 August will achieve consistency between the financial year-end date of the Group and the academic year-end date of the schools operated by the Group in the PRC, which ends in August each year. This will facilitate the efficient preparation of the consolidated accounts of the Group, and enable the Company to better utilise its resources and facilitate better planning and operational processes of the Company. The details of the change of financial year-end date are set out in the announcement of the Company dated 30 July 2021.

As a result of the change of financial year-end date, the consolidated financial statements presented for the prior period cover a period of eight months from 1 January 2021 to 31 August 2021. The current year's amounts shown for the consolidated statement of profit or loss, consolidated statement of comprehensive income, consolidated statement of changes in equity, consolidated statement of cash flows and related notes to the consolidated financial statements cover a twelve-month period from 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022, and therefore may not be entirely comparable with the amounts shown for the prior period.

Basis of consolidation

These consolidated financial statements include the consolidated financial statements of the Group for the year ended 31 August 2022. A subsidiary is an entity (including a structured entity), directly or indirectly, controlled by the Company. Control is achieved when the Group is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the investee (i.e., existing rights that give the Group the current ability to direct the relevant activities of the investee).

When the Company has, directly or indirectly, less than a majority of the voting or similar rights of an investee, the Group considers all relevant facts and circumstances in assessing whether it has power over an investee, including:

- (a) the contractual arrangement with the other vote holders of the investee;
- (b) rights arising from other contractual arrangements; and
- (c) the Group's voting rights and potential voting rights.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.1 BASIS OF PREPARATION - CONTINUED

Basis of consolidation - Continued

The financial statements of the subsidiaries are prepared for the same reporting period as the Company, using consistent accounting policies. The results of subsidiaries are consolidated from the date on which the Group obtains control, and continue to be consolidated until the date that such control ceases.

Profit or loss and each component of other comprehensive income are attributed to the owners of the Company of the Group and to the non-controlling interests, even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance. All intra-group assets and liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows relating to transactions between members of the Group are eliminated in full on consolidation.

When necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring their accounting policies in line with the Group's accounting policies.

Non-controlling interests in subsidiaries are presented separately from the Group's equity therein, which represent present ownership interests entitling their holders to a proportionate share of net assets of the relevant subsidiaries upon liquidation.

The Group reassesses whether or not it controls an investee if facts and circumstances indicate that there are changes to one or more of the three elements of control described above. A change in the ownership interest of a subsidiary, without a loss of control, is accounted for as an equity transaction.

If the Group loses control over a subsidiary, it derecognises (i) the assets (including goodwill) and liabilities of the subsidiary, (ii) the carrying amount of any non-controlling interest and (iii) the cumulative translation differences recorded in equity; and recognises (i) the fair value of the consideration received, (ii) the fair value of any investment retained and (iii) any resulting surplus or deficit in profit or loss. The Group's share of components previously recognised in other comprehensive income is reclassified to profit or loss or retained profits, as appropriate, on the same basis as would be required if the Group had directly disposed of the related assets or liabilities. The fair value of any investment retained in the former subsidiary at the date when control is lost is regarded as the fair value on initial recognition for subsequent accounting under IFRS 9 *Financial Instruments* or, when applicable, the cost on initial recognition of an investment in an associate.

As stated in note 11 to the consolidated financial statements, as of 31 August 2021, the Group lost control over the Affected Entities and the Affected Entities were deconsolidated from the consolidated financial statements of the Group for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. The operations of the Affected Entities were classified as discontinued operations as of 31 August 2021.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.2 APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO IFRSs

(i) Amendments to IFRSs that are mandatorily effective for the current year

In the current year, the Group has applied the following amendments to IFRSs issued by the IASB for the first time, which are mandatorily effective for the annual periods beginning on or after 1 September 2021 for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements:

Amendments to IFRS 9, IAS 39,	Interest Rate Benchmark Reform – Phase 2
IFRS 7, IFRS 4 and IFRS 16	
Amendment to IFRS 16	Covid-19-Related Rent Concessions beyond 30 June 2021

In addition, the Group applied the agenda decision of the IFRS Interpretations Committee of the IASB issued in June 2021 which clarified the costs an entity should include as "estimated costs necessary to make the sale" when determining the net realisable value of inventories.

The application of the amendments to IFRSs in the current year has had no material impact on the Group's financial positions and performance for the current and prior years/periods and/or on the disclosures set out in these consolidated financial statements.

(ii) New and amendments to IFRSs in issue but not yet effective

The Group has not early applied the following new and amendments to IFRSs that have been issued but are not yet effective:

IFRS 17	Insurance Contracts and the related Amendments ²
Amendments to IFRS 3	Reference to the Conceptual Framework ¹
Amendments to IFRS 10	Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and
and IAS 28	its Associate or Joint Venture ³
Amendments to IAS 1	Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current ²
Amendments to IAS 1 and	Disclosure of Accounting Policies ²
IFRS Practice Statement 2	
Amendments to IAS 8	Definition of Accounting Estimates ²
Amendments to IAS 12	Deferred Tax related to Assets and Liabilities arising from
	a Single Transaction ²
Amendments to IAS 16	Property, Plant and Equipment – Proceeds before Intended Use ¹
Amendments to IAS 37	Onerous Contracts - Cost of Fulfilling a Contract ¹
Amendments to IFRS Standards	Annual Improvements to IFRS Standards 2018-20201

Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2022.

² Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2023.

³ Effective for annual periods beginning on or after a date to be determined.

Except for the new and amendments to IFRSs mentioned below, the directors of the Company anticipate that the application of all other new and amendments to IFRSs will have no material impact on the consolidated financial statements in the foreseeable future.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.2 APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO IFRSs - CONTINUED

(ii) New and amendments to IFRSs in issue but not yet effective - Continued

Amendments to IFRS 3 Reference to the Conceptual Framework

The amendments:

- update a reference in IFRS 3 Business Combinations so that it refers to the Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting issued by the IASB in March 2018 (the "Conceptual Framework") instead of the International Accounting Standards Committee's Framework for the Preparation and Presentation of Financial Statements (replaced by the Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting issued in September 2010);
- add a requirement that, for transactions and other events within the scope of IAS 37 *Provisions*, *Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets* or IFRIC 21 *Levies*, an acquirer applies IAS 37 or IFRIC 21 instead of Conceptual Framework to identify the liabilities it has assumed in a business combination; and
- add an explicit statement that an acquirer does not recognise contingent assets acquired in a business combination.

The Group will apply the amendments prospectively to business combinations for which the date of acquisition is on or after the beginning of the first annual period beginning on or after 1 September 2022.

Amendments to IAS 1 Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current

The amendments provide clarification and additional guidance on the assessment of right to defer settlement for at least twelve months from reporting date for classification of liabilities as current or non-current, which:

- specify that the classification of liabilities as current or non-current should be based on rights that are in existence at the end of the reporting period. Specifically, the amendments clarify that:
 - (i) the classification should not be affected by management intentions or expectations to settle the liability within 12 months; and
 - (ii) if the right is conditional on the compliance with covenants, the right exists if the conditions are met at the end of the reporting period, even if the lender does not test compliance until a later date; and
- clarify that if a liability has terms that could, at the option of the counterparty, result in its settlement by the transfer of the entity's own equity instruments, these terms do not affect its classification as current or non-current only if the entity recognises the option separately as an equity instrument applying IAS 32 *Financial Instruments: Presentation.*

Based on the Group's outstanding liabilities as at 31 August 2022, the application of the amendments will not result in reclassification of the Group's liabilities.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.2 APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO IFRSs - CONTINUED

(ii) New and amendments to IFRSs in issue but not yet effective - Continued

Amendments to IAS 1 and IFRS Practice Statement 2 Disclosure of Accounting Policies

IAS 1 is amended to replace all instances of the term "significant accounting policies" with "material accounting policy information". Accounting policy information is material if, when considered together with other information included in an entity's financial statements, it can reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements.

The amendments also clarify that accounting policy information may be material because of the nature of the related transactions, other events or conditions, even if the amounts are immaterial. However, not all accounting policy information relating to material transactions, other events or conditions is itself material. If an entity chooses to disclose immaterial accounting policy information, such information must not obscure material accounting policy information.

IFRS Practice Statement 2 "Making Materiality Judgements" (the "Practice Statement") is also amended to illustrate how an entity applies the "four-step materiality process" to accounting policy disclosures and to judge whether information about an accounting policy is material to its financial statements. Guidance and examples are added to the Practice Statement.

The application of the amendments is not expected to have significant impact on the financial position or performance of the Group but may affect the disclosures of the Group's significant accounting policies.

Amendments to IAS 8 Definition of Accounting Estimates

The amendments define accounting estimates as "monetary amounts in financial statements that are subject to measurement uncertainty". An accounting policy may require items in financial statements to be measured in a way that involves measurement uncertainty – that is, the accounting policy may require such items to be measured at monetary amounts that cannot be observed directly and must instead be estimated. In such a case, an entity develops an accounting estimate to achieve the objective set out by the accounting policy. Developing accounting estimates involves the use of judgements or assumptions based on the latest available, reliable information.

In addition, the concept of changes in accounting estimates in IAS 8 is retained with additional clarifications.

The application of the amendments is not expected to have significant impact on the Group's consolidated financial statements.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Investment in an associate

An associate is an entity in which the Group has a long-term interest of generally not less than 20% of the equity voting rights and over which it is in a position to exercise significant influence. Significant influence is the power to participate in the financial and operating policy decisions of the investee, but is not control or joint control over those policies.

The Group's investment in an associate are stated in the consolidated statement of financial position at the Group's share of net assets under the equity method of accounting, less any impairment losses.

The Group's share of the post-acquisition results and other comprehensive income of associate is included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and consolidated statement of other comprehensive income, respectively. In addition, when there has been a change recognised directly in the equity of the associate or joint venture, the Group recognises its share of any changes, when applicable, in the consolidated statement of changes in equity. Unrealised gains and losses resulting from transactions between the Group and its associate are eliminated to the extent of the Group's investment in the associate, except where unrealised losses provide evidence of an impairment of the assets transferred. Goodwill arising from the acquisition of associates is included as part of the Group's investment in associate.

If an investment in an associate becomes an investment in a joint venture or vice versa, the retained interest is not remeasured. Instead, the investment continues to be accounted for under the equity method. In all other cases, upon loss of significant influence over the associate or joint control over the joint venture, the Group measures and recognises any retained investment at its fair value. Any difference between the carrying amount of the associate or joint venture upon loss of significant influence or joint control and the fair value of the retained investment and proceeds from disposal is recognised in profit or loss.

When an investment in an associate is classified as held for sale, it is accounted for in accordance with IFRS 5 *Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations*.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Business combinations and goodwill

Business combinations are accounted for using the acquisition method. The consideration transferred is measured at the acquisition date fair value which is the sum of the acquisition date fair values of assets transferred by the Group, liabilities assumed by the Group to the former owners of the acquiree and the equity interests issued by the Group in exchange for control of the acquiree. For each business combination, the Group elects whether to measure the non-controlling interests in the acquiree that are present ownership interests and entitle their holders to a proportionate share of net assets in the event of liquidation at fair value or at the proportionate share of the acquiree's identifiable net assets. All other components of non-controlling interests are measured at fair value. Acquisition-related costs are expensed as incurred.

The Group determines that it has acquired a business when the acquired set of activities and assets includes an input and a substantive process that together significantly contribute to the ability to create outputs.

When the Group acquires a business, it assesses the financial assets and liabilities assumed for appropriate classification and designation in accordance with the contractual terms, economic circumstances and pertinent conditions as at the acquisition date. This includes the separation of embedded derivatives in host contracts of the acquiree.

Goodwill is initially measured at cost, being the excess of the aggregate of the consideration transferred, the amount recognised for non-controlling interests and any fair value of the Group's previously held equity interests in the acquiree over the identifiable net assets acquired and liabilities assumed. If the sum of this consideration and other items is lower than the fair value of the net assets acquired, the difference is, after reassessment, recognised in profit or loss as a gain on bargain purchase.

After initial recognition, goodwill is measured at cost less any accumulated impairment losses. Goodwill is tested for impairment annually or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may be impaired. The Group performs its annual impairment test of goodwill as at 31 August. For the purpose of impairment testing, goodwill acquired in a business combination is, from the acquisition date, allocated to each of the Group's cash-generating units, or groups of cash-generating units, that are expected to benefit from the synergies of the combination, irrespective of whether other assets or liabilities of the Group are assigned to those units or groups of units.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Business combinations and goodwill - Continued

Impairment is determined by assessing the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit (group of cash-generating units) to which the goodwill relates. Where the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit (group of cash-generating units) is less than the carrying amount, an impairment loss is recognised. An impairment loss recognised for goodwill is not reversed in a subsequent period.

Where goodwill has been allocated to a cash-generating unit (or group of cash-generating units) and part of the operation within that unit is disposed of, the goodwill associated with the operation disposed of is included in the carrying amount of the operation when determining the gain or loss on the disposal. Goodwill disposed of in these circumstances is measured based on the relative value of the operation disposed of and the portion of the cash-generating unit retained.

Fair value measurement

The Group measures its financial guarantee contracts and certain financial instruments at fair value at the end of each reporting period. Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either in the principal market for the asset or liability, or in the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or liability. The principal or the most advantageous market must be accessible by the Group. The fair value of an asset or a liability is measured using the assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability, assuming that market participants act in their economic best interest.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

The Group uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximising the use of relevant observable inputs and minimising the use of unobservable inputs.

All assets and liabilities for which fair value is measured or disclosed in the consolidated financial statements are categorised within the fair value hierarchy, described as follows, based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole:

Level 1	-	based on quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
Level 2	-	based on valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is observable, either directly or indirectly
Level 3	-	based on valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is unobservable

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Fair value measurement - Continued

For assets and liabilities that are recognised in the consolidated financial statements on a recurring basis, the Group determines whether transfers have occurred between levels in the hierarchy by reassessing categorisation (based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole) at the end of each reporting period.

Impairment of non-financial assets

Where an indication of impairment exists, or when annual impairment testing for an asset is required (other than inventories, financial assets at fair value through profit or loss and non-current assets), the asset's recoverable amount is estimated. An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of the asset's or cash-generating unit's value in use and its fair value less costs of disposal, and is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent of those from other assets or groups of assets, in which case the recoverable amount is determined for the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs. In testing a cash-generating unit for impairment, a portion of the carrying amount of a corporate asset is allocated to an individual cash-generating unit if it can be allocated on a reasonable and consistent basis or, otherwise, to the smallest group of cash-generating units.

An impairment loss is recognised only if the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset. An impairment loss is charged to the statement of profit or loss in the period in which it arises in those expense categories consistent with the function of the impaired asset.

An assessment is made at the end of each reporting period as to whether there is an indication that previously recognised impairment losses may no longer exist or may have decreased. If such an indication exists, the recoverable amount is estimated. A previously recognised impairment loss of an asset other than goodwill is reversed only if there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the recoverable amount of that asset, but not to an amount higher than the carrying amount that would have been determined (net of any depreciation/amortisation) had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset in prior periods. A reversal of such an impairment loss is credited to the statement of profit or loss in the period in which it arises.

Related parties

A party is considered to be related to the Group if:

- (a) the party is a person or a close member of that person's family and that person
 - (i) has control or joint control over the Group;
 - (ii) has significant influence over the Group; or
 - (iii) is a member of the key management personnel of the Group or of the Group's parent; or

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Related parties - Continued

or

- (b) the party is an entity where any of the following conditions applies:
 - (i) the entity and the Group are members of the same group;
 - (ii) one entity is an associate or joint venture of the other entity (or of a parent, subsidiary or fellow subsidiary of the other entity);
 - (iii) the entity and the Group are joint ventures of the same third party;
 - (iv) one entity is a joint venture of a third entity and the other entity is an associate of the third entity;
 - (v) the entity is a post-employment benefit plan for the benefit of employees of either the Group or an entity related to the Group; and the sponsoring employers of the post-employment benefit plan;
 - (vi) the entity is controlled or jointly controlled by a person identified in (a);
 - (vii) a person identified in (a)(i) has significant influence over the entity or is a member of the key management personnel of the entity (or of a parent of the entity); and
 - (viii) the entity, or any member of a group of which it is a part, provides key management personnel services to the Group or to the Group's parent.

Property, plant and equipment and depreciation

Property, plant and equipment, other than construction in progress, are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and any impairment losses. The cost of an item of property, plant and equipment comprises its purchase price and any directly attributable costs of bringing the asset to its working condition and location for its intended use.

Expenditure incurred after items of property, plant and equipment have been put into operation, such as repairs and maintenance, is normally charged to the statement of profit or loss in the period in which it is incurred. In situations where the recognition criteria are satisfied, the expenditure for a major inspection is capitalised in the carrying amount of the asset as a replacement. Where significant parts of property, plant and equipment are required to be replaced at intervals, the Group recognises such parts as individual assets with specific useful lives and depreciates them accordingly.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Property, plant and equipment and depreciation - Continued

Depreciation is calculated on the straight-line basis to write off the cost of each item of property, plant and equipment to its residual value over its estimated useful life. The principal annual rates used for this purpose are as follows:

Property and buildings	1.8% to 18.0%
Leasehold improvements	5.0% to 20.0%
Motor vehicles	4.5% to 24.0%
Furniture and fixtures	1.5% to 32.0%
Electronic devices	1.5% to 30.0%

Where parts of an item of property, plant and equipment have different estimated useful lives, the cost of that item is allocated on a reasonable basis among the parts and each part is depreciated separately. Residual values, estimated useful lives and the depreciation method are reviewed, and adjusted if appropriate, at least at each financial year end.

An item of property, plant and equipment including any significant part initially recognised is derecognised upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal. Any gain or loss on disposal or retirement recognised in the statement of profit or loss in the period the asset is derecognised is the difference between the net sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the relevant asset.

Construction in progress represents a building under construction, which is stated at cost less any impairment losses, and is not depreciated. Cost comprises the direct costs of construction and capitalised borrowing costs on related borrowed funds during the period of construction. Construction in progress is reclassified to the appropriate category of property, plant and equipment when completed and ready for use.

Intangible assets (other than goodwill)

Intangible assets acquired separately are measured on initial recognition at cost. The cost of intangible assets acquired in a business combination is the fair value at the date of acquisition. The useful lives of intangible assets are assessed to be either finite or indefinite. Intangible assets with finite live are subsequently amortised over the useful economic life and assessed for impairment whenever there is an indication that the intangible asset may be impaired. The amortisation period and the amortisation method for an intangible asset with a finite useful life are reviewed at least at each financial year end.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Intangible assets (other than goodwill) - Continued

Software

Purchased software is stated at cost less any impairment losses and amortised on the straight-line basis over its estimated useful life of 5 years.

Favourable rental contract

Favourable rental contract is the right appraised from the acquisition of Chengdu Foreign Language School Gaoxin Campus ("Gaoxin Campus") that allows the school to get a favourable term to rent the campus. It amortised on the straight-line basis over its estimated useful life of 17 years by reference to the contractual terms as stipulated in the cooperation arrangements.

Others

Others including a student base and a non-compete agreement are the right appraised from the acquisition of Gaoxin Campus that allows the school to possess stable income from the students with a fixed enrolment term and teachers with a fixed term who are not permitted to work elsewhere and to generate stable benefit in the foreseeable future. They are amortised on the straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives between 3 and 7 years by reference to the contractual terms as stipulated in the cooperation arrangements.

Leases

The Group assesses at contract inception whether a contract is, or contains, a lease. A contract is, or contains, a lease if the contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset for a period of time in exchange for consideration.

Group as a lessee

The Group applies a single recognition and measurement approach for all leases, except for short-term leases and leases of low-value assets. The Group recognises lease liabilities to make lease payments and right-of-use assets representing the right to use the underlying assets.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Leases - Continued

Group as a lessee – Continued

(a) Right-of-use assets

Right-of-use assets are recognised at the commencement date of the lease (that is the date the underlying asset is available for use). Right-of-use assets are measured at cost, less any accumulated depreciation and any impairment losses, and adjusted for any remeasurement of lease liabilities. The cost of right-of-use assets includes the amount of lease liabilities recognised, initial direct costs incurred, and lease payments made at or before the commencement date less any lease incentives received. Right-of-use assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the shorter of the lease terms and the estimated useful lives of the assets as follows:

Leasehold land	20 to 40 years
Buildings and other premises	3 to 20 years

If ownership of the leased asset transfers to the Group by the end of the lease term or the cost reflects the exercise of a purchase option, depreciation is calculated using the estimated useful life of the asset.

The Group presents right-of-use assets as a separate line item on the consolidated statement of financial position.

(b) Lease liabilities

Lease liabilities are recognised at the commencement date of the lease at the present value of lease payments to be made over the lease term. The lease payments include fixed payments (including in-substance fixed payments) less any lease incentives receivable, variable lease payments that depend on an index or a rate, and amounts expected to be paid under residual value guarantees. The lease payments also include the exercise price of a purchase option reasonably certain to be exercised by the Group and payments of penalties for termination of a lease, if the lease term reflects the Group exercising the option to terminate the lease. The variable lease payments that do not depend on an index or a rate are recognised as an expense in the period in which the event or condition that triggers the payment occurs.

In calculating the present value of lease payments, the Group uses its incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date because the interest rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable. After the commencement date, the amount of lease liabilities is increased to reflect the accretion of interest and reduced for the lease payments made. In addition, the carrying amount of lease liabilities is remeasured if there is a modification, a change in the lease term, a change in lease payments (e.g., a change to future lease payments resulting from a change in an index or rate) or a change in assessment of an option to purchase the underlying asset.

The Group presents lease liabilities as a separate line item on the consolidated statement of financial position.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Leases - Continued

Group as a lessee – Continued

(c) Short-term leases and leases of low-value assets

The Group applies the short-term lease recognition exemption to its short-term leases of machinery and equipment (that is those leases that have a lease term of 12 months or less from the commencement date and do not contain a purchase option). When the Group enters into a lease in respect of a low-value asset, the Group decides whether to capitalise the lease on a lease-by-lease basis.

Lease payments on short-term leases and leases of low-value assets are recognised as an expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Group as a lessor

When the Group acts as a lessor, it classifies at lease inception (or when there is a lease modification) each of its leases as either an operating lease or a finance lease.

Leases in which the Group does not transfer substantially all the risks and rewards incidental to ownership of an asset are classified as operating leases. When a contract contains lease and non-lease components, the Group allocates the consideration in the contract to each component on a relative stand-alone selling price basis. Rental income is accounted for on a straight-line basis over the lease terms and is included in revenue in the statement of profit or loss due to its operating nature. Initial direct costs incurred in negotiating and arranging an operating lease are added to the carrying amount of the leased asset and recognised over the lease term on the same basis as rental income. Contingent rents are recognised as revenue in the period in which they are earned.

Leases that transfer substantially all the risks and rewards incidental to ownership of an underlying asset to the lessee are accounted for as finance leases.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Investments and other financial assets

Initial recognition and measurement

Financial assets are classified, at initial recognition, as subsequently measured at amortised cost and fair value through profit or loss.

The classification of financial assets at initial recognition depends on the financial asset's contractual cash flow characteristics and the Group's business model for managing them. With the exception of trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or for which the Group has applied the practical expedient of not adjusting the effect of a significant financing component, the Group initially measures a financial asset at its fair value, plus in the case of a financial asset not at fair value through profit or loss, transaction costs. Trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or for which the Group has applied the practical expedient are measured at the transaction price determined under IFRS 15 in accordance with the policies set out for "Revenue recognition" below.

In order for a financial asset to be classified and measured at amortised cost or fair value through other comprehensive income, it needs to give rise to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest ("SPPI") on the principal amount outstanding. Financial assets with cash flows that are not SPPI are classified and measured at fair value through profit or loss, irrespective of the business model.

The Group's business model for managing financial assets refers to how it manages its financial assets in order to generate cash flows. The business model determines whether cash flows will result from collecting contractual cash flows, selling the financial assets, or both. Financial assets classified and measured at amortised cost are held within a business model with the objective to hold financial assets in order to collect contractual cash flows, while financial assets classified and measured at fair value through other comprehensive income are held within a business model with the objective of both holding to collect contractual cash flows and selling. Financial assets which are not held within the aforementioned business models are classified and measured at fair value through profit or loss.

All regular way purchases and sales of financial assets are recognised on the trade date, that is, the date that the Group commits to purchase or sell the asset. Regular way purchases or sales are purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within the period generally established by regulation or convention in the marketplace.

Subsequent measurement

The subsequent measurement of financial assets depends on their classification as follows:

Financial assets at amortised cost (debt instruments)

Financial assets at amortised cost are subsequently measured using the effective interest method and are subject to impairment. Gains and losses are recognised in the statement of profit or loss when the asset is derecognised, modified or impaired.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Investments and other financial assets - Continued

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are carried in the statement of financial position at fair value with net changes in fair value recognised in the statement of profit or loss.

This category includes certain financial instruments which the Group had not irrevocably elected to classify at fair value through other comprehensive income.

Derecognition of financial assets

A financial asset (or, where applicable, a part of a financial asset or part of a group of similar financial assets) is primarily derecognised (i.e., removed from the Group's consolidated statement of financial position) when:

- the rights to receive cash flows from the asset have expired; or
- the Group has transferred its rights to receive cash flows from the asset or has assumed an obligation to pay
 the received cash flows in full without material delay to a third party under a "pass-through" arrangement; and
 either (a) the Group has transferred substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, or (b) the Group has
 neither transferred nor retained substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, but has transferred control
 of the asset.

When the Group has transferred its rights to receive cash flows from an asset or has entered into a pass-through arrangement, it evaluates if and to what extent it has retained the risk and rewards of ownership of the asset. When it has neither transferred nor retained substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset nor transferred control of the asset, the Group continues to recognise the transferred asset to the extent of the Group's continuing involvement. In that case, the Group also recognises an associated liability. The transferred asset and the associated liability are measured on a basis that reflects the rights and obligations that the Group has retained.

Continuing involvement that takes the form of a guarantee over the transferred asset is measured at the lower of the original carrying amount of the asset and the maximum amount of consideration that the Group could be required to repay.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Impairment of financial assets

The Group recognises an allowance for expected credit losses ("ECLs") for all debt instruments not held at fair value through profit or loss. ECLs are based on the difference between the contractual cash flows due in accordance with the contract and all the cash flows that the Group expects to receive, discounted at an approximation of the original effective interest rate. The expected cash flows will include cash flows from the sale of collateral held or other credit enhancements that are integral to the contractual terms.

General approach

ECLs are recognised in two stages. For credit exposures for which there has not been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, ECLs are provided for credit losses that result from default events that are possible within the next 12 months (a 12-month ECL). For those credit exposures for which there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, a loss allowance is required for credit losses expected over the remaining life of the exposure, irrespective of the timing of the default (a lifetime ECL).

At each reporting date, the Group assesses whether the credit risk on a financial instrument has increased significantly since initial recognition. When making the assessment, the Group compares the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the reporting date with the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the considers reasonable and supportable information that is available without undue cost or effort, including historical and forward-looking information.

The Group considers a financial asset in default when contractual payments are 90 days past due. However, in certain cases, the Group may also consider a financial asset to be in default when internal or external information indicates that the Group is unlikely to receive the outstanding contractual amounts in full before taking into account any credit enhancements held by the Group. A financial asset is written off when there is no reasonable expectation of recovering the contractual cash flows.

Financial assets at amortised cost are subject to impairment under the general approach and they are classified within the following stages for measurement of ECLs except for trade receivables which apply the simplified approach as detailed below.

Stage 1	-	Financial instruments for which credit risk has not increased significantly since initial recognition and for which the loss allowance is measured at an amount equal to 12-month ECLs
Stage 2	-	Financial instruments for which credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition but that are not credit-impaired financial assets and for which the loss allowance is measured at an amount equal to lifetime ECLs
Stage 3	-	Financial assets that are credit-impaired at the reporting date (but that are not purchased or originated credit-impaired) and for which the loss allowance is measured at an amount equal to lifetime ECLs

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Impairment of financial assets - Continued

Simplified approach

For trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or when the Group applies the practical expedient of not adjusting the effect of a significant financing component, the Group applies the simplified approach in calculating ECLs. Under the simplified approach, the Group does not track changes in credit risk, but instead recognises a loss allowance based on lifetime ECLs at each reporting date. The Group has established a provision matrix that is based on its historical credit loss experience, adjusted for forward-looking factors specific to the debtors and the economic environment.

Financial liabilities

Initial recognition and measurement

Financial liabilities are classified, at initial recognition, as loans and borrowings, or payables in an effective hedge, as appropriate.

All financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair value and, in the case of loans and borrowings and payables, net of directly attributable transaction costs.

The Group's financial liabilities include trade payables, other payables and accruals, amounts due to related parties, financial guarantee contracts and interest-bearing bank and other borrowings.

Subsequent measurement

The subsequent measurement of financial liabilities depends on their classification as follows:

Financial liabilities at amortised cost (loans and borrowings)

After initial recognition, interest-bearing loans and borrowings are subsequently measured at amortised cost, using the effective interest rate method unless the effect of discounting would be immaterial, in which case they are stated at cost. Gains and losses are recognised in the statement of profit or loss when the liabilities are derecognised as well as through the effective interest rate amortisation process.

Amortised cost is calculated by taking into account any discount or premium on acquisition and fees or costs that are an integral part of the effective interest rate. The effective interest rate amortisation is included in finance costs in the statement of profit or loss.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Financial liabilities – Continued

Financial guarantee contracts

Financial guarantee contracts issued by the Group are those contracts that require a payment to be made to reimburse the holder for a loss it incurs because the specified debtor fails to make a payment when due in accordance with the terms of a debt instrument. A financial guarantee contract is recognised initially as a liability at its fair value, adjusted for transaction costs that are directly attributable to the issuance of the guarantee. Subsequent to initial recognition, the Group measures the financial guarantee contracts at the higher of: (i) the ECL allowance determined in accordance with the policy as set out in "Impairment of financial assets"; and (ii) the amount initially recognised less, when appropriate, the cumulative amount of income recognised.

Derecognition of financial liabilities

A financial liability is derecognised when the obligation under the liability is discharged or cancelled, or expires.

When an existing financial liability is replaced by another from the same lender on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as a derecognition of the original liability and a recognition of a new liability, and the difference between the respective carrying amounts is recognised in the statement of profit or loss.

Offsetting of financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are offset and the net amount is reported in the statement of financial position if there is a currently enforceable legal right to offset the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis, or to realise the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously.

Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Cost is determined on the first-in, first-out basis and, in the case of work in progress and finished goods, comprises direct materials, direct labour and an appropriate proportion of overheads. Net realisable value represents the estimated selling price for inventories less all estimated costs of completion and costs necessary to make the sale. Costs necessary to make the sale include incremental costs directly attributable to the sale and non-incremental costs which the Group must incur to make the sale.

Cash and cash equivalents

For the purpose of the consolidated statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents comprise cash on hand and demand deposits, and short term highly liquid investments that are readily convertible into known amounts of cash, are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value, and have a short maturity of generally within three months when acquired, less bank overdrafts which are repayable on demand and form an integral part of the Group's cash management.

For the purpose of the consolidated statement of financial position, cash and cash equivalents comprise cash on hand and at banks, including term deposits, and assets similar in nature to cash, which are not restricted as to use.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Contingent liabilities

A contingent liability is a present obligation arising from past events but is not recognised because it is not probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation or the amount of the obligation cannot be measured with sufficient reliability.

Where the Group is jointly and severally liable for an obligation, the part of the obligation that is expected to be met by other parties is treated as a contingent liability and it is not recognised in the consolidated financial statements.

The Group assesses continually to determine whether an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits has become probable. If it becomes probable that an outflow of future economic benefits will be required for an item previously dealt with as a contingent liability, a provision is recognised in the consolidated financial statements in the reporting period in which the change in probability occurs, except in the extremely rare circumstances where no reliable estimate can be made.

Income tax

Income tax comprises current and deferred tax. Income tax relating to items recognised outside profit or loss is recognised outside profit or loss, either in other comprehensive income or directly in equity.

Current tax assets and liabilities are measured at the amount expected to be recovered from or paid to the taxation authorities, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period, taking into consideration interpretations and practices prevailing in the countries in which the Group operates.

Deferred tax is provided, using the liability method, on all temporary differences at the end of the reporting period between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts for financial reporting purposes.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognised for all taxable temporary differences, except:

- when the deferred tax liability arises from the initial recognition of goodwill or an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss; and
- in respect of taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries and associates, when the timing of the reversal of the temporary differences can be controlled and it is probable that the temporary differences will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Deferred tax assets are recognised for all deductible temporary differences, and the carry forward of unused tax credits and any unused tax losses. Deferred tax assets are recognised to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the deductible temporary differences, and the carry forward of unused tax credits and unused tax losses can be utilised, except:

• when the deferred tax asset relating to the deductible temporary differences arises from the initial recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss; and

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Income tax – Continued

in respect of deductible temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries and associates, deferred tax assets are only recognised to the extent that it is probable that the temporary differences will reverse in the foreseeable future and taxable profit will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilised.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be utilised. Unrecognised deferred tax assets are reassessed at the end of each reporting period and are recognised to the extent that it has become probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred of the extent that it has become probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be recovered.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply to the period when the asset is realised or the liability is settled, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period.

Deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities are offset if and only if the Group has a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets and current tax liabilities and the deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities relate to income taxes levied by the same taxation authority on either the same taxable entity or different taxable entities which intend either to settle current tax liabilities and assets on a net basis, or to realise the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously, in each future period in which significant amounts of deferred tax liabilities or assets are expected to be settled or recovered.

Government grants

Government grants are recognised at their fair value where there is reasonable assurance that the grant will be received and all attaching conditions will be complied with. When the grant relates to an expense item, it is recognised as income on a systematic basis over the periods that the costs, for which it is intended to compensate, are expensed.

Where the grant relates to an asset, the fair value is credited to a deferred income account and is released to the statement of profit or loss over the expected useful life of the relevant asset by equal annual instalments or deducted from the carrying amount of the asset and released to the statement of profit or loss by way of a reduced depreciation charge.

Revenue recognition

Revenue from contracts with customers

Revenue from contracts with customers is recognised when control of goods or services is transferred to the customers at an amount that reflects the consideration to which the Group expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Revenue recognition - Continued

Revenue from contracts with customers - Continued

When the contract contains a financing component which provides the customer with a significant benefit of financing the transfer of goods or services to the customer for more than one year, revenue is measured at the present value of the amount receivable, discounted using the discount rate that would be reflected in a separate financing transaction between the Group and the customer at contract inception. When the contract contains a financing component which provides the Group with a significant financial benefit for more than one year, revenue recognised under the contract includes the interest expense accreted on the contract liability under the effective interest method. For a contract where the period between the payment by the customer and the transfer of the promised goods or services is one year or less, the transaction price is not adjusted for the effects of a significant financing component, using the practical expedient in IFRS 15.

Service income includes tuition fees, school canteen operation fees, boarding fees, consultation services fees for overseas studies, non-formal tutoring tuition fees and management and consultation services fees.

Tuition fees, school canteen operation fees, university application tutoring and talent education fees and respective boarding fees are recognised proportionately over the relevant period of the applicable program. The portion of tuition, school canteen operation, and boarding payments received from students but not earned is recorded as contract liabilities and is reflected as a current liability as such amounts represent revenue that the Group expects to earn within one year. The portion of unearned university application tutoring fees that are normally expected to earn in three years is reflected as a non-current liability. The academic year of the Group's schools is generally from September to June of the following year.

Management and consultation services fees from customers for the provision of education management and consulting services are recognised when the related services are provided.

Revenue from other sources

Rental income is recognised on a time proportion basis over the lease terms. Variable lease payments that do not depend on an index or a rate are recognised as income in the accounting period in which they are incurred.

Other income

Interest income is recognised on an accrual basis using the effective interest method by applying the rate that exactly discounts the estimated future cash receipts over the expected life of the financial instrument or a shorter period, when appropriate, to the net carrying amount of the financial asset.

Contract liabilities

A contract liability is recognised when a payment is received or a payment is due (whichever is earlier) from a customer before the Group transfers the related goods or services. Contract liabilities are recognised as revenue when the Group performs under the contract (i.e., transfers control of the related goods or services to the customer).

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Employee benefits

Retirement benefit costs

The Group contributes to a defined contribution Mandatory Provident Fund retirement benefits scheme (the "MPF Scheme") under the Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme Ordinance for all employees in Hong Kong. Contributions are made based on a percentage of the employees' relevant income and are charged to profit or loss as they become payable in accordance with the rules of the MPF Scheme. The assets of the MPF Scheme are held separately from those of the Group in an independent administered fund. The Group's employer contributions vest fully with the employees when contributed in the MPF Scheme. Under the MPF Scheme, the employer and its employees are each required to make contribution to the MPF Scheme at 5% of the employees' relevant income subject to a cap of monthly relevant income of HK\$30,000. Contributions to the MPF Scheme vest immediately.

The employees of the Company's subsidiaries which operate in the PRC are required to participate in a central pension scheme operated by the local municipal government. These subsidiaries are required to contribute a certain percentage of its payroll costs to the central pension scheme. The contributions are charged to profit or loss as they become payable in accordance with the rules of the central pension scheme. The Group's employer contributions vest fully with the employees when contributed in the central pension scheme. The Group has no forfeiture of pension scheme contributions (i.e. contributions processed by the employer on behalf of the employee who has exited the scheme prior to vesting of such contributions). As at 31 August 2022, no forfeited contribution under the pension scheme of the Group is available for deduction of contribution payable in coming years.

Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of qualifying assets, i.e., assets that necessarily take a substantial period of time to get ready for their intended use or sale, are capitalised as part of the cost of those assets. The capitalisation of such borrowing costs ceases when the assets are substantially ready for their intended use or sale. Investment income earned on the temporary investment of specific borrowing pending their expenditure on qualifying assets is deducted from the borrowing costs capitalised. All other borrowing costs are expensed in the period in which they are incurred. Borrowing costs consist of interest and other costs that an entity incurs in connection with the borrowing of funds.

Where funds have been borrowed generally, and used for the purpose of obtaining qualifying assets, a capitalisation rate of 5.92% has been applied to the expenditure on the individual assets.

Dividends

Final dividends are recognised as a liability when they are approved by the shareholders in a general meeting. Proposed final dividends are disclosed in the notes to the consolidated financial statements.

Interim dividends are simultaneously proposed and declared, because the Company's memorandum and articles of association grant the directors the authority to declare interim dividends. Consequently, interim dividends are recognised immediately as a liability when they are proposed and declared.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Foreign currencies

These consolidated financial statements are presented in RMB, which is the Company's functional currency. Each entity in the Group determines its own functional currency and items included in the financial statements of each entity are measured using that functional currency. Foreign currency transactions recorded by the entities in the Group are initially recorded using their respective functional currency rates prevailing at the dates of the transactions. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the functional currency rates of exchange ruling at the end of the reporting period. Differences arising on settlement or translation of monetary items are recognised in the statement of profit or loss.

Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the dates of the initial transactions. Non-monetary items measured at fair value in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the date when the fair value was measured. The gain or loss arising on translation of a non-monetary item measured at fair value is treated in line with the recognition of the gain or loss on change in fair value of the item (i.e., translation difference on the item whose fair value gain or loss is recognised in other comprehensive income or profit or loss is also recognised in other comprehensive income or profit or loss, respectively).

In determining the exchange rate on initial recognition of the related asset, expense or income on the derecognition of a non-monetary asset or non-monetary liability relating to an advance consideration, the date of initial transaction is the date on which the Group initially recognises the non-monetary asset or non-monetary liability arising from the advance consideration. If there are multiple payments or receipts in advance, the Group determines the transaction date for each payment or receipt of the advance consideration.

The functional currencies of certain overseas subsidiaries are currencies other than the RMB. As at the end of the reporting period, the assets and liabilities of these entities are translated into RMB at the exchange rates prevailing at the end of the reporting period and their statements of profit or loss are translated into RMB at exchange rates that approximate to those prevailing at the dates of transactions.

The resulting exchange differences are recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in the exchange fluctuation reserve. On disposal of a foreign operation, the component of other comprehensive income relating to that particular foreign operation is recognised in the statement of profit or loss.

Any goodwill arising on the acquisition of a foreign operation and any fair value adjustments to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities arising on acquisition are treated as assets and liabilities of the foreign operation and translated at the closing rate.

For the purpose of the consolidated statement of cash flows, the cash flows of overseas subsidiaries are translated into RMB at the exchange rates ruling at the dates of the cash flows. Frequently recuring cash flows of overseas subsidiaries which arise throughout the year are translated into RMB at the weighted average exchange rates for the year.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2.3 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Shares purchased for share award scheme

When the Company's shares are purchased from the open market for share award scheme, the consideration paid, including any directly attributable incremental costs, is presented as shares held for share award scheme and deducted from total equity.

The fair value of services received from directors and employees determined by reference to the fair value of award shares granted at the grant date is expensed on a straight-line basis over the vesting period based on the Group's estimate of award shares that will ultimately vest, with a corresponding increase in share-based compensation reserve.

At the time when the award shares are vested, the difference on the amounts previously recognised in shares held for share award scheme and the amount recognised in share-based compensation reserve is transferred to retained profits.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND ESTIMATES

The preparation of the Group's consolidated financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and their accompanying disclosures, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities. Uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that could require a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of the assets or liabilities affected in the future.

Judgements

In the process of applying the Group's accounting policies, management has made the following judgements, apart from those involving estimations, which have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the consolidated financial statements:

Contractual arrangements

Certain subsidiaries are engaged in the provision of education services, which falls in the scope of "Catalogue of Restricted Foreign Investment Industries" and foreign investors are prohibited to invest in such business.

The Group exercises control over these subsidiaries and enjoys all economic benefits of these subsidiaries through structured contracts.

The Group considers that it controls these subsidiaries, notwithstanding the fact that it does not hold direct equity interest in these subsidiaries, as it has power over the financial and operating policies of these subsidiaries and receives substantially all of the economic benefits from the business activities of these subsidiaries through the structured contracts. After assessment, the Group's management concluded that the Group has control over these subsidiaries other than the Affected Entities as a result of the structured contracts and other measures and accordingly, the Group has consolidated the financial information of the subsidiaries in the consolidated financial statements other than the Affected Entities (Note 2).

For the year ended 31 August 2022

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND ESTIMATES - CONTINUED

Judgements - Continued

Contractual arrangements - Continued

With regard to the Affected Entities, the Group's management reassessed whether the Group could control the Affected Entities upon the effective of the 2021 Implementation Rules based on analysis and judgement as (1) the Group's power over the Affected Entities; (2) the Group's exposure or rights to variable returns from its involvement with the Affected Entities; and (3) the Group's ability to use its power over the Affected Entities to affect the amount of the Group's returns. In making such judgement, the Group's management has considered the requirements of the 2021 Implementation Rules and legal opinion from its legal advisor. Based on the legal opinion, whether general grandfather rule could apply to the structured contracts established prior to the effective of the 2021 Implementation Rules was not specially addressed in the 2021 Implementation Rules which may subject to further interpretation of relevant government authorities, as such, the legal advisor could not conclude that the current structured contracts between the Group and the Affected Entities are legally binding and legally enforceable upon the effective of the 2021, it was no longer practicable for the Group to make and enforce relevant decision for its own benefit as principal in accordance with the structured contracts to direct the relevant activities to affect and obtain the variable return from the Affected Entities and the Group lost control over the Affected Entities as of 31 August 2021.

De facto control over subsidiaries in which the Group holds less than a majority of equity interests

The Company's directors and the Group's management are of the opinion that the Group has rights to variable returns from its involvement with a school and has the ability to affect the returns through its power over the school although the Group holds less than 50% of its equity interest, after considering that the Company is entitled to nominate more than two-thirds of the board members of the school or the company and therefore has the ability to affect the returns from the school.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND ESTIMATES – CONTINUED

Estimation uncertainty

The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period, that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial period, are described below.

Provision for expected credit losses on financial assets at amortised cost

The Group estimates a provision rate to calculate ECLs for financial assets at amortised cost. The provision rates are based on days past due for groupings of various customer segments that have similar loss patterns (i.e., by geography, product type, customer type and rating, and coverage by letters of credit and other forms of credit insurance).

The provision rate is initially based on the Group's historical observed default rates. The Group will calibrate the rate to adjust the historical credit loss experience with forward-looking information. For instance, if forecast economic conditions (i.e., gross domestic product) are expected to deteriorate over the next period which can lead to an increased number of defaults in the related sector, the historical default rates are adjusted. At each reporting date, the historical observed default rates are updated and changes in the forward-looking estimates are analysed.

The assessment of the correlation among historical observed default rates, forecast economic conditions and ECLs is a significant estimate. The amount of ECLs is sensitive to changes in circumstances and forecast economic conditions. The Group's historical credit loss experience and forecast of economic conditions may also not be representative of a customer's actual default in the future.

Impairment of non-financial assets (other than goodwill)

The Group assesses whether there are any indicators of impairment for all non-financial assets, including property, plant and equipment, right-of-use assets and other intangible assets, at the end of the reporting period. The non-financial assets are tested for impairment when there are indicators that the carrying amounts may not be recoverable. Impairment exists when the carrying value of an asset or a cash-generating unit exceeds its recoverable amount, which is the higher of its fair value less costs to sell and its value in use. The calculation of the fair value less costs to sell is based on available data from binding sales transactions in an arm's length transaction of similar assets or observable market prices less incremental costs for disposing of the asset. When value in use calculations are undertaken, management must estimate the expected future cash flows from the asset or cash-generating unit and choose a suitable discount rate in order to calculate the present value of those cash flows.

Impairment of goodwill

The Group determines whether goodwill is impaired at least on an annual basis. This requires an estimation of the value in use of the cash-generating units to which the goodwill is allocated. Estimating the value in use requires the Group to make an estimate of the expected future cash flows from the cash-generating units and also to choose a suitable discount rate in order to calculate the present value of those cash flows. The carrying amount of goodwill at 31 August 2022 was RMB104,298,000 (31 August 2021: RMB104,298,000). Further details are disclosed in note 18.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

4. OPERATING SEGMENT INFORMATION

The Group is principally engaged in the provision of private education services in the PRC.

IFRS 8 *Operating Segments* requires operating segments to be identified on the basis of internal reporting about components of the Group that are regularly reviewed by the chief operating decision-maker in order to allocate resources to segments and to assess their performance. The information reported to the directors of the Company, who are the chief operating decision-makers, for the purpose of resource allocation and assessment of performance does not contain discrete operating segment financial information and the directors review the financial results of the Group as a whole. Therefore, no further information about the operating segment is presented.

	Continuing	operations	Discontinued operations		Consolidated	
		Eight		Eight		Eight
	Year	months	Year	months	Year	months
	ended	ended	ended	ended	ended	ended
	31 August	31 August	31 August	31 August	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021	2022	2021	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Tuition fees	438,399	205,600	_	717,210	438,399	922,810
School canteen operation fees	40,167	14,489	-	174,702	40,167	189,191
Boarding fees	31,770	16,563	-	21,822	31,770	38,385
Consultation services fees for						
overseas studies	5,129	5,056	-	_	5,129	5,056
Non-formal tutoring tuition fees	13,923	10,032	-	_	13,923	10,032
Management and consultation						
services fees	21,730	1,806			21,730	1,806
	551,118	253,546		913,734	551,118	1,167,280

An analysis of revenue is as follows:

Geographical information

During the year/period, the Group operated within one geographical segment because nearly all of its revenue was generated in the PRC and all of its long-term assets/capital expenditure were located/incurred in the PRC. Accordingly, no geographical segment information is presented.

Information about major customers

No sales to a single customer amounted to 10% or more of the total revenue of the Group during the year/period.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

5. REVENUE, OTHER INCOME AND OTHER GAINS

An analysis of revenue, other income and other gains is as follows:

			Eight months
		Year ended	ended
		31 August	31 August
		2022	2021
Nc	otes	RMB'000	RMB'000
Revenue from contracts with customers (note (i))			
Tuition fees		438,399	205,600
School canteen operation fees		40,167	14,489
Boarding fees		31,770	16,563
Consultation services fees for overseas studies		5,129	5,056
Non-formal tutoring tuition fees		13,923	10,032
Management and consultation services fees		21,730	1,806
		551,118	253,546
Other income and other gains			
Bank interest income		467	240
Other interest income**		485	256
Loan interest income***		944	1,637
Foreign exchange difference, net		2,213	—
Government grants			
-related to assets		-	353
-related to income*		194	6,780
Rental income		2,554	2,382
Gain on disposal of an associate		11,419	_
Amortisation on financial guarantee contracts 2	28	1,914	_
Others		14,853	11,570
		35,043	23,218
			20,210

* For the year ended 31 August 2022, various government grants of RMB194,000 (eights months ended 31 August 2021: RMB6,780,000) represent cash payments and subsidies which were provided by the local government authorities to the Group as value-added tax incentives. There are no unfulfilled conditions or contingencies relating to these grants.

** The amount represents interest income arising from the Group's financial products.

*** The amount represents the loan interest income from loans to independent third parties.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

5. REVENUE, OTHER INCOME AND GAINS - CONTINUED

(i) Revenue from contracts with customers

(a) Disaggregated revenue information

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Timing of revenue recognition-over time		
Tuition fees	438,399	205,600
School canteen operation fees	40,167	14,489
Boarding fees	31,770	16,563
Consultation services fees for overseas studies	5,129	5,056
Non-formal tutoring tuition fees	13,923	10,032
Management and consultation services fees	21,730	1,806
	551,118	253,546

The Group's tuition, school canteen operation and boarding services contracts can be terminated anytime, by paying 20% tuition fees as a penalty after the registration date. Tuition, school canteen operation, boarding fees and university application tutoring fees and talent education fees are determined and paid by the students before rendering the services while the consultation services fees are charged based on students' usage at a fixed rate.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

5. REVENUE, OTHER INCOME AND OTHER GAINS - CONTINUED

(i) Revenue from contracts with customers – *Continued*

(a) Disaggregated revenue information – Continued

The following table shows the amounts of revenue recognised in the current reporting period that were included in the contract liabilities at the beginning of the reporting period:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Revenue recognised that was included in contract		
liabilities at the beginning of the reporting period:		
Tuition fees	356,829	200,032
School canteen operation fees	24,499	16,622
Boarding fees	27,155	12,696
Consultation services fees for overseas studies and		
non-formal tutoring tuition fees	20,033	17,251
	428,516	246,601

(b) Performance obligations

The amounts of transaction prices allocated to the remaining performance obligations as at 31 August 2022 and 31 August 2021 are as follows:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Amounts expected to be recognised as revenue:		
Within one year	463,626	424,140
After one year	116,869	4,376
	580,495	428,516

The contracts for tuition, canteen operation and boarding services are for periods of one year or less. The amounts of transaction prices allocated to the remaining performance obligations which are expected to be recognised as revenue after one year relate to university application tutoring services, of which the performance obligations are normally to be satisfied within three years.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

6. PROFIT/(LOSS) BEFORE TAX

The Group's profit/(loss) before tax from continuing operations is arrived at after charging/(crediting):

			Eight months
		Year ended	ended
		31 August	31 August
		2022	2021
	Notes	RMB'000	RMB'000
Cost of services provided*		119,864	68,479
Employee benefit expense (excluding directors' and			
chief executive's remuneration):			
Wages, salaries, discretionary bonus, allowances and			
other benefits in kind		164,889	131,194
Pension scheme contributions (defined contribution scheme)		21,746	11,867
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	14	78,073	57,849
Amortisation of other intangible assets	16	22,571	15,047
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	15(a)	26,520	27,023
Impairment loss on investment in an associate**	17	-	43,430
Impairment losses on financial assets, net		3,937	—
Auditor's remuneration			
- audit service		850	4,080
– non-audit service		80	224
Gain on disposal of an associate		(11,419)	—
Bank interest income		(467)	(240)
Other interest income		(485)	(1,893)
Loan interest income		(944)	—
Foreign exchange difference, net***		(2,213)	379
Loss allowance on financial guarantee contracts	28	1,427	_
Loss on disposal of property, plant and equipment		23,912	8,873

* Cost of services provided represents "Cost of sales" in the consolidated statement of profit or loss excluding employee benefit expense, depreciation of property, plant and equipment, amortisation of other intangible assets and depreciation of right-of-use assets.

** Impairment loss on investment in an associate for the eight months ended 31 August 2021 is included in "Other expenses" in the consolidated statement of profit or loss.

*** Foreign exchange difference, net included in "Other income and other gains" or "Other expenses" in the consolidated statement of profit or loss which was arose from the translation of the HKD payables resulting from the fluctuation of the exchange rate between RMB and the HKD.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

7. FINANCE COSTS

An analysis of finance costs from continuing operations is as follows:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Interest on bank and other borrowings	87,703	53,874
Interest on lease liabilities	52	32
Less: interest capitalised	(1,314)	(7,033)
	86,441	46,873

8. DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REMUNERATION

Directors' and chief executive's remuneration for the year/period, disclosed pursuant to the Listing Rules, section 383(1)(a), (b), (c) and (f) of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance and Part 2 of the Companies (Disclosure of Information about Benefits of Directors) Regulation, is as follows:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Salaries, allowances and other benefits in kind	4,069	2,708
Discretionary bonus	44	—
Pension scheme contributions	57	35
	4,170	2,743

For the year ended 31 August 2022

8. DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REMUNERATION - CONTINUED

(a) Independent non-executive directors

The fees paid to independent non-executive directors during the year/period were as follows:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Mr. Sit Chiu Wing	100	67
Mr. Chan Kim Sun	100	67
Mr. Wen Ruizheng	84	56
	284	190

There were no other emoluments payable to the independent non-executive directors during the year ended 31 August 2022 (eight months ended 31 August 2021: nil).

(b) Executive directors and the chief executive

Year ended 31 August 2022	Salaries, allowances and other benefits in kind RMB'000	Discretionary bonus RMB′000	Pension scheme contributions RMB′000	Total remuneration RMB'000
Executive directors:				
Ms. Wang Xiaoying	833	_	_	833
Mr. Ye Jiayu	833	_	_	833
Mr. Deng Bangkai	1,286	44	57	1,387
Executive director and chief executive:				
Mr. Yan Yude	833			833
	3,785	44	57	3,886

VIRSCEND EDUCATION COMPANY LIMITED | ANNUAL REPORT 2022

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 August 2022

8. DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REMUNERATION - CONTINUED

(b) Executive directors and the chief executive – *Continued*

	Salaries, allowances			
	and other		Pension	
	benefits	Discretionary	scheme	Total
Eight months ended 31 August 2021	in kind	bonus	contributions	remuneration
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Executive directors:				
Ms. Wang Xiaoying	557	—		557
Mr. Ye Jiayu	557	—	—	557
Mr. Deng Bangkai	847	—	35	882
Executive director and chief executive:				
Mr. Yan Yude	557			557
	2,518		35	2,553

The executive directors' emoluments shown above were for their services in connection with the management of the affairs of the Company and the Group.

The independent non-executive directors' emoluments shown above were for their services as the directors of the Company.

There was no arrangement under which a director or the chief executive waived or agreed to waive any remuneration during the year ended 31 August 2022 (eight months ended 31 August 2021: nil).

For the year ended 31 August 2022

9. FIVE HIGHEST PAID EMPLOYEES

The five highest paid employees of the Group during the year include 4 directors (eight months ended 31 August 2021: 4), details of whose remuneration are set out in note 8 above. Details of the remuneration for the year of the remaining 1 (eight months ended 31 August 2021: 1) highest paid employee who is neither a director nor chief executive of the Group are as follows:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Salaries, allowances and other benefits in kind	482	400
Discretionary bonus	44	—
Pension scheme contributions	59	35
	585	435

The number of non-director and non-chief executive highest paid employees whose remuneration fell within the following band is as follows:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
Nil to RMB1,000,000	1	1

During the year, no highest paid employees waived or agreed to waive any remuneration and no remuneration was paid by the Group to any of the five highest paid employees as an inducement to join or upon joining the Group or as compensation for loss of office (eight months ended 31 August 2021: nil).

10. INCOME TAX EXPENSE

The Group is subject to income tax on an entity basis on profits arising in or derived from the jurisdictions in which members of the Group are domiciled and operate.

The Company was incorporated in the Cayman Islands as an exempted company with limited liability under the Companies Law of the Cayman Islands and accordingly is not subject to income tax.

Pursuant to the rules and regulations of the British Virgin Islands, the Group is not subject to any tax in the British Virgin Islands.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

10. INCOME TAX EXPENSE – CONTINUED

Hong Kong Profits Tax is calculated at 16.5% on the estimated profit for the year ended 31 August 2022 and for the eight months ended 31 August 2021.

Hong Kong profits tax has not been provided as the Group did not derive any assessable profits in Hong Kong during the year/period.

Under the Law of the PRC on Enterprise Income Tax (the "EIT Law") and Implementation Regulation of the EIT Law, the tax rate of the PRC subsidiaries is 25% for the year ended 31 August 2022 and for the eight months ended 31 August 2021.

According to the Implementation Rules for the Law for Promoting Private Education and the Proposed Amendments on the Implementation Rules for the Law for Promoting Private Education, private schools for which the school sponsors do not require reasonable returns and non-profit making private schools are eligible to enjoy the same preferential tax treatments as public schools. The preferential tax treatment policies applicable to private schools either requiring reasonable returns or are profit-making are to be separately formulated by the relevant authorities under the State Council.

Based on the historical tax returns filed to the relevant tax authorities and the confirmations obtained previously from the local tax bureaus and local offices of the State Administration of Taxation, certain schools within the Group were exempted from corporate income tax for the eight months ended 31 August 2021 (year ended 31 August 2022: nil).

Taxation arising in other jurisdiction is calculated at the rate prevailing in the relevant jurisdiction.

The income tax expenses of the Group for the year/period are analysed as follows:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Current – PRC		
Charge for the year/period	121	21,777
Under-provision in prior years/periods	410	148
	531	21,925
Total tax charge for the year/period from continuing operations	531	21,908
Total tax charge for the year/period from discontinued operations		17
	531	21,925

For the year ended 31 August 2022

10. INCOME TAX EXPENSE – CONTINUED

The income tax expense for the year/period can be reconciled to the loss before tax per the consolidated statement of profit or loss as follows:

	Year ended 31 August 2022 RMB'000	Eight months ended 31 August 2021 RMB'000
Profit/(loss) before tax from continuing operations	4,422	(176,947)
Loss before tax from discontinued operations		(1,614,533)
	4,422	(1,791,480)
Tax at the statutory tax rate	1,106	(447,870)
Lower tax rate(s) for specific provinces or enacted by local authority	4,948	3,130
Expenses not deductible for tax	12,342	406,993
Income not subject to tax	(22,329)	(1,962)
Adjustments in respect of current tax of previous periods	410	148
Tax losses not recognised	15,172	61,540
Tax losses utilised from previous periods	(11,118)	(302)
Share of results of an associate		248
Tax charge at the Group's effective rate	531	21,925
Tax charge from continuing operations at the effective rate	531	21,908
Tax charge from discontinued operations at the effective rate		

For the year ended 31 August 2022

10. INCOME TAX EXPENSE – CONTINUED

Deferred tax assets have not been recognised in respect of the losses amounting to RMB175,686,000 as at 31 August 2022 (2021: RMB187,523,000) as they have arisen in subsidiaries that have been loss-making for some time and it is not considered probable that taxable profits will be available against which the taxable losses can be utilised.

Pursuant to the PRC Corporate Income Tax Law, a 10% withholding tax is levied on dividends declared to foreign investors from the foreign investment enterprises established in Mainland China. The requirement is effective from 1 January 2008 and applies to earnings after 31 December 2007. A lower withholding tax rate may be applied if there is a tax treaty between Mainland China and the jurisdiction of the foreign investors. For the Group, the applicable rate is 10%. The Group is therefore liable for withholding taxes on dividends distributed by those subsidiaries established in Mainland China in respect of earnings generated from 1 January 2008.

As at 31 August 2022, no deferred tax has been recognised for withholding taxes that would be payable on the unremitted earnings that are subject to withholding taxes of the Group's subsidiaries established in Mainland China (31 August 2021: nil). In the opinion of the directors, the Group's fund will be retained in Mainland China for the expansion of the Group's operation, so it is not probable that these subsidiaries will distribute such earnings in the foreseeable future. The aggregate amount of temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries in Mainland China for which deferred tax liabilities have not been recognised totalled approximately RMB383,413,000 as at 31 August 2022 (2021: RMB377,290,000).

There are no income tax consequences attaching to the payment of dividends by the Company to its shareholders.

11. DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

On 14 May 2021, the 2021 Implementation Rules were promulgated by the PRC State Council, whereby the aforesaid contractual agreements of the Affected Entities were no longer enforceable from 1 September 2021. Management assessed the implications of the 2021 Implementation Rules and concluded that, based on the facts and circumstances, the ability of the Group to obtain variable returns of the Affected Entities from the Contractual Agreement ceased by 31 August 2021 immediately before the 2021 Implementation Rules became effective. By the end of 31 August 2021, it was no longer practical for the Group to make relevant decisions in order to obtain significant variable returns from the Affected Entities. Accordingly, the directors of the Company assessed that the Group ceased its control over the Affected Entities by 31 August 2021 and therefore the carrying amount related to the net assets of the Affected Entities was deconsolidated from the consolidated financial statements of the Group as of 31 August 2021.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

11. DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS - CONTINUED

The directors of the Company classified the operations relating to the Affected Entities as discontinued operations and the results of the discontinued operations were presented separately in the consolidated statement of profit or loss for the eight months ended 31 August 2021. Details of the results of the discontinued operations are set out below:

		Eight months
		ended
		31 August
		2021
	Note	RMB'000
Revenue		913,734
Cost of sales		(786,962)
Gross profit		126,772
Other income and gains		30,241
Other expenses		(19,122)
Selling and distribution expenses		(3,628)
Administrative expenses		(77,520)
Finance costs		(96,869)
Loss before tax		(40,126)
Income tax expense		(17)
Loss on deconsolidation of the Affected Entities	34	(1,581,907)
Loss from discontinued operations		(1,622,050)

The net assets relating to the Affected Entities were RMB1,576,581,000 upon deconsolidation as at 31 August 2021 and an aggregate one-off loss upon deconsolidation of the Affected Entities were recognised during the period and included in the loss from discontinued operations. Details for deconsolidation of subsidiaries are disclosed in note 34.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

11. DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS - CONTINUED

The condensed consolidated cash flows of the Affected Entities were as follows:

	Eight months
	ended
	31 August
	2021
	RMB'000
Operating activities	476,729
Investing activities	(191,422)
Financing activities	(153,236)
Net cash inflow	132,071
Loss per share:	
Basic, from the discontinued operations	RMB(0.52)

The calculations of basic loss per share from discontinued operations were based on:

	Eight months
	ended
	31 August
	2021
Loss for the period attributable to owners of the Company from	
the discontinued operations	RMB(1,598,680,000)
Weighted average number of ordinary shares in issue during the period used in	
the basic loss per share calculation (note 13)	3,088,761,000

For the year ended 31 August 2022

12. DIVIDENDS

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Dividends for ordinary shareholders of the Company recognised as distribution during the year/period:		
Final of 2020: HK2.5 cents per ordinary share	_	64,516
Proposed interim of 2021 – HK1.9 cents		
per ordinary share		48,082
		112,598

A final dividend of HK2.5 cents per share in respect of the year ended 31 December 2020 proposed by the Board has been approved by the shareholders at the annual general meeting of the Company in June 2021. All dividends have been paid by 30 September 2021.

The Board did not recommend the payment of interim dividend for six months ended 28 February 2022 (interim dividend for the six months ended 30 June 2021: HK1.9 cents).

The Board did not recommend the payment of final dividend for the year ended 31 August 2022 (eight months ended 31 August 2021: nil).

For the year ended 31 August 2022

13. EARNINGS/(LOSS) PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO OWNERS OF THE COMPANY

For continuing and discontinued operations

The calculation of basic and diluted earnings/(loss) per share for the year/period attributable to owners of the Company is based on the following data:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Earnings/(loss) for the purpose of calculating basic and diluted earnings/(loss) per share	11,380	(1,797,535)
Number of shares		
Weighted average number of ordinary shares for		
the purpose of basic and diluted earnings per share (note)	3,055,350,000	3.088.761.000

Note: The weighted average number of ordinary shares for the purpose of basic and diluted loss per share for the year ended 31 August 2022 has been arrived at after deducting the shares held in trust for the Company (note 41).

The denominators used are the same as those detailed above for basic and diluted earnings per share for continuing and discontinued operations.

For continuing operations

The calculation of the basic and diluted loss per share for continuing operations attributable to owners of the Company is based on the following data:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Earnings/(loss) for the purpose of calculating basic and diluted earnings/(loss) per share Less:	11,380	(1,797,535)
Loss for the period from discontinued operations		1,598,680
Profit/(loss) for the purpose of calculating basic and diluted loss per share from continuing operations	11,380	(198,855)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

13. EARNINGS/(LOSS) PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO OWNERS OF THE COMPANY – *CONTINUED*

For discontinued operations

Basic loss per share for discontinued operations for the eight months ended 31 August 2021 was RMB0.06 per share and diluted loss per share for the discontinued operations was RMB0.06 per share, based on the loss for the eight months ended 31 August 2021 from discontinued operations of RMB1,598,680,000 and the denominators used were the same as those detailed above for basic and diluted earnings per share for continuing and discontinued operations.

14. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

	Property and buildings RMB'000	Leasehold improvements RMB'000	Motor vehicles RMB'000	Furniture and fixtures RMB'000	Electronic devices RMB'000	Construction in progress RMB'000	Total RMB'000
31 August 2022							
At 1 September 2021							
Cost	1,878,539	349,524	8,575	94,738	207,237	410,026	2,948,639
Accumulated depreciation	(293,805)	(95,450)	(7,274)	(57,140)	(134,032)		(587,701)
Net carrying amount	1,584,734	254,074	1,301	37,598	73,205	410,026	2,360,938
At 1 September 2021, net of accumulated							
depreciation	1,584,734	254,074	1,301	37,598	73,205	410,026	2,360,938
Additions	5,874	105,540	284	13,497	29,296	34,586	189,077
Disposals	(5,465)	(13,057)	-	(434)	(4,956)	-	(23,912)
Depreciation provided during the year	(40,221)	(16,766)	(309)	(6,421)	(14,356)		(78,073)
At 31 August 2022, net of accumulated							
depreciation	1,544,922	329,791	1,276	44,240	83,189	444,612	2,448,030
At 31 August 2022:							
Cost	1,878,948	442,007	8,859	107,801	231,577	444,612	3,113,804
Accumulated depreciation	(334,026)	(112,216)	(7,583)	(63,561)	(148,388)		(665,774)
Net carrying amount	1,544,922	329,791	1,276	44,240	83,189	444,612	2,448,030

For the year ended 31 August 2022

14. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT - CONTINUED

	Property			Furniture			
	and	Leasehold	Motor	and	Electronic	Construction	
	buildings	improvements	vehicles	fixtures	devices	in progress	Tota
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
31 August 2021							
At 1 January 2021							
Cost	3,486,684	698,324	21,366	148,483	398,536	648,313	5,401,706
Accumulated depreciation	(397,417)	(150,042)	(14,876)	(82,112)	(248,183)		(892,630
Net carrying amount	3,089,267	548,282	6,490	66,371	150,353	648,313	4,509,076
At 1 January 2021, net of accumulated depreciation	3,089,267	548,282	6,490	66,371	150,353	648,313	4,509,076
Additions	1,423	39,192	739	14,504	45,370	262,465	363,693
Disposals	_	-	_	(1,464)	(73)	_	(1,537
Assets included in discontinued operations							
(note 34)	(1,451,383)	(793,556)	(5,216)	(28,264)	(98,062)	(2,016)	(2,378,497
Depreciation provided during the period	(54,573)	(38,580)	(712)	(13,549)	(24,383)	_	(131,797
Transfer from construction in progress		498,736				(498,736)	
At 31 August 2021, net of accumulated depreciation	1,584,734	254,074	1,301	37,598	73,205	410,026	2,360,938
At 31 August 2021:							
Cost	1,878,539	349,524	8,575	94,738	207,237	410,026	2,948,639
Accumulated depreciation	(293,805)	(95,450)	(7,274)	(57,140)	(134,032)		(587,701
Net carrying amount	1,584,734	254,074	1,301	37,598	73,205	410,026	2,360,938

The Group estimates the recoverable amounts of the property, plant and equipment based on higher of fair value less costs of disposal and value in use. No impairment has been recognised as the carrying amount of the relevant assets does not exceed the recoverable amount.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

15. LEASES

The Group as a lessee

For the year ended 31 August 2022 and eight months ended 31 August 2021, the Group had lease contracts for school campuses and offices and other equipment used in its operations. Lump sum payments were made upfront to acquire the leased land from the owners with lease periods of 30 to 40 years (31 August 2021: 30 to 40 years), and no ongoing payments will be made under the terms of these land leases. Leases of school campuses and offices generally have lease terms between 2 and 20 years (31 August 2021: between 3 and 20 years). Other machinery and equipment generally have lease terms of 12 months or less and/or are individually of low value.

Generally, the Group is restricted from assigning and subleasing the leased assets outside the Group. There are several lease contracts that include extension and termination options and variable lease payments, which are further discussed below.

(a) Right-of-use assets

The carrying amounts of the Group's right-of-use assets and the movements during the year/period are as follows:

	Leasehold land RMB'000	Buildings and other premises RMB'000	Total RMB'000
At 31 December 2020 and 1 January 2021	887,984	320,279	1,208,263
Additions	-	1,587	1,587
Revision of a lease term arising from a change			
in the non-cancellable period of a lease	-	(18,746)	(18,746)
Depreciation charge	(23,736)	(37,735)	(61,471)
Assets included in discontinued operations (note 34)	(255,775)	(231,586)	(487,361)
At 31 August 2021 and 1 September 2021	608,473	33,799	642,272
Additions	-	9,046	9,046
Depreciation charge	(13,624)	(12,896)	(26,520)
At 31 August 2022	594,849	29,949	624,798

For the year ended 31 August 2022

15. LEASES – CONTINUED

The Group as a lessee – *Continued*

(b) Lease liabilities

The carrying amount of lease liabilities and the movements during the year/period are as follows:

	31 August 2022 RMB'000	31 August 2021 RMB'000
Carrying amount at 1 September 2022/1 January 2021	1,230	235,161
New leases	1,169	1,587
Accretion of interest recognised during the year/period	52	7,880
Revision of a lease term arising from a change		
in the non-cancellable period of a lease	_	(37,449)
Payments	(1,420)	(105,613)
Liabilities included in discontinued operations (note 34)		(100,336)
Carrying amount at 31 August 2022/31 August 2021	1,031	1,230
Analysed into:		
Current	576	1,230
Non-current	455	
	1,031	1,230

The maturity analysis of lease liabilities is disclosed in note 40 to the consolidated financial statements.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

15. LEASES – CONTINUED

The Group as a lessee – Continued

(c) The amounts recognised in profit or loss in relation to leases are as follows:

	Note	31 August 2022 RMB'000	31 August 2021 RMB'000
Interest expenses on lease liabilities		52	7,880
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	6	26,520	61,471
Expense relating to short-term leases and other			
leases with remaining lease terms ended			
within 1 year (included in cost of sales)		-	2,888
Expense relating to leases of low-value assets,			
excluding short-term leases of low-value assets			
(included in administrative expenses)		904	2,373
Variable lease payments not included in the measurement of			
lease liabilities (included in cost of sales)		11,627	41,268
Total amount recognised in profit or loss		39,103	115,880

(d) Variable lease payments

The Group has lease contracts for buildings that contain variable payments. The variable payments were based on a fixed percentage of profit before tax or turnover of the relevant schools. The overall financial effect of variable payment terms is that higher rental costs are incurred by relevant schools with higher profit before tax or turnover. The amounts of variable lease payments recognised in profit or loss for the year ended 31 August 2022 were RMB11,627,000 (eight months ended 31 August 2021: RMB41,268,000).

The Group as a lessor

The Group leases its property, plant and equipment under operating lease arrangements in Mainland China. The non-cancellable periods of these leases were generally one year. Rental income recognised by the Group during the year/period was RMB2,554,000 (31 August 2021: RMB2,382,000), details of which are included in note 5 to the consolidated financial statements. The relevant assets subject to these leases cannot be separated from owned assets held and used by the lessor.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

16. OTHER INTANGIBLE ASSETS

	Software RMB'000	Favourable rental contract RMB'000	Others RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Cost at 1 September 2021,				
net of accumulated amortisation	1,474	92,235	44,934	138,643
Amortisation provided during the year	(739)	(5,765)	(16,067)	(22,571)
At 31 August 2022	735	86,470	28,867	116,072
At 31 August 2022:				
Cost	3,440	98,000	61,000	162,440
Accumulated amortisation	(2,705)	(11,530)	(32,133)	(46,368)
Net carrying amount	735	86,470	28,867	116,072

		Favourable		
	Software	rental contract	Others	Total
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Cost at 1 January 2021,				
net of accumulated amortisation	2,752	96,078	55,645	154,475
Additions	275	—	—	275
Assets included in discontinued				
operations (note 34)	(919)	—	_	(919)
Amortisation provided during the period	(634)	(3,843)	(10,711)	(15,188)
At 31 August 2021	1,474	92,235	44,934	138,643
At 31 August 2021:				
Cost	3,440	98,000	61,000	162,440
Accumulated amortisation	(1,966)	(5,765)	(16,066)	(23,797)
Net carrying amount	1,474	92,235	44,934	138,643

For the year ended 31 August 2022

2021

29,395

27,195

56,590

(56,590)

13,371

(13,371)

31 August 31 August 2022 RMB'000 RMB'000 Share of net assets Goodwill on acquisition Provision for impairment Loans to an associate Impairment allowance

17. INVESTMENT IN AN ASSOCIATE

As at 31 August 2021, the loan to an associate included in investment in an associate are unsecured, interest-free and are not expected to be repaid within one year.

An impairment analysis of loan to an associate is performed at each reporting date by considering the probability of default of comparable companies with an estimated credit rate. The credit rate is adjusted to reflect the current conditions and forecasts of future economic conditions, as appropriate. As at 31 August 2021, an impairment allowance of RMB13,371,000 was provided.

Particulars of the material associate as at 31 August 2021 were as follows:

Name	Particulars of issued shares held	Place of incorporation/ registration and business	Percentage of ownership interest and voting rights attributable to the Group	Principal activities
Beijing Oriental Babycare Consulting Co.,Ltd. ("Oriental Babycare")	Ordinary shares	The PRC	26.64%	Provision of early years education services

For the year ended 31 August 2022

17. INVESTMENT IN AN ASSOCIATE - CONTINUED

The Group's shareholdings in the associate comprise equity shares held by the Company.

Oriental Babycare is a strategic partner of the Group engaged in the early years education services and is accounted for using the equity method.

Oriental Babycare has continued making loss for several years and has net deficit of approximately RMB42,087,000 as at 31 August 2021. As at 31 August 2021, the Group has made provisions for impairment on the investment and the loans to the associate of RMB56,590,000 and RMB13,371,000, respectively. The total impairment for the investment in and the loans to the associate of RMB43,430,000 was included in other expenses in the consolidated statement of profit or loss during the eight months ended 31 August 2021.

The following table illustrates the summarised financial information as at 31 August 2021 in respect of Oriental Babycare adjusted for any differences in accounting policies and reconciled to the carrying amount in the consolidated financial statements:

	31 August 2021
	RMB′000
Current assets	9,418
Non-current assets, excluding goodwill	4,141
Goodwill on acquisition of the associate	_
Current liabilities	(55,646)
Net liabilities	(42,087)
Net liabilities, excluding goodwill	(42,087)

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Group disposed of its entire equity interests in Oriental Babycare for an aggregate cash consideration of approximately RMB11,419,000 which resulted in gain on disposal of associate of approximately RMB11,419,000 (31 August 2021: nil).

18. GOODWILL

	RMB'000
Net carrying amount at 1 January 2021, 31 August 2021, 1 September 2021 and 31 August 2022	104,298

For the year ended 31 August 2022

18. GOODWILL - CONTINUED

Impairment testing of goodwill

Goodwill acquired through business combination is allocated to the Gaoxin Campus cash-generating unit ("Gaoxin Campus CGU") for impairment testing.

The recoverable amount of Gaoxin Campus CGU has been determined based on a value in use calculation using cash flow projections based on financial budgets covering a five-year period approved by senior management. The pre-tax discount rate applied to the cash flow projections was 15% (31 August 2021: 14%) and cash flows beyond the five-year period were extrapolated using a growth rate of 3% (31 August 2021: 3%).

The carrying amount of goodwill allocated to Gaoxin Campus CGU at the end of the reporting period was RMB104,298,000 (31 August 2021: RMB104,298,000).

Assumptions were used in the value in use calculations of the Gaoxin Campus CGU for 31 August 2022 and 31 August 2021. The following describes each key assumption on which management has based its cash flow projections to undertake impairment testing of goodwill:

- Budgeted revenue The budgeted revenue is based on the historical data and management's expectation on the future market.
- Budgeted earnings before interest and taxes ("EBIT") The basis used to determine the value assigned to the budgeted EBIT is the average EBIT achieved in the year/period immediately before the budget period, increased for expected efficiency improvements, and expected market development.
- Discount rate The discount rate used is before tax and reflect specific risks relating to the relevant unit, and
 is determined using the capital asset pricing model with reference to the beta coefficient and debt ratio of
 certain public listed companies conducting business in the PRC education industry.
- Long term growth rate The long-term growth rate of 3% (31 August 2021: 3%) is based on the historical data and management's expectation on the future market.

The values assigned to the key assumptions on the market development of the cash-generating unit and discount rate are consistent with external information sources.

In the opinion of the directors of the Company, there is no impairment required in respect of the goodwill at the end of each of reporting period since the Group estimates the recoverable amounts of the property, plant and equipment based on higher of fair value less costs of disposal and value in use and the recoverable amount of the cash-generating-unit exceeds the carrying amount of the relevant assets.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

19. LONG-TERM PLEDGED DEPOSITS

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Long-term pledged deposits	36,220	30,220

The balance represents long-term pledged deposits for obtaining other borrowings (note 29) from third party financing companies. The long-term pledged deposits will be repaid after full settlement of the relevant borrowings, which was due over one year and are therefore classified as non-current assets.

20. LONG-TERM RECEIVABLES

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Long-term receivables	-	22,510

Included in the amount of RMB22,510,000 as at 31 August 2021 was a loan of RMB17,650,000 to a cooperative partner of an associate, which bore interest at 8% per annum. The loan was secured by a private property of the partner and would be due in May 2025. In January 2022, the Group entered into a supplementary agreement with the cooperative partner of an associate, pursuant to which, the interest rate was changed from 8% per annum to 6% per annum due to early settlement of the loan in full by the cooperative partner of an associate. The balance was fully settled during the year ended 31 August 2022.

The remaining balance of RMB4,860,000 as at 31 August 2021 represented various loans to a cooperative partner of the Group, which were non-interest bearing, unsecured and due by 2028 to 2029. The balance was early settled in full during the year ended 31 August 2022.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

21. OTHER NON-CURRENT ASSETS

		31 August	31 August
		2022	2021
	Notes	RMB'000	RMB'000
Advance payment for construction	(i)	164,113	251,902
Advance payment for equipment	(ii)	1,307	9,122
		165,420	261,024

- (i) The amount of RMB164,113,000 (31 August 2021: RMB251,902,000) has been paid for the construction of school campuses which are under construction and have not been completed or accepted by the Group as of 31 August 2022.
- (ii) The amount of RMB1,307,000 (31 August 2021: RMB9,122,000) has been paid for the purchase of equipments which have not been delivered to or accepted by the Group as of 31 August 2022.

22. TRADE RECEIVABLES

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB′000	RMB'000
Trade receivables	3,800	1,300
Less: allowance for credit losses	(2,600)	
	1,200	1,300

Trade receivables mainly arose from the provision of consulting services for education. Process in respect of the provision of consulting services is settled in accordance with the terms stipulated in the consulting services agreements.

An ageing analysis of trade receivables net of allowance for credit losses as at the end of the reporting period, presented based on the invoice dates, is as follows:

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Within 3 months	1,200	1,300

Trade receivables are normally due within 10 – 30 days from invoice dates. The Group seeks to maintain strict control over its outstanding trade receivables. Overdue trade receivable balances are regularly reviewed. The Group does not hold any collateral or other credit enhancements over its trade receivable balances. Trade receivables are non-interest-bearing.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

22. TRADE RECEIVABLES- CONTINUED

The movement in the allowance for credit losses on trade receivables is as follows:

	Lifetime ECL (credit- impaired) RMB'000
At 1 January 2021, 31 August 2021 and 1 September 2021 Increase during the year	2,600
At 31 August 2022	2,600

As at 31 August 2022 and 2021, the expected credit losses on trade receivables are estimated on an individual basis.

23. PREPAYMENTS AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Prepayments and other receivables	46,186	44,854
Loans to third parties	-	36,457
Consideration receivable for disposal of an associate	11,419	
	57,605	81,311
Impairment allowance	(1,337)	
	56,268	81,311

Included in loans to third parties as at 31 August 2021 were loans to third parties and accrued interest on loans to third parties of RMB34,722,000 and RMB 1,735,000, respectively. The loans to third parties and the accrued interest were fully settled during the year ended 31 August 2022.

An impairment analysis of financial assets including loans to third parties, deposits and other receivables is performed at each reporting date by considering the probability of default of comparable companies with an estimated credit rate. The credit rate is adjusted to reflect the current conditions and forecasts of future economic conditions, as appropriate.

During the year ended 31 August 2022, other receivables of approximately RMB1,337,000 were impaired. As at 31 August 2021, no impairment was provided as there was no default and past due amounts in the balance and the relevant impairment allowance was assessed to be minimal.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

24. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Financial products	24,544	26,463

As at 31 August 2022 and 2021, financial assets at fair value through profit or loss represents investment in financial products of a bank. The financial products can be redeemed one day after the application of the redemption request. Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are classified as current as the management expects to realise these financial assets within twelve months after the reporting period.

25. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Cash and bank balances	389,265	631,735
Cash and cash equivalents	389,265	631,735

At the end of the reporting period, cash and bank balances was denominated in RMB amounted to RMB386,423,000 (31 August 2021: RMB631,735,000). The RMB is not freely convertible into other currencies, however, under Mainland China Foreign Exchange Control Regulations and Administration of Settlement, Sale and Payment of Foreign Exchange Regulations, the Group is permitted to exchange RMB for other currencies through banks authorised to conduct foreign exchange business.

Cash at banks earns interest at floating rates based on daily bank deposit rates. The bank balances are deposited with creditworthy banks with no recent history of default.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

26. TRADE PAYABLES

An analysis of trade payables as at the end of the reporting period, presented based on the invoice dates, is as follows:

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Within 1 year	1,352	3,396

Trade payables are due to canteen suppliers and property management companies and are repayable within 90 days.

27. OTHER PAYABLES AND ACCRUALS

	31 August 2022 RMB'000	31 August 2021 RMB'000
Current portion:		
Payables for purchase of fixed assets and construction	14,006	9,406
Accrued staff benefits and payroll	7,226	7,106
Discretionary government subsidies receipt in advance on behalf of students	13,932	15,882
Other payables	115,930	83,642
Rental fees payable	714	1,699
Accruals	1,930	2,606
Dividends payable	-	74,741
Interest payable	1,942	2,320
	155,680	197,402
Non-current portion:		
Other payables*	37,698	
	193,378	197,402

* The amount represents the payables to an independent third party for the purpose of school decoration which bore interest rate of 10% per annum, repayable within five years.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

28. FINANCIAL GUARANTEE CONTRACTS

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
At 1 September 2021, 1 January 2021	5,326	_
Financial guarantee contracts provision	-	5,326
Amortisation of financial guarantee contracts provision	(1,914)	_
Loss allowance on financial guarantee contracts	1,427	_
At 31 August 2022/31 August 2021	4,839	5,326

The fair value of financial guarantee contracts upon initial recognition at the date the Group lost control of the Affected Entities at 31 August 2021 was RMB5,326,000.

As at 31 August 2022, the aggregate amount of outstanding financial guarantees issued to banks in respect of banking loans granted to the Affected Entities that the Group could be required to pay if the guarantees were called upon in entirety amounted to RMB1,463,080,000 (31 August 2021: RMB1,467,080,000). As at 31 August 2022, all of the Group's guaranteed banking facilities were utilised by the Affected Entities (31 August 2021: RMB100,000,000 banking facilities were not utilised).

29. INTEREST-BEARING BANK AND OTHER BORROWINGS

	31	August 202	22	31	August 202	1
	Effective			Effective		
	interest			interest		
	rate (%)	Maturity	RMB'000	rate (%)	Maturity	RMB'000
Current						
Bank loans - secured	4.45-6.90	2023	249,000	4.45-6.90	2022	190,000
Current portion of						
long term bank loans – secured	4.80-7.00	2023	149,700	4.80-7.00	2022	43,000
Other loans - secured	6.26-8.19	2023	245,523	6.73-8.19	2022	132,292
			644,223			365,292
Non-current	4 00 7 00	0000	007 700	4 00 7 00	0000	407 500
Bank loans – secured Other loans – secured	4.80-7.00 6.73-8.19	2033 2024	397,700	4.80-7.00 6.73-8.19	2033 2024	497,500
Other loans - secured	0./3-8.19	2024	384,764	0.73-8.19	2024	471,568
			782,464			969,068
			1,426,687			1,334,360

For the year ended 31 August 2022

29. INTEREST-BEARING BANK AND OTHER BORROWINGS - CONTINUED

	31 August 2022	31 August 2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Analysed into:		
Bank loans repayable:		
Within one year or on demand	398,700	233,000
In the second year	189,700	237,500
In the third to fifth years, inclusive	52,500	104,500
Beyond five years	155,500	155,500
	796,400	730,500
Other borrowings repayable:		
Within one year or on demand	240,357	132,292
In the second year	335,302	158,878
In the third to fifth years, inclusive	54,628	312,690
	630,287	603,860
	1,426,687	1,334,360

The exposure of the Group's borrowings are as follows:

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Fixed-rate borrowings	1,019,687	943,860
Variable-rate borrowings	407,000	390,500
	1,426,687	1,334,360

For the year ended 31 August 2022

29. INTEREST-BEARING BANK AND OTHER BORROWINGS - CONTINUED

As at 31 August 2022, the Group's bank borrowings amounting to RMB796,400,000 (31 August 2021: RMB730,500,000) were secured by assets of or guaranteed by Mr. Yan Yude, Ms. Wang Xiaoying and certain related companies controlled by Mr. Yan Yude. Out of the bank borrowings amounting to RMB796,400,000 (31 August 2021: RMB730,500,000), a relative of Mr. Yan Yude and a director of the Company also provided guarantee on bank borrowings amounting to RMB100,000,000 (31 August 2021: RMB100,000,000) and RMB150,000,000 (31 August 2021: RMB150,000,000), respectively.

As at 31 August 2022, the Group's other borrowings are related to loans borrowed from third party financing companies under sales and leaseback arrangements for certain property, plant and equipment with total amount of RMB630,287,000 (31 August 2021: RMB603,860,000). The other borrowings have maturities from 1 to 5 years and are guaranteed by Mr. Yan Yude, Ms. Wang Xiaoying, certain related companies controlled by Mr. Yan Yude, a relative of Mr. Yan Yude and long-term pledged deposits (note 19).

Besides, bank borrowings amounting to RMB245,500,000 (31 August 2021: RMB260,500,000) out of RMB796,400,000 (31 August 2021: RMB730,500,000) were also secured by mortgages over buildings situated in Chengdu, owned by a related party, and bank borrowings amounting to RMB37,000,000 (31 August 2021: RMB40,000,000) out of RMB796,400,000 (31 August 2021: RMB730,500,000), were secured by the pledge of RMB55,000,000 (31 August 2021: RMB55,000,000) equity interests of Mr. Yan Yude and a relative of Mr. Yan Yude.

In respect of bank borrowings with carrying amount of RMB77,000,000 as at 31 August 2022 (31 August 2021: nil), the Group is required to comply with the following financial covenants throughout the continuance of the relevant loan and/or as long as the loan is outstanding:

• the total debt and total assets ratio of the relevant Group's subsidiaries shall not be more than 90%.

The Group has complied with these covenants throughout the reporting period.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

30. CONTRACT LIABILITIES

Details of contract liabilities are as follows:

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Tuition fees	370,956	356,829
School canteen operation fees	43,240	24,499
Boarding fees	23,709	27,155
Consultation services fees for overseas studies		
and non-formal tutoring tuition fees	142,590	20,033
	580,495	428,516
Current	463,626	424,140
Non-current*	116,869	4,376
	580,495	428,516

As at 1 January 2021, contract liabilities amounted to RMB1,062,362,000.

Contract liabilities include short-term advances received from students in relation to the services not yet provided and the portion of consultation services fees for overseas studies that will be provided after one year. The Group receives tuition and boarding fees from students in advance prior to the beginning of each academic year and receives university application tutoring fees and talent education fees before rendering the services. The Group receives school canteen operation fees from students in advance prior to the beginning of each academic year or each semester. Tuition fees, boarding fees, school canteen operation fees and university application tutoring fees and talent education fees are recognised proportionately over the relevant period of the respective program.

Significant changes in contract liabilities are explained as follows:

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Balance at 1 September 2021/1 January 2021	428,516	1,062,362
Billing in advance	580,495	1,016,556
Contract liabilities included in discontinued operations (note 34)	-	(1,403,801)
Revenue recognised that was included in the contract		
liabilities balance at the beginning of the year (note 5 (i)(a))	(428,516)	(246,601)
Balance at 31 August	580,495	428,516

The amounts represent university application tutoring fees received in advance from students for services to be provided after one year.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

31. DEFERRED INCOME

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
At the beginning of year/period	1,486	8,486
Received amounts	16	256
Liabilities included in discontinued operations (note 34)	-	(5,267)
Realised to profit or loss	(194)	(1,989)
At the end of year/period	1,308	1,486
Current	193	114
Non-current	1,115	1,372
	1,308	1,486

The grants are related to the subsidies received from the government for the purpose of compensating for the expenses arising from operating activities and improvement of teaching facilities on certain special projects. Upon completion of the operating activities and the related projects, the grants related to the expense items would be recognised as other income directly in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and the grants related to assets would be released to the consolidated statement of profit or loss over the expected useful life of the relevant asset.

32. SHARE CAPITAL

	31 August	31 August
Shares	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Issued and fully paid:		
3,088,761,000 (31 August 2021:		
3,088,761,000) ordinary shares of HK1.0 cents each	26,051	26,051

For the year ended 31 August 2022

32. SHARE CAPITAL - CONTINUED

A summary of movements in the Company's share capital is as follows:

	Number of		
	shares in issue	Share capital	
		RMB'000	
At 1 January 2021	3,088,761,000	26,051	
At 31 August 2021	3,088,761,000	26,051	
At 1 September 2021	3,088,761,000	26,051	
At 31 August 2022	3,088,761,000	26,051	

33. RESERVES

The amounts of the Group's reserves and the movements therein for the current and prior periods are presented in the consolidated statement of changes in equity of the consolidated financial statements.

(a) Capital reserve

The capital reserve of the Group represents the capital contribution from its then sponsors of the subsidiaries and deemed acquisition of a non-controlling interest held by persons other than the controlling shareholders.

(b) Statutory surplus reserve

Pursuant to the relevant laws in the PRC, the Company's subsidiaries in the PRC shall make appropriations from after-tax profit to non-distributable reserve funds as determined by the boards of directors of the relevant PRC subsidiaries. These reserves include (i) the general reserve of the limited liability companies and (ii) the development fund of schools.

- 1) In accordance with the Company Law of the PRC, certain subsidiaries of the Group, which are domestic enterprises, are required to allocate 10% of their profit after tax, as determined in accordance with the relevant PRC accounting standards, to their respective statutory surplus reserves until the reserves reach 50% of their respective registered capital. Subject to certain restrictions set out in the Company Law of the PRC, part of the statutory surplus reserve may be converted to share capital, provided that the remaining balance after the capitalisation is not less than 25% of the registered capital.
- 2) According to the relevant PRC laws and regulations, for private schools that require reasonable returns, they are required to appropriate to the development fund not less than 25% of their net income as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the PRC. For private schools that do not require reasonable returns, it is required to appropriate to the development fund not less than 25% of their annual increase of net assets as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the PRC. The development fund is for the construction or maintenance of the schools or procurement or upgrade of educational equipment.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

34. DECONSOLIDATION OF SUBSIDIARIES

On 31 August 2021, the Group deconsolidated the Affected Entities providing compulsory education services (note 11):

	31 August 2021
	RMB'000
Net assets disposed of:	
Property, plant and equipment	2,378,497
Right-of-use assets	487,361
Other intangible assets	919
Other non-current assets	326,695
Inventories	104
Prepayments, deposits and other receivables	522,030
Cash and cash equivalents	770,405
Amounts due from related parties	2,034,773
Trade payable	(74,882
Other payables	(333,380
Interest-bearing bank and other borrowings	(2,389,670
Lease liabilities	(100,336
Contract liabilities	(1,403,801
Deferred income	(5,267
Amounts due to related parties	(604,728
Tax payables	(118
Non-controlling interests	(32,021
	1,576,581
Identified financial guarantee contracts (note 28)	5,326
Loss on deconsolidation of subsidiaries	(1,581,907
Cash consideration	_
Cash and bank balances disposed of	770,405
Net outflow of cash in respect of the deconsolidation of the Affected Entities	(770,405

35. NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

(a) Major non-cash transactions

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Group had non-cash additions to right-of-use assets and lease liabilities of RMB1,169,000 and RMB1,169,000 respectively, in respect of lease arrangements for office premise (eight months ended 31 August 2021: RMB1,587,000 and RMB1,587,000 respectively for office premise).

During the eight months ended 31 August 2021, the Group had non-cash decrease of lease liabilities of RMB37,449,000 (year ended 31 August 2022: nil) due to revision of a lease contract.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

35. NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS-CONTINUED

(b) Changes in liabilities arising from financing activities

Year ended 31 August 2022

	Bank and other borrowings RMB'000	Lease liabilities RMB'000	Dividend payable RMB'000	Total RMB'000
At 1 September 2021	1,334,360	1,230	74,741	1,410,331
Changes from financing cash flows	92,327	(1,420)	(122,823)	(31,916)
New leases	_	1,169	_	1,169
Interest expense	_	52	_	52
Dividend proposed	_	_	48,082	48,082
At 31 August 2022	1,426,687	1,031		1,427,718

Eight months ended 31 August 2021

	Bank and			
	other	Lease	Dividend	
	borrowings	liabilities	payable	Total
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
At 1 January 2021	3,150,808	235,161	10,398	3,396,367
Changes from financing cash flows	573,222	(105,613)	_	467,609
New lease	_	1,587	_	1,587
Interest expense	_	7,880	_	7,880
Gain on revision of a lease contract	_	(37,449)	_	(37,449)
Dividend proposed			64,343	64,343
	3,724,030	101,566	74,741	3,900,337
Less: deconsolidation of				
the Affected Entities	(2,389,670)	(100,336)		(2,490,006)
At 31 August 2021	1,334,360	1,230	74,741	1,410,331

For the year ended 31 August 2022

35. NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS-CONTINUED

(c) Total cash outflow for leases

The total cash outflow for leases included in the statement of cash flows is as follows:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Within financing activities	1,420	105,613

36. COMMITMENTS

The Group had the following capital commitments at the end of the reporting period:

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Contracted, but not provided for in the consolidated financial statements:		
Buildings and equipment	198,673	183,621

For the year ended 31 August 2022

37. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

(a) Names and relationships of related parties

Name	Relationship
Mr. Yan Yude	Director of the Company
Ms. Wang Xiaoying	Spouse of Mr. Yan Yude
Ms. Xie Suhua	Mother of Mr. Yan Yude
Ms. Yan Hongjia	Daughter of Mr. Yan Yude
Mr. Ye Jiayu	Executive director of the Company
Ms. Ye Jiaqi	Mother of Ms. Yan Hongjia, Sister of Mr. Ye Jiayu
Sichuan Derui	A company controlled by Mr. Yan Yude
Chengdu Tianren Hotel Co. Ltd ("Tianren Hotel")	A company controlled by Ms. Xie Suhua, mother of Mr. Yan Yude
Chengdu Tianren Property Development Co., Ltd. ("Tianren Property")	A company controlled by Mr. Yan Yude's relatives
USA Tianren Hotel Management Inc.,	A company controlled by Ms. Xie Suhua, mother of
("USA Tianren Hotel")	Mr. Yan Yude
Virscend Holdings Company Limited ("Virscend Holdings")	A company controlled by Mr. Yan Yude
Sichuan Derui Wanhua Education	A company controlled by Mr. Yan Yude
Management Co., LTD ("Derui Wanhua")	
Lucky Sign Global Limited ("Lucky Sign")	A company controlled by Mr.Ye Jiayu and Ms.Ye Jia
Happy Venus Limited ("Happy Venus")	A company controlled by Ms. Yan Hongjia, daughte of Mr. Yan Yude
Chengdu Dongai Education Management Center	Controlling shareholder of an associate
(Limited Partnership) ("Chengdu Dongai")	
Related companies also include the Affected	
Entities deconsolidated on 31 August 2021	
(note 34) as follow which are companies controlled by Sichuan Derui:	
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School	
Chengdu Foreign Languages School	
Gaoxin Meinian Campus Attached to Chengdu	
Foreign Languages School (Meinian Campus)	
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages	
School of Xindu Wulongshan	
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Panzhihua	

For the year ended 31 August 2022

37. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS - CONTINUED

(a) Names and relationships of related parties – *Continued*

Name	Relationship
Primary School Attached to Chengdu Foreign	
Languages School (Xichen Campus)	
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Deyang	
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School	
(Western Campus)	
Primary School Attached to Chengdu Experimental	
Foreign Languages School	
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages	
School of Quxian	
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages	
School of Ya'an	
Primary School of Chengdu Foreign Languages	
School of Yibin	
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin	
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Xinjin	
Renshou Chengdu Foreign Languages School	
CDFL Primary School	
Kindergarten of the Primary School attached to	
Chengdu Jinniu District Foreign Languages School	

As disclosed in the consolidated statement of financial position, the Group had outstanding balances due to/ from related parties at 31 August 2022 and 31 August 2021.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

37. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS - CONTINUED

(b) Outstanding balances with related parties

Amounts due from related parties

	31 August 2022	31 August 2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Derui Wanhua	_	9,180
Chengdu Dongai	-	2,259
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School	_	173,970
Chengdu Foreign Languages School	_	253,092
Gaoxin Meinian Campus Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages		
School (Meinian Campus)	_	3
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of		
Xindu Wulongshan	-	117,387
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Panzhihua	-	23
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Quxian	-	8,149
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Ya'an	-	1,650
Primary School Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages		
School (Xichen Campus)	-	420
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Deyang	_	50,034
Primary School of Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin		1,860
		618,027

For the year ended 31 August 2022

37. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS – CONTINUED

(b) Outstanding balances with related parties – *Continued*

Amounts due to related parties

	31 August 2022 RMB'000	31 August 2021 RMB'000
USA Tianren Hotel	1,282	1,231
Mr. Yan Yude	1,378	1,294
Derui Wanhua	8,820	_
Lucky Sign*	_	3,323
Happy Venus*	_	13,291
Virscend Holdings	_	16,614
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School	724,001	988,602
Chengdu Foreign Languages School	194,431	475,090
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School (Western Campus) Primary School Attached to Chengdu Experimental	-	15,811
Foreign Languages School Gaoxin Meinian Campus Attached to Chengdu Foreign	-	47,542
Languages School (Meinian Campus)	_	814
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Panzhihua	_	80,602
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Quxian	4,117	34,998
Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Ya'an Primary School Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages	-	56,179
School (Xichen Campus)		77,933
Primary School of Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin		17,026
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin	317	147,307
Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Xinjin		83,994
	934,346	2,061,651
Current		2,061,651
Non-current	934,346	
	934,346	2,061,651

As at 31 August 2021, the amounts due from/(to) related parties are unsecured, interest free and recoverable/ (repayable) on demand.

On 5 January 2022, the Group entered into agreements with the Affected Entities and agreed that the Group can extend to repay the payables to the Affected Entities as at 31 August 2021 in 5 years. The payables were unsecured and interest free.

On March 2022, the Group entered into an agreement with related parties, of which the related parties agreed to offset the balances due among them. Accordingly, the amounts due from related parties of approximately RMB618,027,000 has been offset with the amounts due to related parties. Subsequent to the offsetting arrangement, the amounts due to related parties was approximately RMB934,346,000.

As at 31 August 2022, certain related parties of the Group had agreed that they shall not demand settlement of the amounts due by the Group of approximately RMB934,346,000 before 1 September 2023. The respective amounts are unsecured, interest free and thus are classified as non-current liabilities.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

37. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS - CONTINUED

(c) Other related party transactions

During the year/period, the Group entered into the following transactions with its related parties:

			Eight months
		Year ended	ended
		31 August	31 August
	Nature of transaction	2022	2021
		RMB'000	RMB'000
Derui Wanhua	Purchases of property, plant and		
	equipment	-	9,180
Tianren Hotel	Receiving catering and		
	accommodation services	1,314	945
Lucky Sign*	Loan raised	-	3,323
	Loan repayment	3,323	—
Happy Venus*	Loan raised	-	13,291
	Loan repayment	13,291	—
Virscend Holdings	Loan repayment	16,614	

* The amounts were loans from related parties to repurchase shares on the market for the purpose of the Share Award Scheme, which were repaid in September 2021. The loans were unsecured and interest-free.

Certain of the Group's bank borrowings were secured or guaranteed by related parties. Details are disclosed in note 29 to the consolidated financial statements.

Certain of the Affected Entities' bank borrowings were secured or guaranteed by the Group. Details are disclosed in note 28 to the consolidated financial statements.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

37. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS - CONTINUED

(d) Commitments with related party

The Group has rental contracts with Sichuan Derui. As at 31 August 2021, there was no lease liabilities after the deconsolidation of the Affected Entities (note 34) (31 August 2022: nil).

As at 31 August 2021, the Group's right-of-use assets relating to such rental contracts amounted to RMB85,850,000 (31 August 2022: nil).

(e) Compensation of key management personnel of the Group:

The remuneration of directors and other members of key management during the year/period are as follows:

		Eight months
	Year ended	ended
	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Salaries, allowances and other benefits in kind	4,069	2,708
Discretionary bonus	44	—
Pension scheme contributions	57	35
	4,170	2,743

Further details of directors' and the chief executive's emoluments are included in note 8 to the financial statements.

The related party transactions in respect of item (d) above constitute connected transactions or continuing connected transactions as defined in Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

38. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

Categories of financial instruments

The carrying amounts of each of the categories of financial instruments of the Group as at the end of the reporting period are as follows:

31 August 2022

Financial assets

	Financial assets at amortised cost RMB'000	Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Long-term pledged deposits	36,220	_	36,220
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	-	24,544	24,544
Trade receivables	1,200	-	1,200
Cash and cash equivalents	389,265		389,265
	426,685	24,544	451,229

Financial liabilities

	Financial liabilities at amortised cost RMB'000
Amounts due to related parties	934,346
Trade payables	1,352
Financial liabilities included in other payables and accruals	141,034
Financial guarantee contracts	4,839
Interest-bearing bank and other borrowings	1,426,687
	2,508,258

For the year ended 31 August 2022

38. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS - CONTINUED

Categories of financial instruments – Continued

31 August 2021

Financial assets

		Financial assets	
	Financial	at fair value	
	assets at	through profit	
	amortised cost	or loss	Total
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Long-term pledged deposits	30,220	_	30,220
Long-term receivables	22,510	_	22,510
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	_	26,463	26,463
Financial assets included in other receivables	55,393	_	55,393
Amounts due from related parties	608,847	_	608,847
Trade receivable	1,300	_	1,300
Cash and cash equivalents	631,735		631,735
	1,350,005	26,463	1,376,468

Financial liabilities

	Financial
	liabilities at
	amortised cost
	RMB'000
Amounts due to related parties	2,061,651
Trade payables	3,396
Financial liabilities included in other payables and accruals	66,724
Financial guarantee contracts	5,326
Interest-bearing bank and other borrowings	1,334,360
	3,471,457

VIRSCEND EDUCATION COMPANY LIMITED | ANNUAL REPORT 2022

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 August 2022

39. FAIR VALUE AND FAIR VALUE HIERARCHY OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

Fair value

The fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities are determined as follows:

- the fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities with standard terms and conditions and traded in active markets are determined with reference to quoted market bid prices;
- the fair value of other financial assets and financial liabilities are determined in accordance with generally accepted pricing models based on discounted cash flow analysis.

The management of the Company considers that the carrying amounts of financial assets and financial liabilities recorded at amortised cost in the consolidated financial statements approximate their fair values.

Fair value hierarchy

Some of the Group's financial assets are measured at fair value at the end of each reporting period.

The follow table illustrate the fair value measurement hierarchy of the Group's financial instruments:

As at 31 August 2022

		Fair value measurement using		
	Quoted prices in active markets (Level 1) RMB'000	Significant observable inputs (Level 2) RMB'000	Significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss		24,544		24,544

As at 31 August 2021

	Fair value measurement using						
	Quoted prices in	Significant observable	Significant unobservable				
	active markets	inputs	inputs				
	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	Total			
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000			
Financial assets at fair value through							
profit or loss		26,463		26,463			

During the year ended 31 August 2022, there were no transfers of fair value measurements between Level 1 and Level 2 nor transfers into or out of Level 3 (eight months ended 31 August 2021: same).

For the year ended 31 August 2022

40. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES

The Group's principal financial instruments comprise cash and cash equivalents and interest-bearing bank and other borrowings. The main purpose of these financial instruments is to raise finance for the Group's operations. The Group has various other financial assets and liabilities such as trade receivables, other receivables, deposits, trade payables, other payables and accruals, which arise directly from its operations.

The main risks arising from the Group's financial instruments are interest rate risk, currency risk, credit risk and liquidity risk. The board of directors reviews and agrees policies for managing each of these risks and they are summarised below.

Interest rate risk

The Group's fair value interest rate risk relates primarily to its fixed-rate bank borrowings. The Group is also exposed to cash flow interest rate risk through the impact of rate changes on interest-bearing financial assets and liabilities, mainly bank balances and bank borrowings (note 29) which carry interest at prevailing market interest rates. It is the Group's policy to keep certain borrowings at floating rates of interest so as to minimise the fair value interest rate risk. The Group currently does not use any derivative contracts to hedge its exposure to interest rate risk. However, the directors of the Company will consider hedging significant interest rate risk should the need arise.

Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analysis below has been determined based on the exposure to interest rates for variable rate bank borrowings at the end of each reporting period and assumed that the amount of liabilities outstanding at the end of each period was outstanding for the whole period. A 50-basis point increase or decrease is used when reporting interest rate risk internally to key management personnel and represents management's assessment of a reasonably possible change in interest rates.

If interest rates had been 50-basis points higher/lower and all other variables were held constant, the Group's posttax profit for the year ended 31 August 2022 would decrease/increase by RMB1,526,000 (eight months ended 31 August 2021: post-tax loss increase/decrease by RMB1,464,000). This is mainly attributable to the Group's exposure to interest rates on its bank borrowings and other borrowings.

In management's opinion, the sensitivity analysis is unrepresentative of the inherent interest rate risk as the period ended exposure at the end of the period does not reflect the exposure during the respective periods.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

40. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES - CONTINUED

Currency risk

The Group has transactional currency exposures. Such exposures arise from the proceeds denominated in HKD from the IPO and over-allotment option. The forward contracts must be in the same currency as the hedged item. It is the Group's policy not to enter into forward contracts until a firm commitment is in place.

It is the Group's policy to negotiate the terms of the hedge derivatives to match the terms of the hedged item to maximise hedge effectiveness.

The following table demonstrates the sensitivity at the end of the reporting period to a reasonably possible change in the HKD and RMB exchange rate, with all other variables held constant, of the Group's profit before tax (due to changes in the fair values of monetary assets and liabilities).

	Increase/ (decrease) in HKD/RMB rate %	Increase/ (decrease) in profit before tax RMB'000
Year ended 31 August 2022		
If the RMB weakens against the HKD	5	1,075
If the RMB strengthens against the HKD	5	(1,075)
Eight months ended 31 August 2021		
If the RMB weakens against the HKD	5	5,932
If the RMB strengthens against the HKD	5	(5,932)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

40. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES - CONTINUED

Credit risk and impairment assessment

Maximum exposure and period-end staging

Credit risk refers to the risk that the Group's counterparties default on their contractual obligations resulting in financial losses to the Group. The Group's credit risk exposures are primarily attributable to long-term pledged deposits, long-term receivables, trade receivables, other receivables and deposits. The Group does not hold any collateral or other credit enhancements to cover its credit risks associated with its financial assets and financial guarantee contracts.

The tables below show the credit quality and the maximum exposure to credit risk based on the Group's credit policy, which is mainly based on past due information unless other information is available without undue cost or effort, and period-end staging classification as at 31 August.

The amounts presented are gross carrying amounts for financial assets.

As at 31 August 2022

	12-month ECLs	Lifetime ECLs			
	Stage 1 RMB'000	Stage 2 RMB'000	Stage 3 RMB'000	Simplified approach RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Long-term pledged deposits					
– Normal*	36,200				36,200
Trade receivables	_	-	_	1,200	1,200
Cash and cash equivalents	389,265	_	_	_	389,265
Guarantees given to banks					
in connection with facilities granted					
to the Affected Entities					
– Facilities drawn					
– not yet past due	1,463,080				1,463,080
	1,888,545			1,200	1,889,745

For the year ended 31 August 2022

40. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES - CONTINUED

Credit risk - Continued

Maximum exposure and period-end staging - Continued

As at 31 August 2021

	12-month				
	ECLs	I	Lifetime ECLs		
				Simplified	
	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	approach	Total
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Financial assets included in					
other receivables					
– Normal*	55,393	_	_	_	55,393
Long-term pledged deposits and					
long-term receivables					
– Normal*	52,730	_	_	_	52,730
Trade receivable	_	_	_	1,300	1,300
Cash and cash equivalents	631,735	_	_	_	631,735
Guarantees given to banks					
in connection with facilities granted					
to the Affected Entities					
- Facilities not yet drawn	100,000	_	_	_	100,000
- Facilities drawn					
– not yet past due	1,467,080	_	_	_	1,467,080
Amounts due from related parties	608,847				608,847
	2,915,785			1,300	2,917,085

* The credit quality of the financial assets included in other receivables, long-term pledged deposits and long-term receivables is considered to be "normal" when they are not past due and there is no information indicating that the financial assets had a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition. Otherwise, the credit quality of the financial assets is considered to be "doubtful".

Since the Group trades only with recognised and creditworthy third parties, there is no requirement for collateral. Concentrations of credit risk are managed by customer/counterparty, by geographical region and by product type. There are no significant concentrations of credit risk within the Group.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

40. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES - CONTINUED

Liquidity risk

The Group's objective is to maintain a balance between continuity of funding and flexibility through the use of bank loans, lease liabilities (year ended 31 December 2020: bank loans, lease liabilities) and other interest-bearing loans. The Group regularly reviews its major funding positions to ensure that it has adequate financial resources in meeting its financial obligations.

The maturity profile of the Group's financial liabilities as at the end of the reporting period, based on the contractual undiscounted payments, was as follows:

As at 31 August 2022

	On demand RMB'000	Less than 3 months RMB'000	More than 3 months but less than 12 months RMB'000	1 to 5 years RMB'000	Over 5 years RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Lease liabilities	-	156	467	460	-	1,083
Interest-bearing bank and other						
borrowings	-	15,845	518,142	211,528	168,813	914,328
Trade payables	—	1,352	—	—	—	1,352
Amounts due to related parties	—	_	—	934,346	-	934,346
Financial liabilities included in other						
payables and accruals	141,034			37,698		178,732
	141,034	17,353	518,609	1,184,032	168,813	2,029,841

For the year ended 31 August 2022

40. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES - CONTINUED

Liquidity risk - Continued

As at 31 August 2021

			More than 3 months but less			
	On	Less than	than 12	1 to	Over	
	demand	3 months	months	5 years	5 years	Total
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Lease liabilities Interest-bearing bank and other	_	380	885	_	_	1,265
borrowings	_	712,933	923,888	2,072,273	192,339	3,901,433
Trade payables	_	3,396	_	_	_	3,396
Amounts due to related parties Guarantees given to banks in connection with facilities granted	_	_	35,753	2,025,898	_	2,061,651
to the Affected Entities Financial liabilities included in other	—	200,000	399,000	868,080	—	1,467,080
payables and accruals	66,724					66,724
	66,724	916,709	1,359,526	4,966,251	192,339	7,501,549

Capital management

The primary objectives of the Group's capital management are to safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern and to maintain healthy capital ratios in order to support its business and maximise shareholders' value.

The Group manages its capital structure and makes adjustments to it in light of changes in economic conditions. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may adjust the dividend payment to shareholders or issue new shares. No changes were made in the objectives, policies or processes for managing capital during the period.

The debt-to-asset ratio as at the end of the year/period is as follows:

	31 August	31 August
	2022	2021
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Total liabilities	3,167,797	4,051,418
Total assets	3,966,139	4,919,774
Debt-to-asset ratio	80%	82%

For the year ended 31 August 2022

41. SHARE AWARD SCHEME

On 9 October 2021 (the "Adoption Date"), the Company adopted a share award scheme (the "Share Award Scheme") to recognise the contributions of certain directors, senior management and employees of the Company and its subsidiaries, or other eligible participant(s) ("Eligible Persons") and to retain and motivate them to strive for the future development and expansion of the Group by providing them with the opportunity to acquire equity interests in the Company.

The Share Award Scheme shall be valid and effective for a term of ten (10) years commencing on the Adoption Date (the "Award Period"), after which period no further awards shall be offered or granted but the provisions of the Share Award Scheme shall remain in full force and effect in all other respects. The Share Award Scheme shall terminate on the earlier of (i) the tenth (10th) anniversary date of the Adoption Date; and (ii) such date of early termination as determined by the Board of the Company, provided that such termination shall not affect any subsisting rights of any selected participants ("Selected Participants").

Pursuant to the Share Award Scheme, the directors of the Company may, from time to time, at its absolute discretion, select any Eligible Persons for participation in the Share Award Scheme as Selected Participants, and determine the shares to be granted, vesting criteria and conditions, and period for the shares to be vested, subject to the terms and conditions set out in the Share Award Scheme. The directors of the Company shall not grant further awards if they would result in the number of Award Shares under the Share Award Scheme exceeding 10% of the total number of shares in issue as at the date of the Adoption Date.

The Company established a trust to purchase shares of the Company for the benefit of Selected Participants under the Share Award Scheme (the "Award Shares"). Pursuant to the rules of the Share Award Scheme, the Company has entered into the trust deed with Futu Trustee Limited and appoint Futu Trustee Limited ("Trustee") as the Trustee to assist with the administration of the Share Award Scheme and vesting of awards to be granted pursuant to the Share Award Scheme during the Award Period.

Any Award Shares shall vest in the relevant Selected Participants in accordance with the vesting schedule determined by the board of directors at its sole discretion, subject to (a) satisfaction of any vesting conditions specified in the grant letter; (b) the Selected Participants remaining an Eligible Persons at the time when the relevant Awarded Shares are scheduled to vest according to the relevant vesting schedule; and (c) the Selected Participants not having been summarily dismissed by the Group, not having been bankrupt or failed to pay his debts, not having been convicted for any criminal offence and not having been charged, convicted or held liable for any offence under the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Chapter 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong) or any other similar applicable laws or regulations in force from time to time.

For the year ended 31 August 2022

41. SHARE AWARD SCHEME - CONTINUED

Any Award Shares made to Selected Participants shall lapse forthwith on the occurrence of any of the following:

- any Award Shares not accepted by the Selected Participants within the time as stipulated in the Scheme shall lapse forthwith and any Awarded Share(s) allotted and issued to, or acquired by the Trustee, if any, shall become Returned Shares;
- b) in the event that the Company, the subsidiary or the business division by which a Selected Participant is employed ceases to be a subsidiary or business division of the Group (or of a member of the Group, in the case of a business division);
- c) in the event that an order for the winding-up of the Company is made or a resolution is passed for the voluntary winding-up of the Company (otherwise than for the purposes of, and followed by, an amalgamation or reconstruction in such circumstances that substantially the whole of the undertaking, assets and liabilities of the Company pass to a successor company); and
- d) in the event of the death of a Selected Participant or retirement at his normal retirement date or earlier by agreement with the Company or a subsidiary (as the case may be) at any time prior to a vesting date, unless otherwise determined by the Board in its sole and absolute discretion, all the unvested Awarded Shares in respect of such unvested Awarded Shares of such Selected Participant (or rights thereto) shall lapse upon the death of such Selected Participant or his retirement date (as the case may be). Notwithstanding other provisions of the Scheme, the Board has the power to (i) deem any unvested Awarded Shares of a deceased Selected Participant to be vested on the day immediately prior to the death of such deceased Selected Participant; or (ii) deem any unvested Awarded Shares of a Selected Participant to be vested on the day immediately prior to the retirement of such Selected Participant.

During the year ended 31 August 2022, the Trustee purchased an aggregate of 45,650,000 shares of the Company from the market at a total consideration of approximately HK\$21,521,000 (equivalent to approximately RMB17,704,000) (including directly attributable incremental costs) and the shares purchased at the weighted average market price of HK\$0.4714 per share during the year ended 31 August 2022. No shares were granted to the Eligible Persons pursuant to the Share Award Scheme during the year ended 31 August 2022.

	Number of shares purchased ′000	Cost of Purchase RMB′000
At 1 September 2021	_	_
Shares purchased from the market during the year	45,650	17,704
At 31 August 2022	45,650	17,704

Movements of Award Shares purchased are as follows:

For the year ended 31 August 2022

42. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION OF THE COMPANY

Information about the statement of financial position of the Company at the end of the reporting period is as follows:

	31 August 2022 RMB'000	31 August 2021 RMB'000
NON-CURRENT ASSETS		
Property, plant and equipment	6	9
Right-of-use assets	1,023	1,221
Investments in subsidiaries	307	307
Total non-current assets	1,336	1,537
CURRENT ASSETS		
Cash and cash equivalents	4,366	190,219
Prepayments and other receivables	487	358
Amounts due from subsidiaries	821,206	798,541
Total current assets	826,059	989,118
CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Other payables	1,097	16,620
Lease liabilities	576	1,230
Dividends payable	-	74,741
Amounts due to subsidiaries	202,216	191,060
Amount due to a related party		16,614
Total current liabilities	203,889	300,265
NET CURRENT ASSETS	622,170	688,853
TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES	623,506	690,390
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Lease liabilities	455	
Net assets	623,051	690,390
Share capital	26,051	26,051
Reserves (note)	597,000	664,339
Total equity	623,051	690,390

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 August 2022

42. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION OF THE COMPANY - CONTINUED

Note:

A summary of the Company's reserves is as follows:

	Capital reserve RMB'000	Shares held for share award scheme RMB'000	Accumulated losses RMB'000	Total RMB'000
At 1 January 2020	1,033,031	_		1,033,031
Total comprehensive expense for the year	_	_	(65,906)	(65,906)
2019 final dividend declared	(112,480)	_	_	(112,480)
2020 interim dividend declared	(107,143)	_	_	(107,143)
At 31 December 2020 and 1 January 2021	813,408		(65,906)	747,502
Total comprehensive loss for the period	_	-	(18,647)	(18,647)
2020 final dividend declared	(64,516)			(64,516)
At 31 August 2021 and 1 September 2021	748,892	_	(84,553)	664,339
Total comprehensive expense for the year	-	-	(1,554)	(1,554)
2021 final dividend declared	(48,081)	-	-	(48,081)
Shares purchased for share award scheme		(17,704)		(17,704)
At 31 August 2022	700,811	(17,704)	(86,107)	597,000

43. COMPARATIVE AMOUNTS

To conform with current year's presentation, certain comparative figures for the line items shown in the consolidated statement of financial position has been represented. No further information is presented as there is no significant impact to the profit before taxation.

44. EVENTS AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

On 30 November 2022, Tibet Huatai, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into the lease agreement and integrated management services agreement with Chengdu Tianren Hotel Co., Ltd, a connected person of the Company, in relation to the use of certain property of a total gross floor area of approximately 2,300 square meters and integrated management services from 1 December 2022 to 30 November 2025. Details of the transaction were disclosed in the Company's announcement dated 30 November 2022.

"Affected Entities"	the PRC Operating Entities providing compulsory education services, which the Group lost control since 31 August 2021
"Articles of Association" or "Articles"	the articles of association of the Company as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time
"associate(s)"	has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Listing Rules
"Board"	the board of Directors
"Business Cooperation Agreements"	the business cooperation agreements entered into by and among Tibet Huatai, Sichuan Derui, the PRC Operating Entities and the Registered Shareholders
"Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School"	Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School* (成都市實驗外國語 學校), a private middle and high school established under the laws of the PRC, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School (Western Campus)"	Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School (Western Campus)* (成都市實外西區學校), a private middle and high school established under the laws of the PRC, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Quxian"	Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Quxian* (渠縣成都 市實驗外國語學校),a private middle school established under the laws of the PRC, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Ya'an"	Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Ya'an* (雅安市雨城 區成實外學校), a private primary and middle school established under the laws of the PRC, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Chengdu Jinniu District"	Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Chengdu Jinniu District* (成都市金牛區實外高級中學有限公司), a private middle school established under the laws of the PRC, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Xindu Wulongshan"	Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School of Xindu Wulongshan [*] (成都實外新都五龍山學校), a private primary and middle school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is owned as to 85% by Sichuan Derui, 15% by an independent third party

"Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Deyang"	Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Deyang* (德陽成外高級中學有限公司), a private high school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is owned as to 40% by Sichuan Derui, 60% by an independent third party
"Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Yibin"	Chengdu Foreign Languages High School of Yibin* (宜賓市成外高級中學有 限公司), a private high school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui
"Virscend High School of Chengdu Xinjin District"	Virscend High School of Chengdu Xinjin District * (成都市新津區成實外 高級中學有限公司), a private high school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is owned as to 55% by Sichuan Derui, 45% by two independent third parties
"Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages High School of Sichuan Tianfu New Area"	Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages High School of Sichuan Tianfu New Area* (四川天府新區實外高級中學), a private high school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is owned as to 51% by Sichuan Derui, 40% by an independent third party
"Chengdu Foreign Languages School"	Chengdu Foreign Languages School* (成都外國語學校), a private school established under the laws of the PRC, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Deyang"	Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Deyang* (德陽成都外國語學校), a private primary and middle school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is owned as to 40% by Sichuan Derui, 60% by an independent third party
"Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Panzhihua"	Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Panzhihua* (攀枝花市成都外國 語學校), a private middle and high school established under the laws of the PRC, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Xinjin"	Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Xinjin* (成都市新津區成外學校), a private primary and middle school under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is owned as to 97% by Sichuan Derui, 3% by an independent third party

"Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin"	Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin* (宜賓市翠屏區成外學校), a private middle school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui
"Chengdu Institute Sichuan International Studies University" or "University"	Chengdu Institute Sichuan International Studies University* (四川外國語 大學成都學院), a private university established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is owned as to 75.7% by Sichuan Derui, and 24.3% by Xinhua Winshare, each a school sponsor. Sichuan International Studies University* (四川外國語大學) is named as a school sponsor entitled to the rights stipulated under the articles of the University and the relevant PRC laws
"Company"	Virscend Education Company Limited, a company incorporated in the Cayman Islands whose shares are listed on the Stock Exchange (Stock Code: 1565)
"Companies Ordinance"	the Companies Ordinance (Chapter 622 of the Laws of Hong Kong), as amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time
"connected person(s)"	has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Listing Rules
"Controlling Shareholder(s)"	has the meaning ascribed to it in the Listing Rules and unless the context requires otherwise, refers to the controlling shareholders of the Company, namely Mr. Yan Yude and Virscend Holdings
"Corporate Governance Code" or "CG Code"	Corporate Governance Code contained in Appendix 14 to the Listing Rules
"Director(s)"	the director(s) of the Company
"Directors' Powers of Attorney"	the school director's power of attorney entered into by each of the directors of each PRC operating Entities in favor of Tibet Huatai
"Equity Pledge Agreements"	the equity pledge agreements entered into by and among the Registered Shareholders, Sichuan Derui and Tibet Huata
"Exclusive Call Option Agreements"	the exclusive call option agreements entered into by and among Sichuan Derui, the PRC Operating Entities and Tibet Huatai
"Exclusive Technical Service and Management Consultancy Agreements"	the exclusive technical service and management consultancy agreements entered into by and among Tibet Huatai and the PRC Operating Entities
"Foreign Investment Catalog"	the Guidance Catalog of Industries for Foreign Investment (《外商投資產 業指導目錄(2015)》), which was promulgated jointly by the MOFCOM and the National Development and Reform Commission of the PRC (中華人 民共和國國家發展和改革委員會) on 10 March 2015 and became effective from 10 April 2015 and is amended from time to time

"Gaokao"	also known as the National Higher Education Entrance Examinations, an
"Gaoxin Campus"	academic examination held annually in the PRC Chengdu Foreign Languages School Gaoxin Campus (成都高新區成外高 級中學), a private high school established under the law of the PRC and a Consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the sponsors' interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui since September 2020
"Group", "we", "our" or "us"	the Company and its subsidiaries
"HK\$" or "HKD"	Hong Kong dollars, the lawful currency of Hong Kong
"Hong Kong"	The Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the PRC
"Hongdemingzhi Consulting"	Sichuan Hongdemingzhi Education Consulting Co., Ltd. (四川弘德明知教 育諮詢有限公司) (previously known as Sichuan Hongming Property Co., Ltd.) (四川弘明置業有限公司), a limited company established under the laws of the PRC with limited liability and a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company
"K-12"	preschool to grade twelve, also known as "fundamental education"
"Listing"	the listing of Shares on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange
"Listing Date"	15 January 2016, being the date on which the Shares of the Company are listed on the Stock Exchange
"Listing Rules"	the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange
"Loan Agreements"	the loan agreements entered into by and among Tibet Huatai, Sichuan Derui and the PRC Operating Entities
"Meinian Campus"	Gaoxin Meinian Campus Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages School* (成都市高新區成外美年學校), a private primary school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is owned as to 53% by Sichuan Derui, 47% by independent third parties
"Model Code"	the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers as set out in Appendix 10 of the Listing Rules
"MOE"	the Ministry of Education of China
"PRC" or "China"	The People's Republic of China
"PRC Legal Advisors"	Jingtian & Gongcheng, the legal advisors of the Company as to the PRC laws
"PRC Operating Entities"	consolidated affiliated entities of the Company, namely, schools or institutions through which the Group conducts its our private education business

"Primary School Attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages School" or "Primary School"	Primary School attached to Chengdu Foreign Languages School* (成都 外國語學校附屬小學), a private primary school established under the laws of the PRC, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Primary School Attached to Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School"	Primary School Attached to Chengdu Experimental Foreign Languages School* (成都市實驗外國語學校附屬小學), a private primary school established under the laws of the PRC, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Primary School of Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin"	Primary School of Chengdu Foreign Languages School of Yibin* (宜賓市 翠屏區成外附屬小學), a private primary school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly owned by Sichuan Derui
"Prospectus"	the prospectus of the Company dated 31 December 2015
"Registered Shareholders"	the shareholders of Sichuan Derui, namely Mr. Yan Yude, Ms. Yan Hongjia, Ms. Wang Xiaoying, Ms. Ye Jiaqi, Mr. Ye Jiayu, Ms. Yan Bixian, Ms. Yan Birong and Ms. Yan Bihui
"Reporting Period"	the year ended 31 August 2022
"RMB"	Renminbi, the lawful currency of the PRC
"School Sponsors' and Directors' Entrustment Agreements"	the school sponsors' and directors' rights entrustment agreements entered Rights into by and among the respective school sponsors, the PRC Operating Entities, the relevant directors appointed by the school sponsors and Tibet Huatai
"School Sponsors' Powers of Attorney"	the school sponsor's power of attorney entered into by the school sponsors in favor of Tibet Huatai
"SFO"	Securities and Futures Ordinance
"Share(s)"	share(s) of HK1.0 cent each in the share capital of the Company
"Shareholder(s)"	shareholder(s) of the Company
"Share Option Scheme"	the share option scheme adopted by the Company on 28 December 2015
"Sichuan Derui"	Sichuan Derui Enterprise Development Co., Ltd.* (四川德瑞企業發展有限公司) (previously known as Sichuan Province Derui Enterprise Development Company* (四川省德瑞企業發展總公司)), a company established under the laws of the PRC, which is owned as to 69.44% by Mr. Yan Yude, 18.55% by Ms. Yan Hongjia, 3.00% by Ms. Wang Xiaoying, 2.65% by Ms. Ye Jiaqi, 1.59% by Mr. Ye Jiayu, 1.59% by Ms. Yan Bixian, 1.59% by Ms. Yan Birong and 1.59% by Ms. Yan Bihui

"Smart Ally"	Smart Ally International Limited, a Company incorporated in the BVI with limited liability on 12 May 2015 and wholly-owned by Ms. Wang Xiaoying, the spouse of Mr. Yan Yude and the step-mother of Ms. Yan Hongjia
"Southwest China"	comprises Sichuan, Guizhou and Yunnan Provinces and Chongqing Municipality
"Spouse Undertakings"	the spouse undertakings entered into by each of the respective spouse of the Registered Shareholders
"Stock Exchange"	The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited
"Subsidiary(ies)"	has the meanings ascribed to it in the Listing Rules. For the avoidance of doubt, the Subsidiaries included PRC Operating Entities in the Prospectus
"Substantial Shareholder"	has the meaning ascribed thereto in the Listing Rules
"Structured Contracts"	collectively, the Business Cooperation Agreements, the Exclusive Technical Service and Management Consultancy Agreements, the Exclusive Call Option Agreements, the Equity Pledge Agreement, the School Sponsors' and Directors' Rights Entrustment Agreements, the School Sponsors' Powers of Attorneys, the Directors' Powers of Attorneys, the Loan Agreements and the Spouse Undertakings
"Tibet Huatai"	Tibet Huatai Education Management Consulting Co., Ltd.* (西藏華泰教育管理有限公司), a wholly-foreign owned enterprise established under the laws of PRC and a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company
"U.S. dollar(s)" or "US\$" or "USD"	United States dollars, the lawful currency of the United States of America
"Virscend High School of Quxian"	Virscend High School of Quxian* (渠縣成實外高級中學有限公司), a private high school established under the laws of the PRC and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company, where the school sponsor's interest is wholly-owned by Sichuan Derui, and a consolidated affiliated entity of the Company
"Virscend Holdings"	Virscend Holdings Company Limited, a company incorporated in the British Virgin Islands with limited liability on 20 March 2015 and wholly- owned by Mr. Yan Yude, an executive Director and one of the Controlling Shareholders
"Wah Tai"	Wah Tai (HK) Investment Limited (香港華泰投資有限公司), a company incorporated in Hong Kong with limited liability and a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company
"Wahtai (US)"	USA Wahtai Educational Consulting Services Inc., a company incorporated in the State of California, the United States, with limited liability and owned as to 51% by Wah Tai and 49% by two independent third parties